EXTERNALIZATION OF MIGRATION POLICY: EFFECTS OF EU AND U.S. POLICY ON TURKEY AND MEXICO

by SOPHIA GRAZIA MAURO

Submitted to the Graduate School of Social Sciences in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts

Sabancı University July 2022

EXTERNALIZATION OF MIGRATION POLICY: EFFECTS OF EU AND U.S. POLICY ON TURKEY AND MEXICO

Approved by:
Prof. Senem Aydın-Düzgit
Prof. Beken Saatçioğlu
Prof. Meltem Müftüler-Baç
Date of Approval: July 1, 2022

ABSTRACT

EXTERNALIZATION OF MIGRATION POLICY: EFFECTS OF EU AND U.S. POLICY ON TURKEY AND MEXICO

SOPHIA GRAZIA MAURO

Turkish Studies M.A. Thesis, July 2022

Thesis Supervisor: Prof. Senem Aydın-Düzgit

Keywords: migration diplomacy, transit migration, border externalization, Turkey, Mexico

With rising border externalization, third countries are increasingly taking on the burden of border control and migration management. Yet these states are not mere objects of border externalization policy, but implementers in their own right. This thesis investigates how two 'transit states'—Turkey and Mexico—respond to EU and U.S. imposition of border externalization. It asks whether the policy priorities that Turkey and Mexico set and the selection of cooperative or coercive bargaining strategies differ according to the state with whom they are negotiating. Using a most different systems design, it hypothesizes that the identity of the border externalizer determines prioritization and strategy selection. Drawing on previous research about European external governance and the agency of states as participants in the border regime, this study adds to the literature by comparing Turkish and Mexican responses to border externalization to each other and identifying shared priorities and negotiation strategies. It finds that the preferences, priorities, and viewpoints of Mexican and Turkish leadership, not the identity of the externalizing state, are the primary determinants of priority-setting and strategy selection. Both states focused on securing aid and funding and improved treatment for their citizens. Turkey also prioritized the silencing of EU criticism on democratic backsliding, a domestic political priority. Turkey adopted a coercive bargaining strategy, while Mexico's strategy shifted from cooperative to coercive over time.

ÖZET

GÖÇ POLITIKASININ DIŞSALLAŞTIRILMASI: AB VE ABD POLITIKASININ TÜRKIYE VE MEKSIKA ÜZERINDEKI ETKILERI

SOPHIA GRAZIA MAURO

Türk Çalışmaları Yüksek Lisans Tezi, Temmuz 2022

Tez Danışmanı: Prof. Dr. Senem Aydın-Düzgit

Anahtar Kelimeler: göç diplomasisi, transit göç, sınır dışsallaştırma, Türkiye, Meksika

Göçmen politikasında artan sınır dışsallaştırılmasıyla, üçüncü tarafların sınır kontrolü ve göç yönetimi konusundaki yükü gitgide artıyor. Ancak bu devletler sınır dışsallaştırma politikalarının valnızca nesneleri değil, aynı zamanda uygulayıcılarıdır. Bu tez, iki 'transit devletin' – Türkiye ve Meksika – AB ve ABD'nin sınır dışsallaştırma politikalarına nasıl tepki verdiklerini inceliyor. Çalışmanın ana sorusu, Türkiye ve Meksika'nın pazarlık stratejilerini oluştururken ve 'işbirlikçi' ya da 'zorlayıcı' stratejiler arasında seçim yaparken pazarlık yaptıkları ülkenin bu seçimlerin bir belirleyicisi olup olmadığıdır. Bu çalışma 'farklılık usulü' perspektifinden yola çıkarak, sınır dışsallaştırıcının kimliğinin, politika empoze edilen ülkenin önceliklendirme ve strateji seçiminde önemli rol oynadığını varsayar. Avrupa dışsallaştırma politikaları literatüründe bulunan çalışmalar ve devletlerin sınır idaresi konusunda aldıkları aktif rollerin ışığında, bu çalışma Türkiye ve Meksika'nın sınır dışsallaştırma politikalarına verdikleri cevapları karşılaştırıp, bahsedilen devletlerin ortak önceliklerini ve pazarlık stratejilerini tespit ederek literatüre katkıda bulunmak amacındadır. Dışsallaştırıcı devletin kimliğindense, Meksikalı ve Türk liderlerin tercih, öncelik ve bakış açılarının öncelik belirleme ve strateji seçme konusunda birincil belirleyiciler olarak karşımıza çıkması, bu çalışmanın ana bulgularıdır. Her iki devlet de, yardım ve finansman akışlarının devamını sağlamaya ve kendi vatandaşlarının şartlarını geliştirmeye odaklanırken; Türkiye, pazarlıktaki kozlarını AB'nin demokratik gerilemeye yönelik eleştirilerini bastırma amacı ile de kullanmıştır. Türkiye bu pazarlıklar esnasında 'zorlayıcı' bir strateji izlerken, Meksika ise 'iş birlikçi' ve 'zorlayıcı' stratejilerin her ikisini de yer yer kullanmıştır.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Writing this thesis has been an effort that would not have been possible without the support of my professors, advisors, friends, and family.

I am grateful to my thesis advisor, Prof. Senem Aydın-Düzgit, for her patience, feedback, and support during the thesis writing process.

I would also like to thank my professors and advisors from my time at Sabancı: Profs. Oya Yeğen, Ersin Kalaycıoğlu, Berk Esen, Mert Moral, Fuat Keyman, Aslı İkizoğlu Erensü, Arzu Ünal, Murat Kaya, and Ahmet Evin. I learned a lot from my time in each of their courses and appreciated all of their insight, feedback, and shared knowledge.

Thank you also to my Academic Communication colleagues, Daniel Calvey and Gülru Gözaçan. My time with AC was an invaluable part of my Sabancı experience.

Finally, I would like to thank my family and friends, both in Turkey and in the U.S., for their words of encouragement, their patience with me, the mood-lifting dog videos and and the many hours spent working together at coffee shops and in libraries all across Istanbul.

For mom, dad, Scooch, and of course Doug & Lucy

TABLE OF CONTENTS

\mathbf{A}	BST	RACT .		\mathbf{v}		
O	ZET			vi		
LI	ST (OF ABE	BREVIATIONS	x		
1.	INT	RODU	CTION	1		
	1.1.	State of	f the Literature	2		
	1.2.	Puzzle i	in the Literature and Study Significance	5		
	1.3.	Method	ology	6		
		1.3.1.	Case Selection, Sources, and Time Span	7		
	1.4.	Outline		9		
2.	TH	THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK 1				
	2.1.	Border	Externalization	10		
	2.2.	Destina	tion, Origin, and Transit States	13		
	2.3.	Turkey	as a Transit State	14		
		2.3.1.	Typology	14		
		2.3.2.	Current Trends in Turkish Transit Migration	15		
	2.4.	Mexico	as a Transit State	16		
		2.4.1.	Typology	16		
		2.4.2.	Previous Studies and Current Trends in Mexican Transit Mi-			
			gration	16		
	2.5.	Migratio	on Diplomacy	17		
3.	HIS	TORIC	AL SETTINGS AND INSTITUTIONAL CONTEXTS	21		
	3.1.	Compar	ring Historical Settings	21		
		3.1.1.	EU-Turkey: Accession and the Customs Union	21		
		3.1.2.	U.S Mexico: USMCA and Post-9/11 Security Priorities	23		
	3.2.	Compar	ring Institutional and Political Contexts	24		

		3.2.1. Institutional Arrangements	24			
		3.2.2. Political Systems and Settings	25			
4.	TU	RKEY	28			
	4.1.	Loud Silence	28			
	4.2.	Money, Money, Money	33			
	4.3.	Visa Liberalization	39			
	4.4.	Concluding Remarks	41			
5 .	ME	MEXICO				
	5.1.	1990s - 2001: Negotiations for Improved Status of Mexicans in the				
		United States	45			
	5.2.	2001 - 2016: Securitization Drives New Mexican Agenda	50			
	5.3.	2018 - $2022:$ Attempts to Return to Humanitarian-Centered Policies .	57			
	5.4.	Concluding Remarks	62			
6.	RESEARCH FINDINGS					
	6.1.	Priority-Setting	66			
	6.2.	Strategy Selection	68			
	6.3.	Success or Failure?	69			
7.	CO	NCLUSION	72			
ΒI	BLI	OGR A PHY	75			

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AKP Adalet ve Kalkınma Partisi [Justice and Development Party]
AMEXCID Agencia Mexicana de Cooperación Internacional para el Desarrollo [Mexican Agency of International Cooperation for Development]
AMLO Andres Manuel Lopez Obrador
CAITF Center for Comprehensive Management of Border Traffic 56
CBP Customs and Border Patrol
CCTE Conditional Cash Transfers for Education
CFSP Common Foreign and Security Policy
CHP Cumhuriyet Halk Partisi [Republican People's Party]
DHS Department of Homeland Security
EC European Commission
ENP European Neighborhood Policy
ESSN Emergency Safety Social Net
EU European Union
EUR Euros
FRONTEX European Border and Coast Guard Agency
GDP Gross Domestic Product
ICE Immigration and Customs Enforcement
INM Instituto Nacional de Migración [National Institute of Migration] 51
IPA Instrument for Pre-Accession Assistance

MPP Migrant Protection Protocols
NAFTA North American Free Trade Agreement
NGO Non-Governmental Organization
OPIC Overseas Private Investment Corporation
PFS Programa Frontera Sur [Southern Border Program]
PRI El Partido Revolucionario Institucional [Institutional Revolutionary Party] 7
TOBB Türkiye Odalar ve Borsalar Birliği [Union of Chambers and Commodity Exchanges of Turkey]
U.S. United States
USAID United States Agency for International Development
USD United States Dollars
USMCA United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement

1. INTRODUCTION

"We will build a great wall along the southern border. And Mexico will pay for the wall. One hundred percent. They don't know it yet, but they're going to pay for it. And they're great people and great leaders but they're going to pay for the wall. On day one, we will begin working on intangible, physical, tall, power, beautiful southern border wall... Mexico you know that, will work with us. I really believe it. Mexico will work with us. I absolutely believe it. And especially after meeting with their wonderful, wonderful president today. I really believe they want to solve this problem along with us, and I'm sure they will." - President Donald Trump, campaign rally on August 31, 2016 in Phoenix, Arizona (Trump 2016)

When referring to states aiding in the American border security regime, politicians and scholars have tended to focus on their importance relative to United States (U.S.) goals. Much like former President Trump, they often take the participation of these states for granted. His speech about building the wall, now infamous, casts Mexico as an unknowing but cooperative partner, all in the name of American national security. Likewise, in the European context, non-European states, both those in the immediate neighborhood and those beyond European borders, have traditionally been viewed as mere objects of European policy, not policy implementers in their own right. As borders become increasingly dispersed and 'remote-controlled,' third countries have taken on the burden of border control and migration management for states like Australia, the U.S., and Europe in a phenomenon called border externalization (Casas-Cortes, Cobarrubias, and Pickles 2016; Spijkerboer 2018).

Yet border externalization is not simply imposed on third countries nor accepted by them unconditionally. Through a comparative case study of contemporary Turkish and Mexican responses to border externalization, this thesis investigates how the label of 'transit state' gives each state leverage vis a vis its neighboring receiving country. I ask how transit states set priorities when it comes to exercising leverage. Do priorities differ depending on the receiving country with whom they are negotiating? Second, how do transit states exercise this leverage? Does this differ depending on the receiving country with whom they are negotiating? I hypothesize that the identity of the border externalizing state is the determinant of the strategies that Turkey and Mexico adopt and the priorities that they select.

Based on my findings, I argue that Turkey and Mexico converge on their priorities when exercising their leverage: they both have used their position to secure additional financial compensation, adjust benefits to fit domestic priorities, negotiate better treatment for their own citizens, and distract from other issues in the bilateral relationship. Priorities do not differ significantly depending on the receiving country. Yet they differ in their approaches: while Mexico has traditionally taken a more cooperative stance, Turkey has taken a coercive stance. But Mexico's approach changed with the election of AMLO, when migration diplomacy shifted from cooperation to coercion. This finding suggests that the identity of the receiving state—i.e., the United States or Europe—in question may not exert an effect on the bargaining strategy employed, but instead the political elites are more important, suggesting a focus for future research. Ultimately, my findings suggest that Mexico and Turkey are not passive recipients of border control policy, but active participants in its creation.

1.1 State of the Literature

Much of the existing literature about European external governance, which incorporates methods of migration control, is focused on EU-based explanations for its effectiveness and outcomes. Institutionalist approaches to external governance, for example, consider internal EU modes of governance and rules when seeking explanations for its function and efficacy. As a result, they focus only on EU-specific, not third country factors. Power-based explanations also focus on the EU, not third countries, in order to examine external governance. They explore EU power relations with third countries and the role of external poles of influence, such as other powerful countries or international organizations (Lavenex 2004; Lavenex and Schimmelfennig 2011). According to both approaches, the formulation of migration and border externalization policies, as well as their end results, are shaped by the EU or other powerful state actors, not the third country that is the target of such policies (Boswell 2003). Using this line of thinking, third countries refuse to

accept EU external governance because the incentives offered by the EU are not attractive enough or because the EU does not have enough leverage, cohesion, internal cooperation, or credible conditionality to accomplish its goals (Panizzon 2012; Schimmelfennig and Sedelmeier 2004). Although this literature emphasizes that the European Commission (EC) must tailor its external policies to better meet the needs of third countries and faces considerable challenges to cooperation, it puts the third countries in question in an inferior position to the EU (Lavenex 2006).

A number of studies, however, have reversed this trend and taken states not simply as mere objects of border externalization, but as decision-makers and actors in their own right. Reslow (2012) uses the case of Senegal and Cape Verde, arguing that the EU mobility partnership "implied significant, unacceptable costs" for the Senegalese government, while it was considered acceptable according to the Cape Verde government according to its own domestic concerns. She argues that it is thus not the EU's negotiation strategy, but the interests of the state, that determine the outcome. By considering EU conditionality from the third country perspective, she articulates that third countries play an important role in EU external migration policy. In another instance of this reversal, el-Qadim (2014) investigates the Moroccan case as an instance of resistance to French attempts to use it as a third party border enforcer. Focusing on how mid-level Moroccan and French officials interact, she finds examples of asymmetrical negotiations and strategies of avoidance. Additionally, el-Qadim argues that 'transit country' classifications are a postcolonial imposition that take migrants' destinations as the global North for granted and imply one-sided readmission agreements, deportation, and intervention in border policies. Instead of considering the countries and actors in third party states as mere objects, she suggests that research focus on the agency of state actors as they resist, respond to, and negotiate their role in migration policies.

Literature investigating border externalization through this lens has taken Turkey as a case study. Karadağ (2019) explores the ways in which Turkey asserts agency visavis Europe. She finds that Turkey's role as a gatekeeper gives it bargaining leverage and, through a study of Turkish border guards responsible for implementing the EU-Turkey Statement, observes politics of condemnation, antagonistic relationships among border guards, and strategies of superiority, all signs that Turkey is employing agency in its relationship with the EU. Meanwhile Üstubici (2019) investigates the effect of border externalization on migrants themselves, finding that it has produced a "multi-layered" and "differentiated" construction of migrant illegality in Turkey.

Previous studies have also investigated Mexico's role as a transit country and border externalizer in relation to the U.S. Kimball (2007) embarks on a comparison

between Moroccan and Mexican roles as transit states and conducts fieldwork in Mexico in order to support her work. She argues that transit states "do more than simply comply with northern desires" and finds that both Morocco and Mexico were able to achieve "significant economic and regional integration gains" through their positions. Whereas Durand (2013) argues Calderon's term ushered in a "demigratization" of the U.S.-Mexico foreign policy agenda, Covarrubias (2021) focuses on the era of Donald Trump and AMLO, arguing that there has been a "migratization" of foreign policy in Mexico that forced AMLO to abandon more humanitarian approaches, subordinating other issues in the U.S.-Mexico relationship. She observes that AMLO's determination to achieve his domestic policy drove him to accept less-than-ideal bargains with Trump. A number of studies have also mapped the U.S.'s policy of externalization towards Mexico (Coleman 2005; Garibo García 2016).

Literature has also explored the agency of third countries in the midst of border externalization in Costa Rica (Winters and Izaguirre 2019), Libya (Tsourapas 2017), Argentina (Vammen 2019), and Morocco (Tyszler 2019), among others. Faist (2019) more generally characterizes negotiations, contestations, and other third country responses to border externalization as a form of expressing their discontent with global inequalities. He provides an overview of modes of maneuvering and calls for additional research about the practices of transit states, particularly as they impact migrants' journeys.

Scholars have employed comparative approaches in order to differentiate strategies of exerting agency. Norman (2020) contrasts Moroccan and Turkish enactment of migration reform, arguing that international influence, not human rights concerns, may have affected domestic decision-making and that diplomatic considerations ultimately affected the final outcome, efficacy, and implementation of the reform. Üstubici and İçduygu (2018) also contrast Morocco and Turkey, but focus specifically on their bordering practices—both physical and legal. They term Turkey and Morocco not 'transit' but 'anti-transit' states, tracing the temporary nature of closures and their effects on migrants themselves. Borders, they argue, are a form of unresolved governance between countries and emphasize the need for responsibility sharing, not shifting, when it comes to border externalization.

A variety of studies have focused on specific dimensions of border externalization in third countries. For example, el-Qadim (2018) explores the symbolic meaning of visa negotiations in Morocco, finding that Moroccan officials and elites exerted agency and contested their role in readmission agreements through visa liberalization dialogues. Wolff (2014) likewise analyzed the negotiation of European readmission agreements through a comparison of Turkey and Morocco. Affirming that "policy

instruments are inherently political," she finds that both Turkey and Morocco challenged EU imposition of readmission agreements as 'hard bargainers' and concludes that domestic political dynamics, not EU priorities, are key to understanding the politics of EU migration instrumentalization. Tsourapas (2019) focuses on international aid, classifying it as a form of 'rent' for three 'refugee rentier states': Turkey, Lebanon, and Jordan. Through a within-case analysis, he argues that states in which elites perceive their country as having geopolitical importance vis a vis the target state will engage in blackmailing strategies, while states who don't perceive their status as geopolitically important will be more likely to opt for back-scratching strategies. Through case studies of Morocco, Moldova, and Turkey, Laube (2019) also highlights the role of visa liberalization in border externalization and argues that the EU's reliance on border externalization allows Moroccan, Moldovan, and Turkish governments to use mobility regulation as a foreign policy tool. However, she finds that even though it gives each state some form of leverage, this does not always translate to foreign policy successes in terms of visa liberalization.

1.2 Puzzle in the Literature and Study Significance

How do countries that are targets of border externalization navigate their role, select their priorities, and adapt their bargaining strategies? This study focuses on Turkey and Mexico, two countries subject to border externalization policies from the EU and the U.S., respectively. It seeks to compare Turkish and Mexican priorities while exercising agency and their strategies used vis a vis the EU and U.S. in the midst of border externalization.

As discussed in the Literature Review, previous studies have investigated Turkish and Mexican responses to border externalization separately, but have not compared them to each other. This study therefore addresses a gap in the literature by embarking on a comparison between the two. It also adds to the growing body of literature not only asserting that transit states exert agency, but assessing how they set their priorities, how they negotiate, and how their strategies change over time. It responds to el-Qadim's (2014) call for research that focuses on the agency of state actors as they respond to border externalization.

The global stock of migrants in 2020 reached 281 million, its highest yet. The European Commission calls migration a "megatrend"; it anticipates that international migration will continue to increase in the future and that the EU will continue to be a "prime destination" (European Commission 2022b). Migration, whether as a re-

sult of global warming, violence, economic opportunity, education, or other factors, is set to play a significant role in interstate relations going forward. Not only are migration flows increasing, but border externalization is becoming more and more prevalent. 'Remote control' of borders is increasingly seen as a convenient, cheap, and politically expedient way to reduce pressure on 'destination' countries. Going forward, states will "continue to probe for ways to ratchet up remote controls," writes FitzGerald (2020, 18).

Considering these trends of continuing migration and rising border externalization, it is thus vital to understand how state actors leverage their roles as 'transit states.' Migration may give states, particularly those in the Global South, a new source of leverage in relation to the Global North. It is important to understand how domestic actors and priorities shape responses to border externalization, not just for the states involved, but for the migrants themselves. In addition, this study will add to the literature on asymmetrical imbalances and the ways in which third countries subvert this asymmetry.

1.3 Methodology

This study employs a most different systems design. As articulated by Mill, this design—also known as the method of agreement—selects cases which are different on the explanatory variables, but converge on their dependent variable (Levy 2008). The dependent variable for my first set of research questions is the selection of priorities in response to border externalization. The dependent variable for my second set of research questions is the type of strategy—coercive or cooperative—employed in the face of this externalization. The key explanatory variable that they differ on is the country with which they are engaging in migration diplomacy and reacting to border externalization. In the case of Turkey, this is the EU and in the case of Mexico, this is the U.S.

This study hypothesizes that Europe and the United States exert differing pressures and thus evoke differing responses to border externalization. Other explanatory variables, meanwhile, are held relatively constant. This is a purposeful choice; the two case studies were selected because they share many of the same characteristics, particularly those relevant to migration and policy formation. In selecting a set of cases that are similar on the dependent variable and different with the dependent variable, I acknowledge that there are limitations to this study's generalizability but I believe that Turkey and Mexico are important cases to study nonetheless.

1.3.1 Case Selection, Sources, and Time Span

Mexico is the third most populous country in the Western Hemisphere after the U.S. and Brazil (*Mexico* 2022). Turkey, meanwhile, is the second most populous country in Europe after Germany (*Turkey* 2022). According to the World Bank's rankings, both Mexico and Turkey are classified as "upper middle income" countries; GDP per capita in current USD was \$8536.40 in Turkey and \$8329.30 in Mexico in 2020. Historically, the economic trajectories of Turkey and Mexico have exhibited similar characteristics as well. Both shifted from a state-run economy with import-substitution and protectionism to a free-market model in the 1970s and 80s. The Turkey-EU Customs Union and North American Free Trade Agreements (NAFTA) allowed for deeper regional integration while also creating deep wage disparities and encouraging the movement of trade while restricting the movement of people (Fernández-Kelly and Massey 2007; Yılmaz 2011).

Politically, Turkey and Mexico also share a number of commonalities. The PRI and CHP both dominated Mexican and Turkish politics, respectively, as dominant parties for decades. Currently, Turkey and Mexico are both governed by populist leaders, one far right and the other far left. AMLO is classified as a socio-economic populist, one that pits "hard-working, honest members of the working class" against big business, capital owners, and international financing institutions. Recep Tayyip Erdogan, meanwhile, is a cultural populist; one who frames his worldview in terms of the battle between 'the people'—native members of the nation state—and 'outsiders'—immigrants, ethnic and religious minorities, and cosmopolitan elites (Kyle and Meyer 2020).

Importantly for this study, both states have experienced a rapid rise in so-called 'transit migration' in the last two decades. In Turkey, migrants from Afghanistan, Iran, Pakistan, and other Asian and African countries increasingly used Turkey as a transit state starting in the mid-1990s (Içduygu 2005). With the outbreak of the Syrian Civil War, Syrians also arrived in Turkey, which was conceptualized as a 'temporary' destination for Syrians before they could move onwards. Meanwhile in Mexico, migrants from South and Central America have traversed Mexican territory to reach the United States. Particularly in the last 20 years, natural disasters, poverty, and violence have induced many migrants to go to Mexico in search of a better life. These transit migration flows are both South-North and face tremendous pressure from the 'receiving state' to stem the tide of migration. Meanwhile, in both the EU and the U.S., populist and right-wing parties have capitalized on fear of the 'other,' xenophobic discourse, and economic anxiety to gain electoral victories. Mexican and Turkish officials, too, have been adopting increasingly restrictive

policies to control migration within their territories.

One difference between the two to note is the presence of significant populations outside their borders. In Europe, Turks are concentrated primarily in Germany. Approximately 1,484,500 Turkish-born people are residing in Europe, but this is only 1.7% of Turkey's population (Destatis [German statistics] 2021; Eurostat 2022). Turkey has a net positive migration rate, meaning that more migrants enter than leave. In contrast, the U.S. hosts a large number of Mexicans residing outside Mexican territory. Migration Policy Institute (2020) estimates that 10.9 million people born in Mexico reside in the U.S., which is equal to 8.4% of Mexico's total population.

Sources for this thesis include policy analyses, official government and nongovernmental reports, legislative documents, and journalistic sources. In line with its goals to shift the center of analysis towards the periphery, this study prioritizes the use of Turkish and Mexican perspectives over American and European ones. It makes use of sources written in English, Spanish, and Turkish. In accordance with its focus on elite responses to border externalization, it focuses on speeches, statements, and comments given by leaders, including heads of state, secretaries, and other government officials, of Mexico, Turkey, the U.S., and the EU.

Rather than encompassing the entirety of U.S.-Mexico and EU-Turkey relations, the study focuses specifically on the time period when Turkey and Mexico began to be recognized as 'transit states' by their respective neighbors. In Mexico, this means that though immigration has traditionally been a major focus of diplomatic relations between the two, the scope of the study will be limited to the late 1990s until the present. Transit migrants, though present in Mexico prior to the 1990s, only became a major focus of American policy-making and a concern of American politicians in the 1990s, particularly in the aftermath of Hurricane Mitch in 1998. As the number of Central Americans arriving at U.S. borders started to increase, Mexico came to be recognized as a 'transit state' and the U.S. began exploring policy options to, in essence, externalize its border to Mexico. In Turkey, the study focuses on the period between 2013 and the present, starting when Turkey began to receive large numbers of Syrian refugees and became a target of European border externalization policy.

1.4 Outline

First, the study will provide an overview of the literature about borders, border externalization, and origin, destination, and transit states and will assess Turkey and Mexico's relative status as transit states. Then, it will review the theory surrounding migration diplomacy and how border externalization complicates the picture of migration governance. In the next section, the study will discuss the role of American and European institutional contexts in shaping diplomatic relations, particularly migration diplomacy, with Mexico and Turkey. Because this study uses a comparative model, the institutional contexts are an important difference between the two and thus are necessary to understanding in order to make educated comparisons. In Chapters 4 and 5, the study will assess how Mexico and Turkey, respectively, have made use of migration diplomacy to exercise agency. It will trace the status of negotiations, the types of priorities set, and discourses used. In the research findings section (Chapter 6), the study will compare and contrast the two case studies, exploring how strategies used and priorities set differ and assessing whether or not the externalizing actor played a role. Finally, the study will conclude, offering final remarks about border externalization, the importance of the migrants themselves, and areas for future research.

2. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

2.1 Border Externalization

Borders constitute an essential part of modern nation-states. Demarcated on maps, within legal discourse, and in the national imagination, they define the extent of state sovereignty (Starr 2006). Yet borders, as Karadağ (2019) suggests, are becoming increasingly mobile, itinerant, and dispersed. They are no longer located simply at the intersection of two states' borders, but at airports, embassies, ports, and even within third countries (Collyer 2007). This changing concept of borders is essential to understanding transnational migration. When migrants set out on international journeys, they not only face borders at national boundaries, but also at checkpoints manned by border patrol agents, during passport control at international airports, or when applying for a visa.

In this way, borders are extended into third countries in order to control and monitor international mobility. Through a process known as border externalization, border management and migration policy are outsourced both territorially and administratively (Casas-Cortes, Cobarrubias, and Pickles 2015). Border externalization results in a proliferation of institutions to deal with mobility and the relinquishing of state border control to third-country security forces (Karadağ 2019). In the process, it redefines what it means to be a 'sovereign territory' and results in the "spatial and legal stretching of the domains of migration control" (Casas-Cortes, Cobarrubias, and Pickles 2016, 233).

Border externalization has long been part of the international migration regime. The United States, for example, issued visas to prospective European immigrants to control and monitor their arrival in the States in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries (Zolberg 2006). Yet since the 1970s, movement has entered a new era of remote control, one which invokes human rights discourse, employs route-thinking, and relinquishes increasing levels of state sovereignty to third party

actors (Casas-Cortes, Cobarrubias, and Pickles 2015; Faist 2019; Walters 2021). According to the literature, today the European Union, United States, and Australia are three primary implementers of this 'remote-controlled' border externalization (Stock, Üstübici, and Schultz 2019). For these states, borders are controlled not only at the edge of their territory, but within third party states where the migrants begin their journeys, travel through, or make a plan to leave.

In political realms, particularly in the Global North, border externalization is seen as a useful tool to ease the burden of hosting migrants and outsource the social, political, and economic 'costs' of migration (Castles 2010; Farahat and Markard 2020). It provides justification for the transfer of moral responsibility and allows states to simultaneously claim that they are upholding human rights norms while also preventing migrants from reaching their borders and being able to claim asylum (Faist 2019). In essence, it is a work-around to the non-refoulement principle of the Geneva Convention. Hosting migrants can have political consequences for politicians and parties; as such, border externalization is seen as a convenient alternative. Mayda et al. (2022), for example, find that an influx of low-skilled migrants results in a significant increase in votes for the U.S. Republican Party. Likewise, in a study of Italian municipality-level voting patterns, Barone et al. (2016) conclude that immigration produces a causal increase in votes for the centre-right coalition in national elections. Finally, hosting migrants is often perceived as a costly endeavor, even though research indicates that refugees have positive or neutral impacts on local economies (Clemens and Hunt 2017; Evans and Fitzgerald 2017; Uçak, Holt, and Raman 2017, for e.g.). States often reason that the financial lift of providing development aid, border patrol money, or other resources associated with externalization is less than the cost of hosting those migrants in their own territory. Stock et al. (2019) draw comparisons between border externalization and the practice of outsourcing in global business: "migration management appears to bear resemblance to outsourcing strategies in financial transactions, where costs are transferred to third parties in order to increase profit margins."

Border externalization has costly implications for migrants themselves. With more surveillance, policing, and preemptive controls to prevent migration from occurring, migrants are forced to undertake dangerous clandestine journeys in order to evade those controls (Andersson 2014; Collyer 2007). Border externalization policies have also resulted in the practice of trapping migrants in 'safe' third countries, preventing them from moving onward and claiming asylum at their final destination (Frelick, Kysel, and Podkul 2016). In addition, Frelick et al. warn that many of the countries designated as holding zones lack the same recognition of human rights and ability to adequately provide for the migrants, which ultimately puts the migrants at risk.

Border externalization can, in practice, take many forms. A common example is visa procedures, where would-be migrants must preemptively obtain proper documentation, apply for a visa, and even interview with an immigration officer in order to embark on their journey. Visa procedures often occur not at the border, but in the halls of embassies and at airport check-in counters. Another common example is border checks and policing. At the border 'zone', sometimes delineated by a fence or other barrier, agents monitor border crossings and demand passports, visas, and other documents. The border does not stop right at the edge of the state, but often exists in a shared zone of influence between two states that can stretch for feet or even miles (Casas-Cortes, Cobarrubias, and Pickles 2015; Walters 2021). Border externalization also takes the form of readmission agreements, which give states power to organize and deploy deportations of migrants illegally residing in their territory. Kruse and Trauner (2008) observe that the signature and implementation of readmission agreements has multiplied since the 1990s.

Other forms of border externalization rely on 'route-thinking,' a type of discourse that assumes each migrant is on a route with a designated itinerary, an end destination, and a series of institutions, authorities, and agencies governing their stops along the way (Walters 2021). Above all, Walters cautions, route-thinking is underpinned by a hierarchical structure with countries deemed the final destination at the top and those where migrants are originating from at the bottom. One example of border externalization that employs route-thinking is internal border policing. Patrols in a third country not only monitor clandestine migrants at a state boundary, but also in cities, along roads, and near coastal areas. They set up checkpoints to catch would-be migrants before they even embark on their journey or cross a state line; in essence, the mere idea of migration in their minds and the presumed route that they will take is enough to render them illegal (Andersson 2014).

Route-thinking is key to justifying another form of border externalization demonstrated in Ruben Andersson's (2014) ethnography of clandestine migration practices and the business that has sprung from them. Andersson joins a Senegalese border patrol group funded by Frontex and supported by Spanish partners. The group is responsible for monitoring Dakar's beaches and detecting illegal migrants before they begin their journey to Spain. One officer explains how to differentiate would-be migrants from beach-goers: "They don't come one by one, they come ten to fifteen of them together, all with a backpack." Clustered in groups, stocked up with biscuits and Euros, dressed in several layers, and wearing trainers or plastic sandals, migrants can be designated as "candidates for illegal migration," questioned, detained, and prevented from onward movement even before they embark on a journey — all while on Senegalese soil (Andersson 2014, 102-105).

Another theme common in instances of border externalization and illustrated in Andersson's ethnography is the subversion of state sovereignty. He observes that at the height of the 'migration crisis,' Spanish or FRONTEX boats patrolled Senegalese waters to detect any vessels that made it offshore and look for signs of 'illegal' migrants. In this way, European ships effectively controlled Senegalese borders, but the presence of a Senegalese officer onboard provided "legal cover" and creates the "appearance of sovereignty" (Andersson 2014, 101).

Border externalization also extends beyond policing and monitoring strategies. Development aid or targeted funding that seek to address so-called 'root causes' of migration can also be considered a form of border externalization (Aliverti and Tan 2020; Crane 2019; Stock, Üstübici, and Schultz 2019). Again, these strategies employ route-thinking, assuming that those affected by these targeted funds were considering migration in the first place, were planning a direct route to Europe, America, or another destination in the Global North, and will change their minds and decide not to migrate as a result.

2.2 Destination, Origin, and Transit States

Attempts to control migration have led to the classification and categorization of migrant journeys. Points of departure are referred to as 'origin states,' while the endpoints are called 'destination states.' Other states have come to be classified as 'transit states', an in-between zone between 'origin' and 'destination' (Walters 2021). Increasing border externalization in recent years has resulted in a proliferation of spatial controls imposed on migrants. They are forced to stretch out their journey, waiting in designated 'safe third countries' to be granted legal status, raising money to make expensive clandestine border crossings, or biding their time until making another attempt to cross the border (Collyer 2007). Migrants' experiences in 'transit states,' thus, are not one-size-fits-all. Whereas some migrants merely pass through and spend a day, others may spend weeks, months, or even years in 'transit.' Walters (2021) argues that this label is largely arbitrary and disregards the lived journeys of migrants. It imagines that migrants follow a pre-defined route instead of a circular, constantly changing path with multiple or undefined destinations. Collyer et al. (2010) also criticize the term, pointing out that it is almost exclusively used in the context of migration to Europe and that it groups people with heterogeneous aims, reasons, and backgrounds in order to serve European political purposes. Furthermore, Crawley and Jones (2020) expand on the idea of a 'transit' state and its assumptions about destination and illegality. They emphasize that "the representation of countries outside Europe as places of 'stuckness' and 'un-being' not only limits our understanding of migrant journeys but feeds into anti-immigration discourses across the countries of the Global North."

'Transit migration' as a term entered migration policy discourse in the early 1990s during a United Nations conference. European nations in particular viewed transit migrants as a threat, warning about migrant routes through Central and Eastern European countries and post-Balkan states aiming to reach the EU and claim asylum (Düvell 2010). There is no one agreed-upon definition. In 1993, the UN Economic Commission for Europe defined transit migration as "migration in one country with the intention of seeking the possibility there to emigrate to another country as the country of final destination" (United Nations Economic Commission for Europe 1993). In 2005, the Assembly of Inter-Parliamentary Union claimed that "transit migrants are defined as aliens who stay in the country for some period of time while seeking to migrate permanently to another country" (Inter-Parliamentary Union 2005, 26). Yet the legality of the migrants' status in the transit country, the duration of their stay, and even their final destination remains unclear in both international law and political discourse.

In order to clarify the definition of a transit state, Kimball (2007) offers a typology to classify transit states. She assesses geographic placement, migratory flows, function, and state response and deems Russia, Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland, Slovakia, Slovenia, Turkey, Libya, Tunisia, Algeria, Morocco, and Mexico transit states. Per Kimball, transit states must border fully developed nations; exhibit high emigration, low immigration, and increasing transit migration; serve as a staging ground for migrants planning clandestine journeys to heavily-guarded destination countries; and enact restrictive policies to control transit migration (Kimball 2007, 13-15).

2.3 Turkey as a Transit State

2.3.1 Typology

According to Kimball's (2007) typology, Turkey can be classified as a transit state. It borders Greece and Bulgaria and thus, the EU, is ranked as a highly-developed entity, and is widely recognized as a destination for migrants (Azose and Raftery 2019). In 2020, net migration in Turkey, meaning the total number of immigrants minus the total number of emigrants, reached 1.4 million (United Nations Population

Division 2020). Studies have explored Turkey's status as a staging ground for clandestine migrant journeys (Andersson 2014; Ataç et al. 2017, for e.g.). For example, Kaytaz (2016) traces the journeys of Afghan migrants to Turkey, finding that many are suspended in a temporary status legally, socially, and physically and ultimately intend to move westward. Finally, often at the direction of the EU, Turkey has responded to rising transit migration by enacting more restrictive policies to control migrant routes and pathways. Though Turkey initially took a relatively generous approach to migrants, particularly Syrian refugees, it later suspended its open border policy and constructed walls along its Syrian and Iranian borders Ustubici and İçduygu (2018).

2.3.2 Current Trends in Turkish Transit Migration

Previous studies have explored Turkey's particular status as a transit state both qualitatively and quantitatively. İçduygu (2005) finds that between 1995 and 2005, Turkey increasingly became a country of transit and immigration, particularly for Afghans, Iranians, Pakistanis, and other Asian and African countries. He argues that political clashes in Turkey's immediate neighborhood, Turkey's geographical proximity to Europe, increasingly strict European border policies that force migrants into illegality, and the potential for migrants to earn a living in Turkey given its relative economic prosperity induce migrants to transit through Turkish land (Içduygu 2005, 6). İçduygu and Yükseker (2010) call for a multidimensional approach to understanding transit migration that considers the securitization and economization of international migratory regimes. Using this approach, they conclude that Turkey is in reality a transit country, but that its status as transit country has also been politically constructed through the European lens of border security. They demonstrate that migration patterns in Turkey also include circular labor migration and the suitcase trade, as well as asylum-seeking.

As a result of the Syrian Civil War and ensuing conflict, by 2022 approximately 3,650,000 Syrians are currently in Turkey. The total has increased from 1,558,149 in 2014 and peaked at 3,685,839 in 2021 (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees 2021c). The situation of Syrian refugees in particular illustrates the arbitrary label of transit migration. Crawley and Jones (2020) emphasize that many Syrian refugees did not flee with an end destination in mind or changed their route in light of changing restrictions and new information. They did not merely 'transit' through Turkey, but settled there for months or even years, establishing social networks, finding jobs, and attending school. Even if Europe remains a 'destination'

in their minds, Turkey became a destination for them its own right. The authors find that many decide to stay in Turkey instead of moving on due to shared cultural or religious ties, economic opportunities, and perceived uncertainty about their reception in Europe.

2.4 Mexico as a Transit State

2.4.1 Typology

Kimball's typology also classifies Mexico as a transit state. It borders the United States to the north, a highly-developed state that has traditionally served as a migration destination (Azose and Raftery 2019). Mexico has a net immigration total of -300,000, meaning that the amount of emigrants exceeds immigrants. Yet the number of immigrants in Mexico is rising rapidly in recent years; in 2020, the number reached 1.2 million, an increase of 72% since 2000 (United Nations Population Division 2020). Studies and news reports have identified Mexico as a common staging ground for attempts to enter the United States (Hiemstra 2019a; Leyva-Flores et al. 2019). For example, Vogt (2018) documents the lives of Central American migrants in Mexico as they encounter state security apparatuses, spend time in the 'in-between,' and ultimately attempt to make the perilous journey to the U.S. Lastly, Mexico has in recent years adopted a more restrictive policy stance towards irregular migration. Vega (2017) documents the trajectory of rising immigration restriction in Mexico between the 1990s and 2010s, particularly after 9/11. Programa Frontera Sur (Southern Border Program, PFS), he argues, "is the latest in a series of incremental, though disjointed, efforts to tighten Mexico's southern border against alleged threats, both real (i.e., organized crime) or imagined (i.e., undocumented, in-transit migration)" (Vega 2017, 6).

2.4.2 Previous Studies and Current Trends in Mexican Transit Migration

Qualitative and quantitative literature supports Mexico's current status as a transit state. Cornelius (2018) provides an overview of modern Mexico-U.S. migration trends, starting with labor migration in the 1880s to the Bracero Program in the 1950s and the economic crises in Mexico in the 70s, 80s, and 90s that drove migration northward. In the current decade, he finds that it has transitioned from

an emigration state to a transit state, particularly for residents of the 'Northern Triangle,' a term to refer to Guatemala, El Salvador, and Honduras. The three are distinct nations, but often grouped together in policy circles because of their similar economic backgrounds, the "triangular" border point that connects all three, and the similar challenges that each face in combating poverty, corruption, and violence. Saad et al. (2018) explore the factors affecting Mexico's status as a transit state. They point to shifts in climate and droughts, especially for the rural poor; other environmental disasters; the presence of a family network to support migration; high homicide and femicide rates, particularly due to organized crime; and food and economic insecurity as important drivers of migration from the Northern Triangle towards Mexico. Rodriguez Chavez (2017) backs up Mexico's transit state classification with evidence from Mexican and American border patrol agencies. He estimates that 377,000 irregular migrants transited through Mexico in 2015, up from 184,000 in 1995. Furthermore, approximately 98% of those passing through Mexico were from the Northern Triangle (Rodríguez Chávez 2017). It is important to note that Northern Triangle migrants are not the only ones entering Mexico. Haitians, Cubans, and migrants from African, Asian, and South Asian countries have also been officially documented in Mexican migration routes (Cornelius 2018).

2.5 Migration Diplomacy

In 2020, the total number of international migrants reached 280.6 million, which is 3.6% of the world's population and the all-time highest proportion of people who have crossed international boundaries to settle elsewhere (United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs 2022). Cross-border movement is increasingly a matter of bilateral, multilateral, and international concern. In this context, states increasingly treat migration management not only as a matter of internal policy, but as an element of diplomatic relations.

In response to this trend, Adamson and Tsourapas (2019) propose the concept of migration diplomacy to encompass the range of tools, processes, and procedures that states use to manage cross-border population mobility. Though previous scholarship has addressed how migration features in diplomatic relations, Adamson and Tsourapas (2019) theorize 'migration diplomacy' as a particular object of study (Greenhill 2010; Thiollet 2011). Not all migration policies are necessarily components of migration diplomacy; they are only relevant, Adamson and Tsourapas stipulate, "when states include them as part of their foreign relations and diplomacy." Labor agree-

ments that allow citizens from a certain country to work in another country for a designated period of time, if accompanied by diplomatic aims, are one feature of migration diplomacy. Visa agreements, when they are negotiated, proffered, or withheld in order to achieve a certain diplomatic outcome, can also constitute migration diplomacy. Other forms of migration diplomacy can include financial incentives, threats to 'release' or 'withhold' migrant flows, or readmission agreements (Adamson and Tsourapas 2019).

Migration diplomacy can occur in coercive or cooperative contexts. Cooperative migration diplomacy aims for mutually-beneficial outcomes, while coercive migration diplomacy pits states against each other via violence, the threat of violence, or unilateral bargaining tactics (Tsourapas 2017). One way to conceptualize coercive and cooperative bargaining strategies, Adamson and Tsourapas (Adamson and Tsourapas 2019) suggest, is through game theory. In a zero-sum situation, states will be incentivized to succeed at all costs, without considering the other state's interests or behavior. Zero-sum situations lead to coercive migration diplomacy. In contrast, positive-sum situations, where a state incorporates other states' interests and goals into the bargaining process, can result in a mutually-beneficial outcome with absolute gains on both sides. In this case, migration diplomacy is carried out through cooperation, not coercion.

Greenhill (2010) focuses on a particular element of migration diplomacy: 'coercive engineered migrations,' defined as "cross-border population movements that are deliberately created or manipulated in order to induce political, military, and/or economic concessions from a target state or states." Since 1951, Greenhill identifies 56 groups of people who have been used as "weapons of mass migration" in order to target states and extract concessions. This tactic, she explains, is particularly relevant for weaker actors, who can take advantage of crises to achieve otherwise unattainable positions of strength in negotiating.

When migration diplomacy involves bargaining strategies employed by states hosting forced migration flows, Tsourapas (2019) terms these states 'refugee rentier states.' Through a study of how Turkey, Jordan, and Lebanon used the presence of Syrian refugees in their territories to extract concessions, Tsourapas argues that the states employed either cooperative or coercive strategies depending on the size of the refugee population and the interests and perceptions of the domestic elites. In Turkey's case, domestic elites perceived themselves as strategically important visar-vis Europe and the refugee population was substantial, which Tsourapas suggests led to the use of coercive refugee rent-seeking behavior. In contrast, the relatively smaller number of refugees and domestic elites' less important perceptions of Jordan

and Lebanon's status vis-a-vis Europe resulted in the use of cooperative bargaining strategies.

Both in coercive engineered migrations and migration diplomacy overall, states engage in issue linkage, tying migration diplomacy to other political, economic, or cultural goals. For example, Gaddafi's Libya regularly engaged in migration diplomacy with both Europe and sub-Saharan Africa. While encouraging African migrants to consider Libya as a destination and engaging with Europe to gain leverage as a host of transit migrants, Gadaffi tied migration to the pursuit of both pan-Arab and pan-African policies, the lifting of an arms embargo, a formal apology for colonial brutalities, cooperation agreements to police irregular migration, and financial incentives (Tsourapas 2017). In addition to the political and economic issues illustrated in the case of Libya, Adamson and Tsourapas (2019) also suggest a public diplomacy component of migration diplomacy. The Fulbright program, the U.S. Peace Corps, or the Japanese Exchange and Teaching program might be considered forms of exporting soft power via state-sponsored temporary migration.

Whether a state is an 'origin,' 'destination,' or 'transit' state is theorized to impact the types of migration policies that a state focuses on, as well as the bargaining strategy that they employ. 'Destination' states, for example, are assumed to be primarily concerned with immigration, while 'origin' states are considered to be focused on emigration flows. Meanwhile, 'transit' states implement a transit migration diplomacy strategy (Adamson and Tsourapas 2019). In addition, the literature expects that a state's migration type is an indication of whether it will attempt to secure absolute or relative gains from migration diplomacy. Adamson and Tsourapas suggest that origin states pursue a zero-sum game approach, while destination states are more likely to seek relative gains. Meanwhile, a transit state is expected to employ a zero-sum approach.

As this paper will explore, both Turkey and Mexico have made use of migration diplomacy in order to achieve leverage vis-a-vis Europe and the United States. They have also pursued issue linkage, tying migration flows to economic and political aims. Their roles as perceived transit states also impact the type and nature of migration diplomacy that they engage in. Finally, border externalization, by increasing EU and U.S. reliance on Turkey and Mexico in order to achieve their own migration-related aims, further influences the ways in which Turkey and Mexico are able to engage in migration diplomacy and the types of concessions that they can secure. The next chapter will explore the institutional contexts and historical settings in which EU-Turkey and U.S.-Mexico relations take place. The chapter will set the stage for understanding the nature of border externalization involved and the ways

in which Turkey and Mexico exert leverage.

3. HISTORICAL SETTINGS AND INSTITUTIONAL CONTEXTS

3.1 Comparing Historical Settings

Relations between Turkey and the EU and Mexico and the U.S. take place in the midst of unique historical settings. These settings, in turn, affect their shared priorities, level of economic integration, and approach to migration. Ultimately, their respective historical settings are an important factor contributing to how they engage in and respond to border externalization.

3.1.1 EU-Turkey: Accession and the Customs Union

EU-Turkey relations date back to 1957 with the establishment of the European Economic Community. In 1964, the two signed an association agreement, which opened up the possibility of accession. After officially applying for membership in 1987, Turkey was officially named a candidate country by the EU in 1999, meaning that after fulfilling the Copenhagen Criteria it could begin accession negotiations. EU member states accepted Turkey's application in principle but the European Commission determined that it did not sufficiently meet the acquis communautaire; among other things, it lacked a consolidated democracy, faced economic difficulties, and could not resolve conflict with Cyprus. From 1999 to 2005, the country embarked on a series of political and judicial reforms (Keukeleire and Delreux 2014). Yet since then, only one chapter of the acquis has been closed (European Commission 2022d). Today, Turkey remains a candidate country on paper and continues to be subject to official accession expectations. Yet its decreasing alignment with EU CFSP, declining standards of democracy, and growing anti-EU rhetoric signal a shift away from Europe (Aydın-Düzgit and Kaliber 2016; European Commission 2021 e; Lippert 2021; Müftüler-Baç 2018; Schimmelfennig 2021).

EU-Turkey relations involving migration are thus shaped in the context of European enlargement and neighborhood relations. Enlargement, considered by some to be the EU's most successful foreign policy tool, uses accession conditionality to achieve policy transformations and reform in prospective candidate countries (Sedelmeier and Avery 2018). The EU has used policy tools already at its disposal — namely enlargement and the adoption of the acquis — to promote strict immigration control standards in neighboring countries. The European Neighborhood Policy (ENP) also supplements its efforts, offering visa liberalization agreements, development aid, materials and money to support border policing, and even the promise of accession to third countries. In exchange, third countries take on the burden of the EU's border control and relinquish a degree of state sovereignty to the EU (Lavenex and Uçarer 2004; Reslow 2012).

The Turkey-EU border externalization relationship is affected by an EU-specific approach to migration and movement. While internally promoting freedom of movement through the Schengen Zone, Europe seeks to limit entry to foreign nationals beyond its borders. Starting with the Treaty of Amsterdam in 1999, Europe sought to amend its common definition of refugees, extend its asylum procedures, and develop other elements of the EU internal migration regime. Hand in hand with the 'internal deepening,' however, was 'external widening' — a concerted effort to control migration flows and externalize EU migration policy (Lavenex 2006, 335). Agreement amongst EU member states in terms of internal policy harmony was hard to come by. In contrast, the evolution of cooperation on externalizing European borders to third countries has been "formidable" (Lavenex 2006, 337). Indeed, the benefits of border externalization for EU member states are evident. Once an irregular migrant reaches European territory, it becomes increasingly difficult to remove them (Joppke 1998). Border externalization thus prevents unwanted flows of migrants while releasing the burden of control at immediate borders.

Trade is another important element of EU-Turkey relations and ultimately affects their bargaining strategies, including in the realm of migration control. The two signed a Customs Union agreement in 1995, which permits the free movement of goods between the two countries, excepting agricultural products (*Decision No 1/95 of the EC-Turkey Association Council of 22 December 1995 on implementing the final phase of the Customs Union*, 96/142/EC (1996) 1996). For the EU, Turkey is its 6th largest trade partner, representing 3.6% of EU imports in 2020. On the Turkish side, the EU is its largest importer, (33.4% of imports to Turkey) the recipient of the largest share of Turkish exports (41.3% of exports to the EU), and the top source of foreign investment (European Commission 2021q).

3.1.2 U.S. - Mexico: USMCA and Post-9/11 Security Priorities

Mexico and the U.S. have an institutional relationship dating back to 1821, when the state of Mexico gained independence from Spain. The two share the longest land border in the world. Yet, migration did not become a focus of public policy until the late 90s (De Haas and Vezzoli 2013; Vega 2017). The border was largely porous and characterized by circular migration patterns. From 1942 to 1964, the U.S. began the Bracero program, which brought 4.5 million temporary agricultural workers from Mexico to the U.S. (Alba 2013). In part due to the success of this program, as well as a widely-held perception of opportunity and success in the North, Mexicans continued to migrate temporarily. By the 1980s, increasing U.S. border enforcement changed the logic of many Mexican migrants, encouraging them to move permanently instead (Alba 2013). Mexican migrants in the U.S. totaled 2.2 million in 1980 and tripled to 9.4 million in 2000, comprising 29.5% of all immigrants in the U.S. (Alba 2013). Particularly after 9/11, migration became a major priority for U.S. policymakers and an increasingly important element of U.S.-Mexico relations.

Mexico-U.S. relations are characterized by increasing regional integration, particularly in the realm of trade and security. After a Mexican debt crisis in the 1980s, political elites turned their focus away from import-substituting industrialization towards international trade to jumpstart growth (Vega 2017). Mexico joined the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade in 1986, began an era of trade liberalization, and expanded Foreign Direct Investment capabilities (Aguila et al. 2012, 94). NAFTA, enacted in 1994 and later replaced with the USMCA in 2020, fostered free trade and investment amongst Mexico, the U.S., and Canada. The agreement established ties between Mexico and the U.S., not only economically but culturally (Aguila et al. 2012; Rodriguez 2005). As of 2021, total trade between Mexico and the U.S. reached \$661.2 billion, making Mexico its second largest trading partner (U.S. Census Bureau 2021). The two are interdependent; Mexican exports, which comprised 39% of its GDP in 2019, were overwhelmingly delivered to the United States (Villarreal 2020). Likewise, Foreign Direct Investment is a central part of both economies. The two share interconnected supply chains that economists argue has improved the global competitiveness of U.S. industry, particularly car manufacturing (Villarreal 2020). The highly intertwined trade environment between the two ultimately affects Mexican and American approaches to border externalization, as well as their relative position in negotiations.

Another element affecting bilateral relations and migration in particular is security. In the aftermath of 9/11, the U.S. began pursuing a policy of border externalization via Mexico, first through Plan Sur in 2001 (Hiemstra 2019b). Particularly in recent

years, border policies have been framed in terms of terrorism prevention (Aguila et al. 2012). The United States also sees Mexico as critical to its counter-drug trafficking efforts, which began in the mid-20th century and intensified with the Reagan administration in the 1980s. Counternarcotics cooperation between the two was formalized through the Merida Initiative, which allocated money to the Mexican government starting in 2007 to fight trafficking and cartels. The Merida Initiative also introduced the concept of 'shared responsibility' to fight crime and reinforce bilateral security priorities (Seelke 2022).

3.2 Comparing Institutional and Political Contexts

Institutional and political contexts are important factors in Turkey and Mexico's respective responses to border externalization. These contexts dictate the forums and means through which they can engage and the stakeholders who play a role.

3.2.1 Institutional Arrangements

The EU offers the prospect of enlargement for Turkey. Accession, albeit an unlikely scenario for Turkey given stalled negotiations, is a form of leverage that the EU can exert. Accession-related negotiations also dictate some of the institutional arrangements between the two, including the Association Council, which meets twice yearly for high-level talks, and the Association Committee, which convenes experts to discuss specific chapters. The Customs Union between the two also incorporates the Customs Union Joint Committee, which is an institutional setting of its own (Delegation of the European Union to Turkey 2022). Other institutional settings in which the EU and Turkey come together include leaders' meetings between Turkey's president and presidents of the European Council and the European Commission. In addition, EU heads of state have met with Turkish leaders at high-level international summits to address urgent crises, including a series of meetings in 2015 and 2016 that resulted in the EU-Turkey deal (European Council 2022).

In comparison, the U.S. and Mexico operate as two distinct entities with no prospect of joining together. They come together in settings dictated by their bilateral relationship, including the U.S.-Mexico High-Level Economic Dialogue, High-Level Security Dialogue, and the North American Leaders Summit (White House Press Secretary 2021b). The Binational Bridges and Border Crossings Group, which meets

three times yearly, convenes state and local leaders and private-sector representatives for a discussion on border infrastructure. Both sides meet at least every six years to discuss and review the USMCA. They also cooperate at the agency level, including a Memorandum of Understanding signed between American and Mexican agencies for international aid and development (USAID and AMEXCID) to respond to needs at the border (U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Western Hemisphere Affairs 2021). Finally, the 21st Century Border Management Initiative, started in 2010, brings together Mexican and American delegations annually to discuss trade flows, border security, and joint migration management (U.S. Embassy Mexico 2020).

3.2.2 Political Systems and Settings

Political systems and settings, which have important implications for resulting responses to border externalization, vary between the two.

For Turkey, political cycles do not dramatically shift its policy stance on migration because its leadership, despite elections, has not changed in the last two decades. It has had the same leader since 2003, first as a prime minister and then as a president in 2014 after its switch to a presidential system. The new system empowered the executive branch at the expense of the judiciary and legislature (Esen and Gumuscu 2018). Likewise, the AKP has emerged since 2002 as a dominant party, enabling it to weaken opposition and seize control of resources and institutions (Gumuscu 2020; Keyman 2014). Given processes of state capture and democratic backsliding, prospects for a new presidential administration and new party in power are tentative at best (Tansel 2018). Furthermore, Turkey is not classified as a democracy; political scientists have classified Turkey's political regime as competitive authoritarianism, meaning that despite elections, partisan use of state institutions makes it difficult for new politicians to attain power (Esen and Gumuscu 2016). In terms of the entities involved in crafting its response to European externalization, Turkey's president plays a large role in shaping policy priorities. Parliament, given the new system, does not have many policy decision-making capabilities. Lastly, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs plays a role in working directly with the EU and its member nations.

Meanwhile, in the EU, one of the primary entities involved in border externalization are European heads of state, represented by the European Council and chaired by a President elected every 2.5 years. The Council negotiated the 2016 EU-Turkey deal and was the direct implementer of border externalization, particularly during a series of bilateral summits in 2015 & 2016 (Tarhan and Wessels 2021). European Parliament, which changes every 5 years and is elected via direct democracy, passes

resolutions regarding border externalization, among many other topics. Parliament is also responsible for approving the EU budget, which often includes funds for border externalization efforts (European Union 2020a; Kaeding and Schenuit 2021). The European Commission, the EU's executive branch, proposes legislation, sets priorities, and implements policies decided on by the Council and European Parliament. Its President, selected by heads of state and elected by European Parliament, serves for a renewable term of five years. Due to the accession framework, the Commission monitors Turkey's progress on the acquis and disperses funds to support Turkish alignment with EU standards. The Commission is a "crucial" actor in migration policy in particular; it oversees implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement and disburses EU funding (Bürgin 2021, 225). Furthermore, it tracks Turkish compliance with EU visa liberalization standards and has blocked progress on lifting visa requirements for Turkish citizens (Bürgin 2021). Every six years, the European Council sets a strategic agenda with key goals for the EU, which are implemented by the European Commission and other institutions (European Union 2020b). This strategic goal-setting results in a migration policy that, despite frequent national and EU-wide elections, does not shift dramatically depending on who is in charge.

Election cycles in the U.S., in comparison, result in major shifts in policy and direction. Given its democratic system, presidential elections change the direction of executive power, while Senate and House elections also result in a realignment of the Congressional balance of power. In the two-party American system, surveys show that Republican and Democratic politicians and voters "are deeply divided along partisan lines" (Hammer and Kafura 2019, 2). Republicans are far more likely than Democrats to view immigration as a security threat, seek increasingly strict border control, and oppose efforts to legalize immigration (Hammer and Kafura 2019). This polarization has significant impacts on Congressional attempts to legislate migration policy, preventing consensus and delaying the passage or funding of programs that implement U.S. migration policy vis a vis Mexico (Kandel 2021). Congressional legislation involving border externalization includes the Merida Initiative, funding for the Bureau of Homeland Security, and the National Defense Authorization Act (Bruno, Kandel, and Wilson 2020). Presidential action, particularly executive orders, can also play a role in border externalization policy. For example, in February 2021, the Biden administration announced an Executive Order on Creating a Comprehensive Regional Framework to Address the Causes of Migration, to Manage Migration Throughout North and Central America, and to Provide Safe and Orderly Processing of Asylum Seekers at the United States Border (White House Press Secretary 2021a). Lastly, the Department of Homeland Security (DHS), which incorporates both U.S. Customs and Border Patrol (CBP) and

U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), also plays a role in enforcing and enacting border externalization of the U.S. Both institutions are part of the executive branch and thus transition leadership and strategic direction following each presidential election.

Following the PRI's relinquishing of power in 2000 after 72 years of rule, Mexico transitioned from a single-party system to a multi-party electoral democracy (Ugalde 2001). Since 2000, subsequent presidential administrations have held power in Mexico from both left and right-leaning parties, each with varying policy objectives. Like the U.S., Mexico has a federal administrative system, meaning that its 31 states are under the leadership of governors (Ramírez 2021). Power is vested in the president, elected every 6 years, the bicameral legislature, which consists of a Senate and Chamber of Deputies, and the judicial branch (Ramírez 2021). As a result, its migration policy also shifts depending on the party and president in power. Mexico's current president, Andrés Manuel López Obrador, came to power via personalistic politics and a loosely organized, fledgling party organization that put the future of other, more established parties in Mexican politics in question (Greene and Sánchez-Talanquer 2018).

In the next chapter, the study will turn to the first of its two case studies: Turkey. It will employ the knowledge of institutional settings and historical contexts discussed in this chapter. In addition, as it documents Turkey's use of migration diplomacy to achieve political and policy-based aims, it makes use of the theoretical framework established in Chapter 2.

4. TURKEY

The chapter will trace Turkey's use of migration diplomacy between 2013 and the present through speeches, documents, statements, and other primary sources. In doing so, it seeks to answer both research questions of the study: which priorities Turkey pursues in its use of migration diplomacy and which strategies are selected. It explores, in turn, Turkey's pursuit of silence on de-democratization and legitimacy, funding, and visa liberalization. It finds that Turkey has regularly employed coercive tactics to accomplish its migration diplomacy aims.

4.1 Loud Silence

Classified as 'not free' in Freedom House's annual report on democratic conditions, Turkey under President Erdoğan has seen increasing attacks on the rule of law, targeting of opponents, particularly following the 2016 coup, anti-democratic constitutional changes, and crackdowns on civil liberties (Freedom House 2021a). Initially ranked 0.51 on the v-Dem Liberal Democracy Index at the start of Erdogan's rule, the country has since plummeted to 0.11 in 2020 (Varieties of Democracy 2022b). For its part, according to Article 8 of the Treaty of the European Union, the EU seeks to promote "prosperity and good neighborliness" in its immediate neighborhood through relationships founded on the Values of the Union: human dignity, freedom, democracy, equality, rule of law, and human rights (European Union 2020c). Internally, the EU sees itself as a 'protector of democracy' and engages in democracy promotion through linkage and leverage (Lavenex and Schimmelfennig 2011). Yet Turkey has been able to brandish the presence of migrants as a weapon to prevent the EU from reacting to its rapid democratic regression. As a result, the European Commission and European leaders have been repeatedly reluctant to condemn Turkish actions on the global and domestic stage.

Turkey's role as 'gatekeeper' has given it the ability to silence or weaken the impact of public criticisms about its democratic declines. One example of this is the delay in the release of the European Commission's Annual Progress Report on Turkey's progress in fulfilling accession criteria. Originally slated to be released on October 14, 2015, the Commission initially delayed its release until after a Summit on Migration with EU leaders and Erdoğan (Barker and Zalewski 2015). Other member states, including Britain, were reportedly in favor of waiting until after the November 1 general elections to release the report (Barker and Zalewski 2015). Likewise, Erdoğan demanded that the report release be postponed as part of ongoing negotiations with the EU, citing potential interference with the election campaign (Barker and Wagstyl 2015; Karadağ 2019). The Commission conceded, ultimately waiting an extra month and allowing the election to occur before its eventual release on November 11, 2015. Notably, the report condemns attacks on the freedom of assembly and expression and notes a marked decrease in the rule of law (European Commission 2015 d).

Threats to open the borders and flood Europe with refugees are another tool through which Turkey maintains EU silence on violations of democracy and the rule of law. On November 24, 2016, European Parliament voted to suspend the accession process with Turkey (The Independent 2016). Though the vote was non-binding, it served as a signal to Turkey that European politicians disapproved of declines in democratic freedom of expression, crackdowns on the media, and attacks on political opposition. The next day, Erdoğan responded with a threat, using the leverage of Syrian migrants in Turkey to oppose the Parliament's position. "If you go any further, these border gates will be opened," he said. "Neither I nor my people will be affected by these dry threats. It wouldn't matter if all of you approved the [European Parliament] vote." He continued, "We are the ones who feed 3-3.5 million refugees in this country... You have betrayed your promises" (Deutsche Welle 2016). In this way, Erdoğan makes use of the presence of migrants in Turkey to assert Turkey's agency and contradict policies or decisions that are not in Turkey's favor.

Erdoğan has also used threats to demand assistance from European and American leaders with the creation of a 'safe zone' in Syria for refugee resettlement. In September 2019, he stated, "Give us logistical support and we can go build housing at 30 km depth in northern Syria. This way, we can provide them with humanitarian living conditions... This either happens or otherwise we will have to open the gates. Either you will provide support, or excuse us, but we are not going to carry this weight alone," he warned (EuroNews 2019). Erdoğan once more demanded support for the creation of a safe zone via threats on November 7, 2019, indicating that this is an important goal for him (Reuters 2019). According to Human Rights Watch,

these safe zones are far from safe; the group tasked with administering the territory is charged with looting, summary executions, disappearance of aid workers, and unjust treatment of Kurdish families in particular (Human Rights Watch 2019). In this way, Erdoğan is attempting to brandish the presence of migrants as a weapon to extract concessions from European leaders that would constitute violations of human rights, may be a form of demographic engineering, and would require a full-scale military intervention (Adar 2020).

Erdoğan again made use of threats to warn European leaders against referring to a Turkish offensive operation in Syria as an 'occupation,' another form of extracting silence on regressions in the rule of law (Turak 2019). Speaking at the Meeting of Provincial Leaders on October 10, 2019, he warned, "Eyy European Union, if you describe our army as an invader, our job is easy. We will open the doors and send 3.6 million refugees to you... [The EU] was not going to send the second installment, 3 billion Euros. Have you kept your promise so far?" He continued, "We have spent 40 billion dollars until today, we will spend it again, but we will also open the doors. You have not been sincere. You've been stalling us since 1963. Let me say one more thing. Our border operation is working to prevent the establishment of a terrorist state in the South" (Sözcü 2019). His statements not only dissuade European leaders from speaking of the operation in Syria as an 'occupation,' but also imply that Turkey is the only entity preventing the establishment of a terrorist state in Syria, making Europe even more indebted to them.

Instead of criticism of human rights and democratic violations, Erdoğan also gains political legitimacy through negotiations and meetings with European leaders. For example, in October 2015, while internally the peace process with the Kurds failed and freedom of the press continued to be at risk, European leaders welcomed Erdoğan at a meeting in Brussels to discuss new migration measures (Barigazzi 2015; European Commission 2015a). To kick off the official state visit, Erdoğan was knighted with the Order of Leopold by Belgian King Philippe, sparking criticism in the Belgian press while also signaling Turkey's elevated importance abroad (Vlassenbrock 2015). He then met with European Council President Donald Tusk, European Parliament President Martin Schulz, and European Commission President Jean-Claude Juncker. In remarks following their meeting, Council President Tusk spoke of his decision to "intensify our contacts... in light of the refugee crisis." He stressed Europe's readiness to act and called on Turkey to come to its aid. "It is indisputable that Europe has to manage its borders better. We expect Turkey to do the same." The remarks focused on cooperation, particularly with regards to migration, without calling Turkey out on other issues. For example, referencing the dispute over Cyprus, Tusk merely said, "Finally, on the Cyprus settlement process we reiterated our support and readiness to assist it, in whatever way possible" (European Council 2015). In years prior, the EU did not refrain from harsh criticism of Turkey's position on Cyprus. For example, when negotiations to resolve the dispute over Cyprus reached an impasse, European Commission President Barroso, in an April 2008 speech at the Turkish Grand National Assembly, did not back down from calling Turkey out on its lack of progress on the accession criteria (Ulusoy 2008). Among other criticisms, he demanded resolution of the Cyprus issue and called for a "comprehensive strategy" to solve the terrorism threat and problems in Turkey's Southeast while also ensuring rights for Turkish citizens of Kurdish origin (European Commission 2008).

Commission President Juncker also fell short of criticisms following the 2015 meeting in Brussels, instead emphasizing Turkey's crucial role in assisting Europe. "It is obvious that we need Turkey to protect our external borders, and the Commission will do its utmost to support the valuable efforts of the Turkish Republic," he stated during a speech to Parliament on October 6. Ostensibly responding to those who called the meeting a 'tea party,' Juncker defended the decision to meet. "Who actually gives some here the right to say that we had a tea party with Mr. Erdoğan yesterday? We have tried very hard to reach an agreement with Turkey on the issue of refugees. This is extremely important, not only for Greece but for Europe as a whole. But of course we also talked about other issues. Do you really think that we held hands with Mr. Erdoğan?" (European Commission 2015c). Yet he did not specify what 'issues' were discussed, nor did he expand on how the issues were raised. Instead, he mentioned that Turkey should be designated as a safe third country and extended his gratitude to Turkey for their role in assisting Europe.

Another meeting that lent legitimacy to Erdoğan was a visit from German Chancellor Angela Merkel two weeks prior to the Turkish elections. Merkel visited Istanbul on October 18, 2015, meeting with President Erdoğan and Prime Minister Davutoğlu. The visit added gravitas to Erdoğan at a critical time in the election cycle and put a spotlight on him on the global stage. After their meeting, Erdoğan commented on two major topics that were, coincidentally, two of the primary issues for Turkish voters in the upcoming elections (Sayarı 2016). Following the terrorist attacks outside of the Ankara station only 9 days prior, he called attention to his own country's commitment to fighting terrorism. "I would of course also like to thank the Chancellor in particular for calling me in connection with the assassination and the people who lost their lives—there were 102 people—and also expressing her sympathy, expressing her sympathy, thank you very much. The sensitivity we show, especially when it comes to working together against terrorism, continues." Erdoğan also remarked on the refugee crisis, saying "Turkey must be helped when

it comes to burden-sharing, because Turkey has taken on a great burden" (Die Bundesregierung 2015b). For her part, Merkel reaffirmed Germany's support for burden-sharing, continued accession negotiations, visa-free travel for Turks, and the joint fight against terrorism (Die Bundesregierung 2015b). The meeting acted as a political boost for Erdoğan, allowing him to highlight key issues and display continued support from Germany. Furthermore, Merkel's comments were entirely positive and did not make any mention of other issues in the Turkey-Germany relationship or the de-democratization process in Turkish domestic politics. A group of Turkish academics noted this contradiction in a letter to Merkel prior to the visit. "We are extremely uncomfortable because your visit will be seen as a show of political support in the campaign climate and you may praise politicians who violate the most important values of the EU. We request you to bring these issues to the agenda at the joint press conference you will hold with Mr. Erdoğan and Mr. Davutoğlu, and we hope that you will visit our country in the days when our democracy will be strengthened," they requested (Birgün 2015).

As predicted, in the joint press conference with Merkel and Davutoğlu, democratic violations and concerns were left off the table. Davutoğlu articulated Turkey's list of demands, which included fair burden sharing, visa liberalization for Turkish citizens, acceleration of EU-Turkey relations, and Turkey's place at the EU 'table.' He asked that Turkey be "included in the family photo," noting that "this will of course also be a corresponding message to our societies" (Die Bundesregierung 2015a). In her remarks, Merkel merely echoed his demands, explaining how Germany and the EU will work to make each happen. She made no mention of disagreements over Cyprus, one of the primary reasons for delays on visa liberalization. Furthermore, she shared how the migration crisis could lead to closer ties between Turkey and Europe. "I think we have used the crisis we are experiencing through a very disorderly and uncontrolled movement of refugees, to again achieve closer cooperation on many issues, both between the European Union and Turkey, and between Germany and Turkey," Merkel stated (Die Bundesregierung 2015a).

Indeed, in other cases of democratic regression, the EU has been prompt to deploy both leverage and linkage tools at its disposal. In the case of Ukraine for example, the EU was swift to publicly condemn attacks on democracy and the rule of law, rather than exhibit deference and capitulate to demands. When Ukrainian president Yanukovych began to implement non-democratic measures in 2013, the EU imposed conditionality in its negotiations with Ukraine for an Association Agreement, released public statements condemning de-democratization, and demanded specific progress in democracy and the rule of law (Börzel and Lebanidze 2017).

In this way, Turkey exercises agency over its internal affairs, preventing EU intervention. It does not simply accept the EU imposition of border externalization, but uses it to its advantage and effectively prevents the EU from reacting to rapid regressions in democracy, human rights, and the rule of law. Threats, manufactured crises, and official meetings act to serve Turkish goals and weaken the EU's own bargaining position.

4.2 Money, Money, Money

A common component of border externalization is joint border policing, which can entail training, money, or resources to supplement a third country's border security strategy. This is not simply an imposition of EU demands, but another chance for Turkey to negotiate, engage in migration diplomacy, and exert agency. In addition to migration management-specific funding, border externalization can also entail additional funding to 'sweeten the deal.'

One of the ways Turkey benefits from its position as an implementer of EU border externalization is funding for border control and migration management programs. Turkey has received more border assistance from the EU than any of the other pre-accession countries on EU borders (Dikilitas 2019). As of 2006, Instrument for Pre-Accession Assistance (IPA) became the primary tool through which the EU provides financial assistance to pre-accession countries, including Turkey. From the period between 2007 and 2013, Turkey received 4.79 billion EUR, 48.2% of the total IPA funds to all nine pre-accession countries allocated in that period. Of that 4.79 billion, approximately 3.4% was allocated for border management (European Commission 2015b). In the IPA-II period between 2014 and 2020, Turkey received 3.53 billion EUR, 45.5% of the total IPA-II allocations. The percentage of funds directed towards border management and migration as a proportion of the total IPA-II budget more than doubled compared to that of IPA-I; it reached 6.42% of the total funding package. In fact, Home Affairs, which incorporates the priority areas of integrated border management, migration and asylum, and the fight against organized crime, was the second highest sub-sector of the IPA-II budget. Its funding surpassed other sub-sectors like civil society, judiciary, and fundamental rights (Dikilitas 2019). Increased EU funding for border management is not only an indication of European priorities, but a sign of Turkey's ability to negotiate and secure higher funding totals based on its own priorities. Funds have gone, among other things, towards the construction of removal centers for irregular migrants, the expansion of an irregular migrant tracking system, staff capacity training, and Coast Guard training (Delegation of the European Union to Turkey 2016).

Starting in 2014, Turkey began to host increasing numbers of Syrian refugees. By April 30, 2014, the total registered population reached 735,864, an increase of 31% from the start of 2014 (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees 2014). Consequently, Turkish policymakers and politicians began to ask for increased international assistance and burden-sharing. In May 2014, Turkey's director of the Disaster and Emergency Administration (AFAD) called for help, pointing out the disparity in spending levels. "Turkey has spent over \$3 billion for Syrian refugees according to U.N. statistics. We are providing extra aid near the borders to serve people who are [stuck] between Syria and Turkey. Apart from that there is another \$400 to \$500 million being spent by the Turkish aid organizations inside of Syria. International aid is only limited to \$220 million so far," he said (Soylu 2014). Complaints about Europe's relatively lower number of refugees accepted, worldwide unwillingness to provide sufficient aid to Turkey, and the disproportionately large burden that fell on Turkey's shoulders were frequent talking points for Erdogan and other public figures. Speaking in July 2015, Erdogan went so far as to accuse the EU of essentially leaving refugees to die: "the attitude they have or the groundwork they lay is such that these people end up drowning in the sea," he claimed (Al Arabiya 2015).

These public calls for action, coupled with negotiations and a series of talks with EU leadership, resulted in the EU-Turkey Joint Action Plan in November 2015. In this instance, the EU was not simply imposing its policy of border externalization on Turkey, but also reacting and responding to Turkish demands. Many of the points in the plan met Turkish needs, not just those of the EU, and changed as a result of Turkish-driven negotiation. Money was a key element of this; initially, the EU indicated that it was willing to provide up to 500 million EUR to Turkey (Connolly, Traynor, and Letsch 2015). On October 6, the EU signaled that it was willing to fund up to 1 billion EUR (European Commission 2015a). After more talks, the aid was upped to 3 billion EUR, more than 12 times the original amount (European Commission 2015b). The final iteration of the Joint Action Plan is just as much a product of Turkish agency as it is an indication of European border externalization. Turkey was an active participant in the border externalization process, shaping its demands and securing funding to match its own needs.

By March 7, 2016, the two sides finalized an agreement. Turkey committed to accepting all migrants returned from Greece and reducing irregular migration in exchange for 3 billion EUR and an additional 3 billion EUR by the end of 2018,

acceleration of the visa liberalization roadmap, re-energization of the accession process, upgrade of the Customs Union, and work to improve humanitarian conditions in Syria (European Council 2016). After securing funding through the EU-Turkey Deal, Turkey has continued to exert agency to renegotiate the terms, call out perceived injustices, and point out delays in funding. One of the points of contention of the Turkey-EU deal is the allocation of funding towards Turkish and non-Turkish agencies. In the aftermath of the deal, this has become a frequent complaint for Turkish politicians and policymakers (Antypas and Yildiz 2018). Of the 3 billion EUR in the second tranche of payments between 2018 and 2019, only 875 million is contracted to Turkish agencies, including the Ministry of Family, Labor of Social Service, Ministry of Health, and Ministry of National Education. Of that 875 million EUR, only 519.6 million (59.38%) had been paid out as of January 1, 2022. In the first tranche of payments between 2016 and 2017, 675 million was contracted out to the Directorate of Migration Management, Ministry of Education, Ministry of Health, and TOBB. 99% of this amount has been paid out as of January 2022 (European Commission 2022a).

Erdogan refers to this allocation of aid to Turkish agencies as insufficient and an insult. He has repeatedly called for more aid to be directed to Turkish agencies instead of international NGOs (Aydıntasbas 2020). Speaking to a German newspaper, Foreign Minister Cavuşoğlu called the delay in payments a sign that Europe "hasn't kept their word" (Republic of Turkey, Directorate of Foreign Affairs 2020). In February 2020, Erdoğan took his comments about the lack of money a step further by making good on his threats. On February 28, Turkey announced that the borders were effectively open and that Turkish border guards would no longer prevent migrants from crossing into the European Union. Erdoğan vowed, "We will not close those doors... Why? Because the European Union should keep its promises" (Al Jazeera 2020a). His remarks came as 33 Turkish troops were killed in Syria (Al Jazeera 2020b). Thus the threat not only referred to the European Union's alleged failure to honor its financial commitments from 2016 EU-Turkey deal, but also the lack of EU assistance in Syria (Deutsche Welle 2019). Not only did Turkey refrain from preventing border crossings, but it also began facilitating the movement of migrants, an operation that Pierini and Siccardi (2021) term a "paramilitary assault." According to reports, border officials bought migrants bus tickets and drove them to the border (Stevis-Gridneff and Kingsley 2020). Special forces officers shuttled approximately 5,800 migrants to the Greek border under the false premise of an open border (Pierini and Siccardi 2021). At times, the migrants were even reluctant to go: one video clip shows Afghan migrants being forced off buses at gunpoint and beaten if they showed signs of resistance (Tolis 2020). In addition, the entire scene was broadcast live by Turkish media, ostensibly targeting two audiences: worried European officials and other hopeful migrants (Stevis-Gridneff and Kingsley 2020).

This artificially-created 'crisis' at the Turkey-Greece border is another example of Turkey's own agency in its role as the EU's external border implementer. In this case, Turkey had goals, both domestic and foreign policy-related, in mind. As Erdoğan reiterated in a speech on March 1, "The doors are now open. Now, you [Europe] will have to take your share of the burden" (Deutsche Welle 2020a). In this case, the manufactured crisis worked to capture the attention of European politicians and the public. Vice President of the European Commission Josep Borrell conceded, "Turkey has a big burden...and we have to understand that." He added, "But at the same time, we cannot accept that migrants are being used as a source of pressure" (Guarascio and Gumrukcu 2020). He went on to indicate that the EU was prepared to give additional money to Turkey beyond the initial amount pledged in the 2016 deal (Guarascio and Gumrukcu 2020). The crisis also resulted in meetings with European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen and European Council President Charles Michel. Erdogan also participated in a 75-minute phone call with, Macron, Merkel, and Johnson on March 17 (Wintour and Smith 2020). These meetings had a twofold effect. Erdoğan was able to request additional cash and assistance from the EU, using the migrants as a bargaining chip. In addition, he was able to signal to supporters and his audience at home that he had made progress on the issue of Syrian refugees residing in Turkey, essentially allowing him to place the blame on the EU and specific European leaders if an agreement was not reached.

Leadership in Turkey is not the only group exercising agency in light of the payments. As Karadağ (2019) observes, security forces themselves respond to these policies using a politics of condemnation vis-a-vis Europe, with ad-hoc security practices, and by claiming the moral high ground. They are the recipients of EU funding, but see the EU as a lesser entity who is responsible for putting migrants at risk. Karadağ also observes that many border patrol and Coast Guard officers echo Turkish leadership's rhetoric, accusing the EU of failing to meet its promises and providing inadequate funding. One officer Karadağ spoke with highlighted his perceived role as a gatekeeper for the EU: "...Our burden is much heavier. The other side generally expects us to handle everything. Actually, they should thank us. We not only guard our border but also theirs. Their security also depends on us. Turkey's burden is quite heavy in this regard." In this way, Turkish implementers of border security exert agency by taking the moral high ground, contesting and responding to the funding they receive, and positioning themselves as essential to Europe's security.

By the end of 2019, all of the 6 billion EUR initially promised to Turkey through the Facility for Refugees in Turkey had been contracted out (European Commission 2019). The EU did not initially indicate that it was willing to continue providing funding. Turkey again used its position to demand additional funds. In a speech on March 2, 2020, Erdogan claimed that the EU had offered 1 billion EUR, which Turkey refused, asking for more. He also demanded more autonomy over the funds (Aktan 2020; Kucukgocmen 2020). The staging of a crisis at the Greek border, as well as public statements, served to express Turkish demands for additional funding. In the first public indication of support for more aid to Turkey, the October 2020 conclusion from the European Council saw European leaders voice their support for a "positive political EU-Turkey agenda" and invited Turkey to join negotiations "with an emphasis on the modernization of the customs union, people-to-people contacts, high level dialogues, and continued cooperation on migration" (European Council 2020, 8). European Council conclusions in December 2020 reiterated this invitation and called for Commission action (European Council 2021). By December 2020, the Commission announced 2-year extensions to funding for the Conditional Cash Transfers for Education (CCTE) and and the Emergency Social Safety Net (ESSN) programs (European Commission 2020). Yet Turkey's push for advantageous terms and attempts to secure better monetary benefits continued.

According to the EU, the terms of the EU-Turkey Statement are indefinite and do not expire; yet Turkey has made it clear that they are willing to break the deal when their needs are not met (Die Bundesregierung 2021; European External Action Service 2021). One of the main ways in which Turkey has responded is by refusing to accept returnees. On March 17, 2021, Deputy Minister of European Affairs Faruk Kaymakçi made Turkey's position clear: "We are not taking back migrants because the EU is not fulfilling the March 18 deal" (AFP 2021). Additional pressure appeared to push European leaders to support additional funding. Answering a question at a press conference on March 15, 2021, European Commission Vice President Borell affirmed continued EU support for Turkey. "And I think that in the future, some kind of agreement of this type has to be done. The refugees are still there. They continue needing our support" (European External Action Service 2021). On March 19 and once more on April 7, Erdoğan met with Presidents Michel and von der Leven. Among other topics, the three discussed migration cooperation (European Commission 2021c,d). By June, a new funding package for Turkey was suggested in Council conclusions and put forward by the Commission. Initial drafts of the funding proposal reportedly provided 3 billion EUR to fund migration control and refugee aid in Turkey (Rankin 2021). After Parliamentary approval, the final iteration allocated 3 billion EUR to migration control and border management, as well as an additional

530 million EUR to support educational programs (European Commission 2021 a, b).

Yet Turkey remains unsatisfied with EU monetary support. In January 2022, Erdoğan stated that "Turkey has not received meaningful support from the EU in its battle with migration" and voiced the need for updates to the 2016 agreement (Gumrukcu 2022). As recently as March 2022, international NGOs reported that Turkey continues to refuse returnees (Refugees International 2022). Whether Turkey can successfully renegotiate the terms of the 2016 agreement and secure additional funding remains to be seen, but it is clear that it has not merely accepted EU terms, but created its own.

Ultimately, Turkey's success in securing funding from the EU is evident in overall EU aid statistics. Between 2007 and 2022, the EU has disbursed 31.23 billion EUR in aid to Turkey, making Turkey its top recipient (European Commission 2022b). The amount is 186% higher than EU aid to Afghanistan, the next highest recipient. Other EU neighbors have not received similar amounts of aid from the EU. Serbia, the next highest recipient of aid in the European continent, was disbursed only 8.19 billion EUR between 2007-2021 (European Commission 2022c). In the Southern neighborhood, Morocco received the highest amount, 14.66 billion EUR between 2007 and 2021 (European Commission 2022c). Though the amount far surpasses other Southern neighbors, it does not come close to Turkey's totals.

Furthermore, Turkey is not the only country hosting large numbers of migrants nor the only country being targeted by EU border externalization measures. Yet other countries also implementing EU border externalization or hosting large numbers of migrants have not received nearly as much aid. For example, Jordan and Lebanon also host large numbers of Syrian and other refugees; an estimated 1.3 million in Jordan and 1.5 million in Lebanon in 2021 (ACAPS 2021; United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees 2021a,b). Yet EU aid to them totaled only 6 and 5.54 billion EUR between 2007-2021, respectively (European Commission 2022c). This is equal to 4616 EUR per refugee in Jordan and 3693 EUR per refugee in Lebanon. In comparison, Turkev's totals are equivalent to 7966 EUR per refugee. With almost double the amount of funding received per migrant, it is clear that Turkey has been able to use the EU's reliance on it to meet border externalization needs to its benefit. The Ivory Coast is another prominent implementer of EU border externalization (Casas-Cortes, Cobarrubias, and Pickles 2015). Between 2007 and 2021, it received 7.62 billion EUR (European Commission 2022c). Even Syria, where many of the migrants entering EU territory came from and which suffered from a war that was the primary impetus driving the EU-Turkey deal in the first place, only received 10.95 billion EUR between 2007-2021 (European Commission 2022c).

Another sign of Turkey's success in securing funding and exercising agency is the substantial increase in aid following the implementation of the EU-Turkey deal. Prior to the deal, EU aid to Turkey in 2007-2014 totaled 13.35 billion EUR, an average of 1.67 billion per year. From 2015 to 2021, aid totals increased to 17.86 billion EUR, an average of 2.55 billion EUR per year (European Commission 2022c). The increase, in large part, can be attributed to the parameters of the EU-Turkey deal. Ultimately, the numbers indicate that Turkey exerted agency and used its status as a target of EU border externalization measures to obtain high levels of aid and funding.

4.3 Visa Liberalization

One of the key ways in which Turkey has attempted to exercise agency as the implementer of the EU's border externalization regime is through visa liberalization. Of all of the pre-accession countries, Turkey and Kosovo are the only two that do not currently benefit from visa-free travel in the Schengen Zone (European Commission 2021h). Turkey has thus tried to make use of its status as a 'gatekeeper' to extract concessions on visa-free travel to the EU.

Prior to the EU-Turkey deal, visa liberalization talks went hand in hand with a readmission agreement. In June 2012, in exchange for initialing a readmission agreement that accepted the return of third country nationals who arrived via Turkey or Turkish citizens who overstayed their visas, the EU agreed to launch a liberalization dialogue (European Stability Initiative 2017). Readmission preceded visa liberalization; once the EU drafted a roadmap to liberalization, it expected Turkey to sign the readmission agreement, the final step prior to ratification by the Turkish and EU parliaments (European Stability Initiative 2017). As a result, Turkey was not negotiating from a position of strength. Many of the conditions were unilaterally imposed on them by the EU and readmission was prioritized over visa liberalization. Indeed, Turkey signed the Agreement on the Readmission of Persons Residing without Authorization on December 16, 2013. European Parliament ratified the agreement on May 29, 2014 and Turkish Parliament ratified it on June 25, 2014 (European Union 2014a; Hürriyet Daily News 2014). By October 1, 2014, the readmission agreement entered into force, independent of visa liberalization (European Union 2014b).

Yet as of October 2014, the visa liberalization process remained stalled; Turkey took issue in particular with alleged "unfair" and "unjustified" treatment of Turkey in the

dialogue, requested financial resources through the IPA to assist with meeting requirements, and pointed out that in monitoring and protecting "all the borders," as the roadmap requires, borders between Turkey and Greece remained undetermined (Republic of Turkey, Directorate of EU Affairs 2013). It also stipulated that many of the requirements, including alignment with the visa regime and the geographical limitation to the Geneva Convention, would only be met upon Turkey's accession to the EU (Republic of Turkey, Directorate of EU Affairs 2013). Turkey's initial responses to the roadmap also included a threat to back out of the readmission agreement. In the annotated roadmap released by the Turkey Directorate for EU Affairs in 2013, Turkey stated, "In case the [amendment of EC Regulation 2001/539] to include Turkey as exempt from the Schengen visa requirement] is not realized at the same time of the entry into force of the Readmission Agreement for third country nationals, Turkey will consider to take the necessary steps according to Paragraph 5 of Article 24 of the Readmission Agreement." In response, the Commission highlighted that readmission would begin three years following the ratification of the readmission agreement. The Commission stressed that the Dialogue was capable of producing "rapid" and "successful" results, "provided of course that both the sides would engage into it in an effective and constructive manner" (Republic of Turkey, Directorate of EU Affairs 2013).

Two progress reports on visa liberalization were released prior to the EU-Turkey deal and the beginning of Turkey's role as implementer of border externalization. In the first progress report, released on October 20, 2014, the European Commission deemed 27 requirements of 72 not fulfilled (European Stability Initiative 2016). At the conclusion of its first report, the Commission vowed to "issue a second report within the next twelve months" (European Commission 2014, 40). Yet the second report did not come until March 4, 2016, more than 15 months after the first. In it, the Commission acknowledged "significant" progress in the fields of document security, migration management, and readmission of irregular migrants. Still it pointed to a number of requirements that remained unfulfilled in the realms of public order and security and fundamental rights (European Commission 2016a). In the second report, 12 of the 72 requirements remained unfulfilled (European Stability Initiative 2016).

In the scope of the 2016 deal, Turkey was able to approach the topic of visa liberalization from a new perspective with more leverage (Norman 2015). Davutoğlu, speaking on Turkish television, announced Turkey's demands on October 16, 2015. "We will absolutely not sign any agreements if no steps are taken regarding Schengen and if Turkish citizens are not granted the right to travel to Europe without a visa. We have been saying this since before the Syria crisis began" (Connolly, Traynor,

and Letsch 2015). Ultimately, Turkey succeeded at incorporating the promise of visa liberalization into the March 2016 statement, which states, "The fulfilment of the visa liberalisation roadmap will be accelerated with a view to lifting the visa requirements for Turkish citizens at the latest by the end of June 2016. Turkey will take all the necessary steps to fulfill the remaining requirements" (European Council 2016).

Indeed, in the third iteration of the progress report, issued on May 4, 2016, efforts to accelerate the visa liberalization process are visible. First, the timing is an indication of acceleration: the previous report was issued only 2 months earlier. The May 2016 release date was considerably sooner than the March 2016 report predicted. Second, in the report, the Commission indicates that although biometric identifiers in passports and implementation of the readmission agreement are not yet fulfilled, it is willing to accept interim solutions in order to achieve a visa-free regime more quickly (European Commission 2016a).

However, five key requirements remained unmet: proportional and EU-aligned antiterrorism laws, data protection law, appropriate anti-corruption measures, and cooperation with European law enforcement and courts (European Commission 2016b). Turkey insisted that the EU should grant it a visa-free regime without adhering to the roadmap, while the EU affirmed its commitment to visa liberalization only in the event that all roadmap terms were fulfilled (Deutsche Welle 2020b). The EU-Turkey statement target date of June 2016 did not produce any results. In 2018, Turkey fulfilled one of the outstanding requirements on biometric passports (Grigoriadis and Uslu 2021). But since May 2016, no subsequent visa-specific progress report has been released, nor have any of the 5 remaining benchmarks been declared fulfilled by the EU (European Commission 2021f). Turkey has continued to publicly demand visa liberalization and call for better treatment. Erdoğan maintains that Turkey has upheld its side of the 2016 deal and calls on Europe to do the same (Gumrukcu 2022).

4.4 Concluding Remarks

In my first research question, I ask what priorities transit states select and hope to accomplish through the use of leverage. As discussed in this chapter, Turkey's priorities included silence on democratic regressions, aid and other financial assistance, and visa liberalization. Turkey has repeatedly used its leverage as a 'transit state' to silence criticism on democratic backsliding. It successfully delayed the EU's

Annual Progress Report and criticized European Parliament's condemnation of the declines in freedom of expression, independence of the press, and rights of political opposition. Instead of garnering criticism from European leaders, Turkey gained legitimacy, backing for its agenda, and even a European show of support in the midst of election season. Its efforts to secure additional funding included money to aid with the treatment of Syrian refugees residing in Turkey, particularly through the EU-Turkey Deal. As indicated by my research, through negotiations, Turkey upped the funding amount in the deal from an initial 500 million EUR to 3 billion EUR. In terms of IPA funding, Turkey is the largest recipient of EU funding among pre-accession countries on EU borders. It received 48.2% of the total IPA-I allocations (2007-2013) and 45.5% of the total IPA-II allocations (2013-2020). Of that, migration funds were a major subset. Turkey also focused on ensuring that the aid allocated arrived on time and in full; it frequently accused the EU of insufficient funding to Turkish agencies and delays in payments. Furthermore, Turkey secured additional aid of 3.53 billion EUR in 2020 to extend support for Syrian migrants, as well as migration cooperation. Turkey also made use of threats to demand EU support with the creation of a safe zone in Syria, something that would have required significant funding and military support. Finally, as explored in Section 4.3, Turkey negotiated for visa liberalization for its citizens in exchange for implementation of a readmission agreement in the context of the 2016 EU-Turkey Deal.

As explored in Chapter 3, Turkey-EU relations take place in the midst of a unique historical context. I find that the prospect of visa liberalization, European neighborhood-specific funding instruments, and Turkey's candidacy status have contributed to the priorities that Turkey selects while engaging in migration diplomacy. In terms of silence on de-democratization, as Chapter 2 explores, EU enlargement policy makes use of accession conditionality to achieve policy transformations, including in the realm of democracy and human rights. The EU sees itself as a protector of human rights in third countries and proclaims its commitment to promoting democracy. It regularly speaks out against democratic and human rights violations in third countries (Sedelmeier and Avery 2018). Turkey's decision to prioritize EU silence on de-democratization was influenced by this EU commitment. Annual Progress Reports, for example, include updates on Turkey's progress in human rights, democracy, and the rule of law. Because the EU has chosen to focus on these policy areas, Turkey in turn has decided to focus on them through its use of migration diplomacy as well.

Turkey's pursuit of visa liberalization too was not random, but inspired by European precedent. The EU has regularly tied visa liberalization to other policy priorities. Delcour (2018) suggests that this is due in part to the expectations of partner

countries and in part because visa liberalization is one of Europe's strongest, most tangible incentives. In particular, visa liberalization has been offered as a 'carrot' to induce states to sign readmission agreements and to promote other security-related requirements (Wolff, Wichmann, and Mounier 2009). Turkey had been a prospective candidate for visa liberalization since December 2013, when it signed the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement. From the start, visa liberalization went hand in hand with the regulation of transit migration in Turkey. Turkey's decision to incorporate visa liberalization into its use of migration diplomacy, therefore, was not only due to domestic interest in obtaining improved conditions for its citizens, but also the expectation that visa liberalization and acceptance of Syrian migrants went hand in hand.

Yet ultimately, though the unique institutional and bilateral setting affected Turkey's selection of priorities, I find that domestic priorities were the strongest determinant. For funding, Turkey selected aims and specific funding priorities that would benefit it the most. In terms of silence on de-democratization, Turkey not only used migration diplomacy to delay the publication of the Annual Progress Report, but also to gain legitimacy, backing for its domestic agenda, and an election season show of support. Visa liberalization was not originally included in the EU's offering for the EU-Turkey deal, but an additional demand that Turkey asked to be included.

My second research question asked how transit states exercise their leverage in the context of migration diplomacy. I sought to identify whether Turkey used coercive or cooperative strategies, and whether this strategy stayed constant over time. I find that Turkey employed a coercive strategy for the entirety of the time period under study. Rather than seeking mutually-beneficial outcomes, it employed threats and other tactics to extract benefits at the expense of the EU. Turkey regularly issued threats to open the borders and flood Greece with migrants. In February 2020, it made good on its threats, announcing that the borders were open in order to extract monetary concessions from the EU. Turkey has continued to threaten to open the borders, whether to demand assistance from the EU in creating a Syrian safe zone and to criticize delays in fundings or the quantity allocated to Turkish agencies.

This finding is aligned with Adamson and Tsourapas' (2019) expectation that transit states will employ coercive strategies. They theorize that transit states will employ a zero-sum approach and secure absolute gains from migration diplomacy. As evidenced by my research, Turkey indeed pursued absolute gains vis a vis Europe in its pursuit of migration diplomacy goals. Furthermore, Turkey's decision to open the borders and orchestrate a 'crisis' at the Turkey-Greece border falls under the

categorization of 'coercive engineered migrations,' as defined by Greenhill (2010). Greenhill elaborates that this tactic gives otherwise weak actors more leverage to negotiate and attain their migration diplomacy goals. I find that this was the case in Turkey. Turkey's pursuit of the creation of a safe zone in Syria, I suggest, is not only an element of migration-specific policy. I suggest that this policy aim is an instance of issue linkage, defined by Tsourapas (2019) in the realm of migration as a way to tie migration diplomacy to other political, economic, or cultural goals. The creation of a 'safe zone' would not only allow Turkey to relocate migrants from Turkey to Syria, but would also benefit its foreign policy aims. Between 2011 and 2014, Turkish safe zone aspirations also would have helped Turkey to counter the Assad regime and establish a EU-supported 'no fly zone' in Northern Syria. After 2014, when the U.S. partnered with the Kurdish-led YPG, Turkey's motivations for establishing a safe zone shifted from countering the Assad regime to preventing the rise of an autonomous Kurdish territory in Northern Syria (Adar 2020).

The next chapter will explore the case of Mexico between 1996 and the present. It will identify Mexican priorities and explore whether and if so, how, those priorities have changed. It will also document Mexican migration diplomacy strategies, noting whether it sought absolute or relative gains.

5. MEXICO

Given new presidents every six years in Mexico and every four years in the United States, policy priorities, forums, and diplomatic relations change as well. Leadership transitions, particularly those in Mexico, in turn result in new forms of exercising agency vis a vis the United States and new ways of responding to border externalization tactics. Mexican policy and goals have not remained static, but shifted with new presidents, crises, new priorities, and different forms of bilateral relations. This chapter will explore the ways in which Mexico has exercised agency in the midst of border externalization from the 1990s until the present. Because changing domestic political settings are a major determinant of migration diplomacy priorities, the sections are divided into time spans, not issue areas. It will explore the migration diplomacy priorities that Mexican political leadership pursued vis a vis the U.S. and document how these priorities changed over time. In addition, it will track the types of strategies that Mexican elites employed in their exercise of migration diplomacy.

5.1 1990s - 2001: Negotiations for Improved Status of Mexicans in the United States

One of the primary ways in which Mexico has attempted to exert agency is in the realm of treatment for its citizens residing in the U.S. or aiming to visit. In addition to serving as a transit state for Northern Triangle migrants, particularly since the 1990s, Mexico has also been classified as a sending state for Mexican migrants. Starting in 1990, the number of Mexican-born individuals in the United States began to increase rapidly; between 1990 and 2000, the number of Mexican-born individuals increased by 113.5% (Israel and Batalova 2020). In 2010, the population peaked at 11.7 million and by 2019, it dropped slightly to 10.9 million, due in part to increased immigration enforcement and to a rise in economic opportunities in Mexico (Israel and Batalova 2020). Notably, citizens of 42 countries, including EU member

states and Canada, do not need visas to visit the United States (U.S. Department of State 2022b). In contrast, even though Mexico is also party to NAFTA and one of two states to border the United States, Mexican visitors must obtain a visa or Border Crossing Card (U.S. Department of State 2022a). Between 2000 and 2022, the aims of Mexican policy with regards to its citizens abroad and Mexican citizens' freedom of movement have remained relatively similar, but the bargaining strategies employed have shifted. Particularly as migration of Northern Triangle citizens became an issue of concern for the United States, Mexico increasingly offered control of transit migration as a strategy to secure additional benefits for its own citizens.

Prior to the 2000s, transit migration was not a focus of Mexican officials. In fact, Mexico's lack of attention to its southern border was a frequent point of contention between the U.S. and Mexico. The U.S. argued that its lack of enforcement was opening up the North American continent to narco-trafficking, illegal migration, and insecurity; in response, Mexico refused and called for more humane treatment of Mexican migrants (Flynn 2002b). In 1996, the Mexican government, along with Central American, Canadian, and American officials, launched the Regional Conference on Migration, also known as the Puebla Process. Mexican President Ernesto Zedillo reportedly hoped to take advantage of the forum to advance Mexican interests and enlist the assistance of other countries (Castillo 2006).

However, Hurricane Mitch, which struck Nicaragua, Honduras, and El Salvador in 1998, brought about a shift in Mexico's approach to transit migration. An estimated 3 million people were forced to leave their homes due to the hurricane (Branigin 1999). As a result of widespread devastation, many people living in areas hit by the hurricane decided to head north towards the United States. For example, according to Mexican officials charged with protecting immigrant rights, 3000 Central Americans received services in Mexico in December 1998, compared to approx. 300 in December 1997 (Thompson 1999). Though Mexico initially did not plan to add immigration enforcement and control measures to its southern border, U.S. pressure and a dramatic increase in crossings changed its policy. The U.S. Committee for Refugees reported that Mexico had turned back "tens of thousands" of migrants (U.S. Committee for Refugees 2002). Oscar Gonazalez, a Mexican human rights advocate, told Newsweek "the inspiration is coming from the U.S. government" (Newsweek 1999). In one instance, the U.S. paid for buses to transport migrants from the Guatemala-Mexico border back to their home country (Flynn 2002a). Though this instance of border externalization did not include any explicit benefits to be accrued to Mexico in return, it likely was a form of ensuring "goodwill" from Mexico's northern neighbor. As Flynn (2002b) also notes, increased border enforcement also worked in Mexico's own interest: its own systems were increasingly overwhelmed with Central American migrants.

2000 marked the end of the PRI's 72-year rule and the beginning of Vicente Fox's term as president. On the campaign trail, Fox frequently called for the free movement of goods and people in North America and vowed to be a president "for all Mexicans" (Falk 2002). Indeed, NAFTA, entered into force 6 years earlier, had not incorporated any provisions for Mexican migrants or short-term tourists. Many in Mexican political circles acknowledged that this gap was an oversight and that Mexico, so to speak, 'got the short end of the stick' (Martin 1998). Fox thus began his term in office in December 2000 by pushing rights for Mexicans — including visa liberalization and regularization of migrant status for those already in the United States — to the top of his agenda. In the Fox administration's National Action Plan, one of the action areas is "Defensa de los mexicanos en el extranjero" [Defense of Mexicans abroad. The plan writes, "It is important to point out that although Mexico has achieved a host of agreements and mechanisms to ensure better treatment for our nationals abroad, the migration issue, particularly in the United States, requires a new long-term approach that allows the mobility and residence of Mexican nationals to be safe, dignified, legal and orderly, and that the phenomenon of police persecution be abandoned and it be conceived as a labor and social phenomenon." Ultimately, the action plan terms migration reform a "shared responsibility" and calls for negotiations with the United States in order to address it (Presidencia de la República 2000, 61).

President George W. Bush, who took office in the U.S. in January 2001, shared President Fox's commitment to tackling migration. In fact, Bush traveled to Guanajuato, Mexico on February 16, 2001 on his first trip as president, a signal of the elevated importance of Mexico in the eyes of the Bush administration. Furthermore, the trip marked the first time an American president had traveled to Mexico for their first trip abroad (Flores, Rafael, and Schiavon 2008). The Guanajuato Proposal, issued jointly by both presidents following the meeting, called for high-level negotiations to achieve "short and long-term agreements that will allow us to constructively address migration and labor issues between our two countries" (White House Press Secretary 2001c). The two sides began negotiating in February for what has been termed "the whole enchilada" by the Mexican secretary of foreign affairs or "the grand bargain" by other observers (Papademetriou 2002). Negotiations incorporated a path towards regularization for Mexican citizens residing in the United States, temporary worker programs, securitization of the border, expedited family reunification, and money to be put towards development and social infrastructure in high emigration regions of Mexico (Papademetriou 2002). Fox's top priorities included access to legalization, driver's licenses, and higher education for undocumented migrants, reduced violence against immigrants, and temporary work permits (Associated Press 2001; White House Press Secretary 2001 d). The Bush administration voiced similar goals, including a plan to grant amnesty to Mexicans living in the U.S., increased border safety, and a temporary worker program (Associated Press 2001; Storrs 2005).

Fox and Bush met 3 more times over the course of the spring and summer. July 2001, the Fox administration implemented *Plan Sur* [Southern Plan], an effort to upgrade its migration control systems, particularly along the southern border of Mexico. It deployed hundreds of new border agents, set up roadblocks in the narrow isthmus of Mexico and along its southern border, and added military units to police the borders (Flynn 2002b). In addition, the Mexican government also began a controversial program to deport third-country migrants back to Guatemala, on the basis of their having traveled through Guatemalan soil on their way to Mexico. Nationals from India, Pakistan, Sudan, China, Sri Lanka, Colombia, and Ecuador were sent back to Guatemala; many of them denied having ever set foot on Guatemalan soil (U.S. Committee for Refugees 2002). The rationale for Plan Sur offered by Jesús Preciado, Mexico's immigration commissioner, was telling: "The problem of the undocumented is very serious in Mexico. Imagine the migratory populations in Mexico headed for the United States, increasing the levels of criminality, unhealthiness, drug trafficking, prostitution. The fact that [smugglers] operate in Mexico is a problem that the government has to solve, which will benefit the United States" (BBC 2001). Instead of focusing on the benefits for Mexico, he zeroed in on how it would ultimately assist the United States, perceived as the end destination for many of the migrants. As one human rights defender from Mexico noticed, his speech echoed similar sentiments to U.S. authorities and employed the same rationale (BBC 2001).

From the beginning, the motivation behind $Plan\ Sur$ was not simply the protection of Mexican borders, but the receipt of additional benefits for Mexican citizens in the United States. Flynn (2002b) writes, "Although the government insists that the plan is only about ensuring its own "national security," most observers see it as part of the Vicente Fox administration's efforts to persuade the U.S. government to 'normalize' the legal status of the 6–8 million undocumented Mexicans who live in the United States." An unnamed U.S. official commented positively on $Plan\ Sur$: "There have been a lot of problems down here. You can't end it overnight, but finally a Mexican government is recognizing the problem and trying to do something about it" (Flynn 2002b)(Floyd 2002). Pickard (2005) affirms the existence of this compromise, writing that "Fox had asked for a special and privileged treatment for Mexicans, in exchange for hunting down migrants from third countries before they could make their way to the U.S. border. The measure had the effect of 'displacing'

tasks of the U.S. southern border to southern Mexico."

In September, Fox became the first foreign leader to participate in a State Visit of the Bush administration (White House Press Secretary 2001b). The visit again signified the increased importance of Mexico in the eyes of the U.S.; not just by accident, but due to efforts from Fox and others in the administration. As a New York Times article following the visit wrote, "Rarely has a foreign leader shown up on the South Lawn of the White House and declared that he and the president of the United States "must" remake the fundamental rules that have governed his country's uneasy relationship with the United States — and get it done in the next four months." The article continues, "Such assertiveness is especially notable because it did not come out of the mouth of the leader of a nuclear power or an economic juggernaut" (Sanger 2001). As this study argues, it is in fact Mexico's unique position as a transit country for Central American migrants that gave Fox the leverage to assert Mexico's needs in the bilateral relationship and demand progress within a certain time frame.

During his remarks following the meeting, Fox highlighted Mexican progress on migration control and cooperation with anti-trafficking initiatives. "In the field of migration, or in drug trafficking and combatting organized crime, where we have been rendering extraordinary results, we have extradited criminals that the U.S. justice has been after more than whatever was done in past years" (Bush 2001). Fox also addressed a Joint Session of U.S. Congress during his visit, where he outlined a few Mexican priorities: suspension of the need for drug certification for 3 years (S. 219), regularization of Mexican workers, and access to the United States for Mexican trucks. In the process of elaborating on Mexican demands, he emphasized Mexico's willingness to "improve border safety, save lives, and crack down on criminal smuggling gangs" in exchange (Fox 2001). On September 9, the two also announced the Partnership for Prosperity, a public-private partnership that seeks to encourage economic growth in Mexico (White House Press Secretary 2001a).

Yet on September 11, prospects for immigration reform and improved treatment for Mexicans in the United States changed dramatically. 9/11 shifted the focus of American politics away from regularization of migrants towards securitization of U.S. borders and xenophobia towards foreigners (Flores, Rafael, and Schiavon 2008; Weintraub 2002). Fox's attempts to secure benefits for Mexicans residing in the U.S. and for those crossing U.S. borders were pushed to the back-burner as security and anti-terrorism efforts took precedence. Indeed, in the framework of the Puebla Process (also known as Regional Conference on Migration, RCM), which was originally intended to serve as a forum for sharing information and best practices, security

concerns began to dominate. The U.S. co-opted the agenda and concentrated the RCM's efforts on 'regional security initiatives' instead (Hiemstra 2019a). In spite of U.S. dominance, Mexico continued to attempt to exert agency in this forum; led by the foreign secretary of Mexico, a 'Pro-Migratory Alliance' was established in 2005 to "show a face of Latin unity" and oppose restrictive immigration legislation in U.S. Congress (Castillo 2006).

5.2 2001 - 2016: Securitization Drives New Mexican Agenda

In response to 9/11, the Fox administration increasingly turned its attention to securitization. With this securitization, efforts to secure rights for migrants remained a priority, but money and aid also became a focus of Mexican efforts. Between 2001 and the present, Mexico has been a major recipient of U.S. funding, not just for border security but also for economic initiatives and development aid. Taken together, the quantities, timing, and public demands for funding are an indication of Mexico's ability to exert agency as a 'transit state' for migrants heading towards the U.S. Post-9/11, Fox administration officials emphasized their shared commitment to North American security and called for funding and aid from the U.S. in order to implement reforms. As Mexican National Security Advisor Adolfo Aguilar Zinser put it, "Security is... not strictly a national question anymore... If we do not do things with the United States and Canada, none of us will be secure" (Smith 2001). Using the idea of a 'North American Security Perimeter,' Mexico proposed intelligence sharing, customs coordination, and visa harmonization in exchange for free travel of Mexican citizens within the 'perimeter' (Flynn 2002b).

An example of Mexican cooperation immediately following 9/11 was its detainment of 100s of Middle Easterners in Mexico, restriction of entry for Central Asian and Middle Easterners, and provision of data to the U.S. about 'possible suspects' in Mexican territory (Andreas 2003a). In addition, Mexico implemented new travel-monitoring practices, including the creation of a data bank for foreigners residing in Mexican territory (Nevins 2010). As part of its efforts to create the database, INM officials visited Washington to share best practices, secure funding, and meet with American officials (Becerril 2001). Fox also offered to target suspected terrorists' bank accounts and proposed a law to Congress that would give the government enhanced intelligence-gathering capabilities (Andreas 2003b). Furthermore, as part of the 22-point Smart Border partnership, Mexico and the U.S. agreed on a range of initiatives, from financing for infrastructure and joint training for border offi-

cials to visa policy consultations and technology sharing (U.S. Department of State 2002). In 2005, Mexico agreed to join the Security and Prosperity Partnership, which entailed information sharing and cooperation between the U.S., Canada, and Mexico, particularly in the fields of border management and migration control (Villarreal and Lake 2009). Fox also called for additional border control technology and incorporated the National Migration Institute (INM) into Mexico's National Security System in 2005 (Castillo 2005; Vega 2019). Andreas (2003a) calls these efforts a "thickening of the U.S. border" and termed Mexico's southern border a "quasi buffer zone."

In many ways, the security-centered discourse worked to Mexico's advantage. First, the Fox administration was able to justify immigration cooperation with the United States, typically a controversial topic for Mexican voters, under the guise of antiterrorism efforts (Andreas 2003a). Second, given its reliance on American goods and the U.S. market, particularly as a result of NAFTA, Mexico wanted to ensure the continued free transportation of goods across the U.S. border and back (Andreas 2003b). Lastly, Mexico was able to gain additional financial support from the U.S. that it had not been receiving prior to 9/11.

The new focus undoubtedly reduced much of Mexico's leverage, particularly with regards to immigration legislation. But Fox continued to exert agency over how immigration reform was conveyed to the Mexican public and who took credit for its proposal. Most noticeably, on January 7, 2004, Bush announced a new proposal that would grant temporary legal status to Mexicans working in the U.S. Fox initially took credit for the plan; he thanked Washington for its "show of collaboration" and again reiterated his call for a North American zone with free movement of both goods and people (Mohar 2004; Venegas 2004b). His remarks framed the Bush administration's announcement as a continuation of Mexican policy initiatives. In contrast, observers in both Mexico and the U.S. criticized the deal for being unilateral in spirit and devoid of Mexican input (Papademetriou 2004; Venegas 2004b). A few days after the announcement, Fox began to adopt a subdued tone, saying that it was "below his expectations," but that it was "a good first step" (El País 2004). Yet he continued to insist that Mexico played a role in the formulation of the plan (Venegas 2004c). On January 10, Fox, in reference to the securitization of Mexican borders, told reporters "frequently, [Bush] asks me to do certain things, I also ask him to do others" (Venegas 2004a). The comments added to the idea that Bush had taken Fox's suggestion in terms of the migration deal. Fox's framing of the migration deal, despite a lack of input from Mexico and a failure to meet Mexico's full expectations set for a deal in 2001, asserted agency over the negotiation process and made it seem, to both domestic and American audiences, that he, and thus Mexico, played a larger role.

In December 2006, Felipe Calderon took office as president. While campaigning, Calderon promised to fight organized crime and enhance domestic security in order to gain support and lend legitimacy to his candidacy (Wolf and Morayta 2011). From the outset, he treated migration not as a humanitarian issue, but a security one. At the start of his term, he announced the Plan de Reordenamiento de la Frontera Sur [Plan for Reordering of the Southern Border] in his administration's National Development Plan 2007-2012. For the first time, Mexico's National Development Plan incorporated clauses for migration control and border security (Perez Casanova 2014). As part of the plan, Calderon vowed to re-devote resources to Mexico's southern border for "making [border] regions more secure and more prosperous" (Presidencia de la República 2006, 1.9). The plan also affirms Calderon's commitment to conduct a foreign policy that simultaneously looks out for Mexicans abroad and Latin American citizens entering Mexico. "As a result, the improvement of migration policy, through collaboration and understandings with nations of the North and South, occupies a prominent place in the objectives and strategies of foreign policy," the plan writes (Presidencia de la República 2006, 5.9).

Calderon used this focus on security to his advantage in negotiations with the Bush administration and when shaping his foreign policy agenda. Following the release of the National Development Plan, Calderon created a Border Police Unit in Chiapas (Perez Casanova 2014). Yet beyond this, no concrete action was taken to implement it (Leutert 2018; Ramos 2007). Presidential progress reports post-2007 do not mention the plan again (Vega 2017). But in March 2007, Calderon referenced his hard work in enforcing Mexico's southern border in order to demand additional funding from the U.S. to support his initiatives. In January, Calderón told Bush that Mexico needed the U.S. government to partner with Mexico to restore security. "I'm ready to do my part," the president-elect told Bush. "But I need a partner" (Corchado 2014, 175). A Joint Statement released during Bush's visit to Mexico on March 14, 2007 affirmed that "the important efforts of the Mexican Government to confront organized crime head-on, as one of the most important priorities of its own domestic agenda, would benefit from increased support from and cooperation with the United States. In this connection, they reiterated their commitment to intensify cooperation and information sharing between the law enforcement agencies of Mexico and the United States, especially along the border region" (White House Press Secretary 2007).

After negotiations amongst the two leaders, President Bush released a request to Congress in October 2007 for \$500 million to be allocated to Mexico "to support their unprecedented efforts to confront organized crime and narcotics trafficking" (Arámbula Reyes 2008). Funding was to be directed towards the purchase of equipment

like helicopters and aircraft for Mexican security forces, support for counternarcotics operations, technology for secure communications systems, and technical assistance for Mexican police, including case management software (Arámbula Reyes 2008). One of the primary talking points reiterated by members of the Calderon administration is that the budget request was the product of Mexican initiatives, not an imposition of American goals. During a speech to the legislative Federal Relations Committee, Secretary of Foreign Affairs Patricia Espinosa underlined, "It was at the proposal of the government of Mexico, and I reiterate it emphatically, it was at the initiative of Mexico, that based on what was agreed in Mérida, a series of consultations of a technical and political nature were developed" (Arámbula Reyes 2008). Another theme common in Merida Initiative messaging from the Calderon administration was the concept of 'shared responsibility,' which Espinosa, an official press release from the Foreign Ministry, and statements from the Calderon administration each highlighted (Arámbula Reyes 2008).

In addition to its messaging, the Merida Initiative constituted an exercise of Mexican agency as a use of its role as a transit state in order to secure additional funding. Starting in 2008, Mexico began receiving money from the U.S. under the framework of the Merida Initiative. Congress approved H.R. 2642, which incorporated \$400 million for Mexico into the 'Supplemental Appropriations Act', on June 30, 2008 and later that day, Bush signed it into law (Supplemental Appropriations Act 2008). In terms of security-specific assistance, Mexico ranks 15th of all U.S.-funded countries; the Security Assistance Monitor calculates that it has received \$3.38 billion in funding from the U.S. Department of Defense and Department of State since 2000. Between 2000 and 2007, security aid averaged only \$42.1 million per year. But in 2008 the total increased to \$174.9 million, due in large part to Calderon's negotiations and efforts. Chabat (2010) writes that the change in magnitude of aid represented an instrumental shift in U.S.-Mexico relations.

2009 saw the election of President Barack Obama. In remarks following Obama's first meeting with Calderon as president-elect in January 2009, Calderon switched to English as he said, "The more secure Mexico is, the more secure the U.S. will be" (Lee 2009). Calderon's focus continued to be security; he framed his demands in terms of U.S. needs in order to exert more pressure and demonstrate how important Mexican security was to the U.S. Indeed, in 2009, Mexico received \$743.3 million in security assistance from the United States, its highest between 2000 and 2020. This total was no accident; Calderon's efforts were instrumental in securing this amount of aid. In December 2008, a report about the initiative from the U.S. government acknowledged that it "may be appropriate" to increase the funding in 2009 to \$700 million (El Universal 2009). Calderon actively called for additional funding, both

publicly and behind closed doors. For example, in March 2009, Calderon accused the U.S. of conducting a 'smear campaign' against Mexico and again called for additional funding. He blamed the U.S. for the proliferation of weapons in Mexico, pointed to drug consumption in the U.S. as the root cause of drug trafficking, and ultimately demanded "co-responsibility" (Cardoso and Rodriguez 2009). During a joint press conference in April 2009, Calderon again called for additional U.S. security assistance, specifically mentioning Mexican borders and their importance to the United States. "I hope, in the course of time, to be a safer border and a more efficient border...One way to measure this — and here U.S. cooperation is essential — is to have the right technology, particularly nonintrusive technology that will enable us to have safe borders. And the initiative, the Merida Initiative, is very much focused on this" (White House Press Secretary 2009). Calderon also mentioned an agreement that the two had reached to speed up the disbursement of Merida Initiative funds, including the accelerated delivery of aircraft and inspection equipment (White House Press Secretary 2009). Ultimately, between 2008 and 2010, Congress appropriated a total of \$1.5 billion for the Merida initiative (Seelke and Finklea 2017).

Between 2011 and 2017, the Merida Initiative delivered \$1.103 billion to Mexico. The Obama and Calderon administrations, after a year-long period of negotiation, decided to update the terms of the agreement in 2011 to incorporate four 'pillars': (1) Disrupting organized criminal groups, (2) institutionalizing the rule of law while protecting human rights, (3) creating a 21st century border, and (4) building strong and resilient communities (Seelke and Finklea 2017). A number of initiatives have also affected border security. For example, within the first pillar, \$75 million went towards a biometrics system "to help agencies collect, store, and share information on criminals and migrants" (Seelke and Finklea 2017, 15). Within the scope of pillar three, the U.S. and Mexico established the "A Twenty-First Century Border Bilateral Executive Steering Committee," which, among other aims, works to "ensure secure flows of people."

Not only Mexican leadership, but border officials themselves exerted agency vis a vis the United States. Kimball (?), who conducted field work along Mexico's Southern border in 2006, noted that INM personnel and other officials often relied on the rhetoric of human rights to justify their presence and actions. While asking about immigration, transit migration, and the southern border, she notes that, "My subjects almost always explained Mexico's southern border in relation to the northern border, and they were quick to point out that Mexico is not building any walls or replicating U.S. militarization tactics at the border." Furthermore, the level of cooperation with the U.S. became a point of pride. An INM official in 2006

bragged, "There are many countries in the world that would like to have three thousand kilometers of border with the United States. It is a special position, and it puts us in the middle... When we talk about immigration policies, we have to take this into account" (Kimball 2007, 97). Officials also recognized that security cooperation had, in effect, externalized the U.S. border post 9/11. "We are in the middle. Everything is done for the United States. We are their border," one said.

The Merida Initiative, writes Velasco (2013), "was, without a doubt, the most important project of the Calderon administration which clearly bound together internal and external ambitions." Furthermore, the initiative signified that traditional attitudes of mistrust toward the Mexican government had diminished (Chabat 2010). Merida, for the first time, saw the United States acknowledging that it had a role to play in combating drug trafficking and cross-border crime and a responsibility for the problem in the first place (Flores, Rafael, and Schiavon 2008). Importantly, the Merida Initiative not only targeted cross-border crime, but transit migration. Isacson et al. (2014) find that especially after 2011, funding increasingly went towards Mexico's southern border. In 2011 the U.S. Department of Defense began a \$50 million program supplying "patrol boats, night vision equipment, communications equipment, maritime sensors, and associated training" to Mexico and Guatemala, called the Mexico-Guatemala-Belize Border Region Program (Isacson, Meyer, and Morales 2014). They discover that Merida funding also went towards the creation of "belts of control" across Mexico, checkpoints with scanning equipment and advanced technology, and large facilities to scan luggage and monitor passengers. For example, while at one such facility in Huixtla in Chiapas, they noted "gleaming" equipment and brand new technology. "As our luggage passed through a scanner, we asked an official, 'Is all this from Mérida [Initiative]?' He smiled and said 'Yes'" (Isacson, Meyer, and Morales 2014, 27). The goals of the Merida Initiative imply more surveillance and monitoring of Mexico's southern border. Targets were thus not only criminals and narco-traffickers, but 'illegal' immigrants from the Northern Triangle ultimately heading towards the United States. As Hiemstra (2019a) writes, "immigration was increasingly conflated with terrorism in public and political discourse, and conceptualised as a security threat." The initiative is thus a key example of Mexican usage of transit migration in order to boost its leverage, strengthen the bilateral relationship, and secure additional funding.

In 2012, Enrique Peña Nieto replaced Calderon as President of Mexico. Peña Nieto came into office promising to tackle hunger, improve the Mexican economy, and restore security not just by force, but through laws and justice (BBC Mundo 2012; Partido Revolucionario Institucional 2012). Peña Nieto advisors also began planning new initiatives for Mexico's southern border, including the creation of a Mexican

Border Patrol and the addition of checkpoints along the line. They also sought to issue work permits to allow Guatemalans to work legally in Mexico. The coordinator of Migratory Affairs on the Peña Nieto transition team, in an interview with El Universal, framed this initiative in terms of its utility for Mexico in relations with the U.S., particularly in terms of immigration reform. "It is convenient for Mexico that instead of having an army of undocumented immigrants working, we have them documented and that later on we can say to the Americans: 'Look, that's how it works'" (Otero and Benavides 2012).

In terms of Mexico-U.S. relations, though, Peña Nieto primarily focused on economic opportunities, such as the Trans Pacific Partnership, the integration of North America, and the improvement of conditions for Mexicans living in the United States (Santa Cruz 2019; White House Press Secretary 2012). Secretary of the Interior Osorio Chong likewise pronounced the Merida Initiative "in its terminal phase" and emphasized Mexican abilities to tackle border security on its own (Lopez 2017). Yet after a renegotiation of its terms and an adjustment of the pillars, the Merida Initiative quietly continued at slightly lower levels of overall assistance, allocating \$222.2 million in 2013, \$178.1 million in 2014, and \$143.6 million in 2015 (Seelke and Finklea 2017). In particular, funding increased significantly for equipment, training, and other initiatives on Mexico's Southern border, one of the stated priorities of the Peña Nieto administration (Isacson, Meyer, and Morales 2014).

In 2014, the arrival of many women and unaccompanied minors on the U.S.-Mexico border sparked a 'crisis' within American media and political circles. Ostensibly in response, the Mexican government announced *Programa Frontera Sur* [Program for the Southern Border] (PFS) on July 7, 2014. The 'crisis' had been building up for over a year; in 2013, 36% of U.S. migrant apprehensions were classified as 'other than Mexican,' an all-time high. The total number of non-Mexican migrants apprehended nearly tripled from 54,098 in 2011 to 153,055 by 2013 (Isacson, Meyer, and Morales 2014). Plans for PFS had been in the works since 2013, when Secretary of Homeland Security Janet Napolitano visited Mexico and discussed U.S. assistance to Mexico for enhanced migration control on its Southern border. The two apparently sought to keep the deal quiet; press releases from the Mexican government following the meeting reportedly removed references to Southern border cooperation and evidence of U.S. cooperation with Mexico (Gertz 2013; Martinez 2013).

Programa Frontera Sur was a Mexican-driven program, funded in part by the United States, to set up new infrastructure along routes used by migrants throughout Mexico. The program added checkpoints, roadblocks, border personnel, and CAITFs (Centers for Comprehensive Management of Border Traffic) to Mexican migration

control policy (Vega 2017). The Merida Initiative is speculated to be one of the primary sources of funding for PFS: a newspaper found that \$86 million of funding was transferred from Merida to PFS in the days leading up to the announcement of the program (Vega 2017). PFS constituted a way in which Peña Nieto's administration took advantage of increased U.S. concern and attention to secure more funding. In the midst of the crisis, Mexican Secretary of the Interior Osorio Chong called for coordinated public policy and a sense of shared responsibility in addressing the crisis and blamed the United States for the influx of migrants at the border. "The United States, with its migratory proposal and some speeches that have been heard, has made the countries of Central America, the parents who are in the United States, believe that they can receive their children and that they are going to give them the possibility of permanent registration," he said during an interview in June 2014 (Chouza 2014). The 2014 crisis also added to Mexico's importance in the eyes of the United States; it was seen as increasingly critical to engage with Mexico, develop 'deep' bilateral relations, and foster a productive relationship between the two.

5.3 2018 - 2022: Attempts to Return to Humanitarian-Centered Policies

AMLO, who came to office in 2018, has publicly pronounced his administration's migration agenda to emphasize protection, with pillars of human rights, decriminalization of migration, and cooperation with Latin America (Dominguez-Villegas 2019). Between 2018 and 2020, AMLO took a more confrontational stance than his predecessors, framing his own policies in direct contrast to those of the United States. AMLO has been able to secure U.S. funding to meet his own priorities, both domestically and internationally. He has also publicly criticized and responded to U.S.-driven initiatives, another example of Mexican agency in response to U.S. border externalization.

Initial contact between Trump and AMLO was focused on migration and immediately took a more direct, if not confrontational, tone. In a letter addressed to Trump following his win, AMLO said, "There will be many changes, Mr. President Trump. And in this new environment of progress with well-being, I am sure that we will be able to reach agreements to face together both the migratory phenomenon and the problem of border security, on the basis of cooperation for development and under the premise that peace and tranquility are fruits of justice. All this with absolute respect for human rights" (Lopez Obrador 2018). AMLO called for U.S. participation in a Central American development plan, 75% of which would be devoted to

combating poverty and 25% of which would go towards border security. He based his requests on the assertion that while the U.S. is home to the largest number of Mexicans outside Mexican territory, Mexico is also home to the largest number of Americans living outside of the United States.

In December 2018, the Trump administration announced that it would commit \$5.8 billion towards AMLO's "Marshall Plan" for Central America and \$4.8 billion for Southern Mexico (Harris and Ahmed 2018). Notably, much of the aid had already been committed or relied on the identification of "commercially viable projects." For example, of the \$5.8 billion for Central America, the administration counted the \$1 billion that had been mobilized through OPIC since 2017, noted that OPIC "could invest and mobilize up to \$2.5 billion more," and that Department of State, USAID, and regional funding between 2015-2018 added up to \$1.8 billion. Also counted towards the total was \$320 million from the Millennium Challenge Corporation, whose activities towards infrastructure, education and governance were already in progress. Only \$180 million of the \$5.8 billion total was actually requested in the FY2019 Trump administration request (U.S. Department of State 2018).

At the same time, the U.S. government declared its intention to begin what has become known as the "Remain in Mexico" program. Formally known as Migrant Protection Protocols (MPP), the program sends migrants with pending asylum applications back to Mexico while they wait for determination of their status (Vega 2019). Negotiations for the MPP between Mexican and American officials dated back to November 2018. MPP, in essence, classifies Mexico as a safe country for asylum seekers to stay temporarily and relies on Mexico to provide migrants with humanitarian visas, work authorization, education, health care, and shelter while they wait (Ruiz, Tenison, and Weyandt 2020). In their respective press releases announcing the program, the American and Mexican governments each downplayed AMLO's role in formulating the policy and seemingly characterized it as a unilateral U.S. action imposed on Mexico (Ruiz, Tenison, and Weyandt 2020). This coordinated messaging was likely a condition of the AMLO administration; plausible deniability about a potentially controversial policy to host thousands of migrants was ostensibly important to secure.

On June 7, Trump announced via Twitter a deal reached between the U.S. and Mexico in regards to migration, particularly enforcement along Mexico's Southern border (Trump 2019). In return for accepting the imposition of MPP and further expanding its reach, Mexico stood to gain a number of concessions and benefits that worked to its advantage. In June 2018, Trump threatened to impose 5%-25% tariff on all Mexican exports to the U.S. if AMLO failed to sufficiently stop the

flow of illegal migrants into the United States (Ahmed and Villegas 2019). By accepting the expansion of MPP, the AMLO administration was thus able to avoid the imposition of tariffs on Mexican exports to the United States. Foreign Minister Ebrard discussed the achievement: "At the end of the day we cannot say that we won all the points that Mexico raised, because that would not be honest to say; we did achieve things, we did achieve the most important thing: that on Monday there will be no tariffs, we will not have a loss of jobs, nor are we going to lose the possibility of ratifying the Free Trade Agreement" (BBC Mundo 2019). Importantly, Mexico refused to accept a treaty that would have granted it 'safe third country' status and allowed the U.S. to send migrants who had not yet claimed asylum in the U.S. to Mexico. Mexican ambassador in Washington Martha Barcena stated, "we have said once and again that we are not ready to sign" any agreements that would make Mexico a 'safe third country' (Esposito and Renteria 2021). During the negotiations, Mexico offered to post up to 6,000 National Guard troops to the border, apparently "using a PowerPoint presentation to show their American counterparts that doing so would be a breakthrough in their ability to stop migrants from flowing north through Mexico, often in buses" (Shear and Haberman 2019). The offer, which was accepted by the Trump administration, reportedly assuaged U.S. concerns that immigration flows would continue. Though the deal entailed drawbacks for Mexico — deploying National Guard to the Southern border instead of using them to fight organized crime and compromising on AMLO's promise to take a more humanitarian approach to the border — it ultimately ended in a positive if pragmatic result for AMLO.

Mexican lawmakers also took a confrontational stance towards U.S. security cooperation; for example, in December 2020, Mexican parliament approved a law that regulates the activities of foreign agents, imposes information-sharing requirements, and lifts diplomatic immunity (Lopez 2020). AMLO, at a press conference, defended the law. "In other countries there are rules, there are norms, in the United States, of what they can allow members of other governments to carry out in their territory, as independent, free, sovereign countries." Asked whether the U.S. was critical of the decision, he denied any friction. "Those of the US government are very respectful of the decisions we make, just as we are also respectful of the decisions made in the United States and in any other country" (Presidencia de la República 2020).

Perhaps one of the leading examples of successful bargaining by AMLO was in the case of an ex-General who was arrested in the U.S. on October 15, 2020 on charges of drug-trafficking and corruption. The arrest sparked outrage from Mexico and the AMLO administration threatened to end security cooperation with the U.S. (Kahn 2020). In November, Attorney General William Barr announced that, "in recog-

nition of the strong law enforcement partnership between Mexico and the United States, and in the interests of demonstrating our united front against all forms of criminality, the U.S. Department of Justice has made the decision to seek dismissal of the U.S. criminal charges against former Secretary Cienfuegos, so that he may be investigated and, if appropriate, charged, under Mexican law" (U.S. Department of Justice 2020). Indeed, the judge accepting the dismissal of the charges commented that such a request was extraordinary (Kahn 2020). Mexico successfully extradited the general and to the surprise of U.S. officials and despite promises to the contrary, a Mexican court decided in January not to bring any charges against the general and exonerated him of any wrong-doing (Lopez 2021). In this case, Mexico's implication that it would not cooperate with future security initiatives also implied that it would not assist with U.S. border externalization efforts and would not participate in U.S. outsourcing of its border. This instance marks successful usage of Mexico's position as a transit state to secure additional leverage.

Right before the newly-elected President Joe Biden took office and in the first months of the Biden administration, AMLO continued to take on a more confrontational stance vis a vis the U.S. government. One of the first signs of this stance was AMLO's delayed recognition of the Biden victory; he waited until December 15, 6 weeks after the November 3 election, to send him a letter of congratulations. In the letter, AMLO reminded Biden of his responsibility to recognize Mexican sovereignty. "We have the certainty with you in the [US] presidency it will be possible to continue applying the basic principles of foreign policy established in our constitution; especially that of non-intervention" (Lopez Obrador 2020). But he switched to a friendlier tone when it came to the topic of migration: "I also express my gratitude for your position in favor of migrants from Mexico and the world, which will allow us to continue with the plan to promote the development and well-being of the communities of southeastern Mexico and the countries of Central America" (Lopez Obrador 2020).

Indeed, during the Biden administration, AMLO again secured some U.S. assistance with his plan to promote development in southern Mexico and Central America. The announcement that the Trump administration made in December 2018 was largely seen as lip service; only \$180 million of the \$5.8 billion promised was requested in the FY 2019 budget. But due to administration's announcement to suspend aid to Guatemala, Honduras, and El Salvador, none of it had been allocated as of July 2021 (Meyer and Martin 2021). In June 2021, the two countries signed a U.S.-Mexico Memorandum of Understanding. In an "unprecedented" level of cooperation in Central America, the two countries announced a high-level economic dialogue, cabinet-level security dialogue, \$130 million in labor assistance, development and

youth empowerment groups, joint operations on human trafficking, and \$250 million of private investment in southern Mexico (Secretaría de Relaciones Exteriores 2021). This cooperation is an instance of Mexican agenda-setting and use of American reliance on Mexican border control as a strategic advantage. In this instance, unlike the Trump administration, the request was not suspended due to allegations of failure to secure borders. Furthermore, the aid totals are significantly higher. In FY2021, \$250.8 million was allocated towards the Northern Triangle. For FY2022, the request was increased to \$319 million. The administration also announced its commitment to fund \$4 billion towards Central America over four years (Meyer 2022). The Biden administration requested a total of \$860.6 million for Central America in FY 2021 and is further requesting \$986.8 million for Central America in FY 2023 (Meyer 2022). But AMLO continues to criticize this funding: "It's inexplicable to me that approval has been delayed so long. It's been four years, since President Donald Trump, and there's still nothing," he said in Guatemala on May 5, 2022. On May 6, he commented, "It would be expected that the U.S. government and Congress would hand over the \$4 billion that President Biden offered to invest in these programs" (Agren 2022).

Another way that AMLO has repeatedly exerted agency was by responding to the Merida Initiative. Even during his campaign, AMLO contested the conditions of the Merida Initiative, calling it "a shame" that the American government saw fit to withdraw funding based on violations of human rights (Lopez Obrador 2015). Three years later, AMLO — to the surprise of the U.S. — called for the full dissolution of the initiative during a press conference. "We want the Merida Initiative to be completely reoriented because that hasn't worked, we don't want there to be cooperation for the use of force, we want there to be cooperation for development. We don't want the so-called Merida Initiative, the proposal we are making is a development plan for the southeast and the Central American countries, we want the investment to be dedicated to productive activities and job creation," he announced on July 5, 2019 (Ponce Lopez 2019). On July 29, Foreign Minister Marcelo Ebrard told the Washington Post, "The Merida Initiative is dead. It doesn't work, okay? We are now in another era" (Sheridan and Sieff 2021).

Ostensibly, this criticism worked: by October 2021, Mexico hosted the first U.S.-Mexico High-Level Security Dialogue since 2016; the talks resulted in the replacement of the Merida Initiative with a Bicentennial Framework for Security, Public Health, and Safe Communities (Seelke 2022). The new plan incorporates three pillars: (1) "protect people by investing in public health solutions to drug use, supporting safe communities, and reducing homicides and other high-impact crimes," (2) "prevent transborder crime by reducing arms trafficking, targeting illicit supply

chains, and reducing human trafficking and smuggling," and (3) "pursue criminal networks by disrupting illicit financiers in both countries and importers of precursor chemicals and synthetic drug producers in Mexico, while strengthening security and justice" (Seelke 2022, 2).

Finally, MPP has continued to be a source of contention between the two. Though it was suspended as a result of the pandemic, it was reimplemented on December 6, 2021. In January 2021, the Biden administration again announced its suspension (U.S. Department of Homeland Security 2021). As Department of Homeland Security Secretary Mayorkas put it, "Any benefits the program may have offered are now far outweighed by the challenges, risks, and costs that it presents" (Mayorkas 2021). Yet in August a Texas district court ruled that the Biden administration must restart it, with the condition that Mexico agrees. In December 2021, the two announced that they had come to an agreement on the re-implementation of the program. In exchange for again accepting asylum-seekers on Mexican territory while they wait for a verdict on their case, Mexico secured U.S. support with its goal of promoting development in Central America (Miroff and Sieff 2021). Just one day earlier, the U.S. and Mexico issued a joint statement agreeing to the implementation of Sembrando Oportunidades. Through the program, USAID and AMEXCID agreed to cooperate on development assistance to El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras (USAID 2021).

5.4 Concluding Remarks

In answering the first research question, I explored the types of priorities that Mexico voiced and aimed to achieve in its exertion of migration diplomacy. I find that Mexico employed migration diplomacy to secure additional funding, aid, and security cooperation, as well as improving the treatment of its citizens in the U.S.

Funding priorities have focused on security and later, humanitarian aid. During the Fox administration, in exchange for controlling its borders, U.S. funding supported economic growth through the Partnership for Prosperity, a public-private partnership which involved OPIC funding, financial cooperation, \$1.4 million in infrastructure feasibility studies, and educational scholarships. After the 9/11 shift in U.S. priorities, Mexican funding priorities shifted as well. Mexico under Fox secured U.S. money to support its 22-point Smart Border Partnership and technology for migration control. When Calderon took office, he too focused on funding for Mexican security, asking for a "partner" to secure the southern border. In 2007, Mexico

received \$500 million to go towards military equipment, technology, technical assistance for Mexican police, and support for counternarcotics operations. With the Merida Initiative, funding for Mexico was renewed on a yearly basis, starting with \$400 million in 2008 and increasing to \$743.3 million by 2009. With the election of Calderon, the focus on security assistance remained; Calderon created *Programa Frontera Sur*, which funded new security infrastructure, checkpoints, and roadblocks in southern Mexico. Between 2000 and 2022, Mexico has received an estimated \$3.48 billion in security-specific funding. But starting with the election of AMLO, Mexico shifted from a focus on security to humanitarian aid. AMLO requested funding for southern Mexico and Central America to address the root causes of migration. Some security-based aid continued, but AMLO and his administration spoke out against the Merida Initiative and publicly criticized the previous administrations' level of security cooperation with the U.S. Instead, he sought to obtain funding for development, infrastructure, agriculture, and even the construction of a railway.

In terms of improved treatment for its citizens, Mexico focused its efforts on legalization and temporary work permits for Mexicans in the U.S. during the Fox administration. I find that while subsequent administrations continued to voice their support for pathways to legalization and better status for Mexicans in the U.S., they did not incorporate such demands into their negotiations involving migration control.

Funding priorities shifted over time, in part due to the changing of Mexican political regimes. New domestic priorities and presidents affected the setting of migration diplomacy priorities, particularly with regard to funding. In terms of improved treatment for Mexican citizens, this was a major focus during the Fox administration. Yet because U.S. political priorities shifted following 9/11 and because of the crucial role of Congress, not the executive branch, in instituting immigration reform, Mexico shifted its migration diplomacy priorities away from improved treatment for Mexicans in later years.

In assessing my second research question, I find that Mexico employed various bargaining strategies to achieve its policy priorities. These strategies differed depending on the political leadership in charge, both in Mexico and the U.S., as well as external circumstances and crises that affected the bilateral relationship.

During the Fox administration pre-9/11, there was a concentrated effort to reach a compromise on migration. The Fox administration employed a cooperative strategy, offering to increase policing along its southern border through *Plan Sur* and control migration on its northern border in exchange for legalization of Mexicans in the U.S. and issuing of temporary work permits. Following 9/11, prospects for immigration

reform changed, but the Fox administration continued to pursue a relative gains strategy. This time, Fox offered border security in exchange for free travel of Mexican citizens within the 'perimeter' of North America from the U.S. During the Calderon administration, Mexico continued to seek mutually-beneficial compromises with the U.S. Calderon implemented the *Plan de Reordenamiento de la Frontera Sur* and in exchange, demanded funding from the U.S. to support Mexican security initiatives, including migration, counter-narcotics, and organized crime. The Merida Initiative, inaugurated in 2007, introduced a theme of 'shared responsibility' and again affirmed the cooperative nature of U.S.-Mexico relations. In exchange for policing its borders, Mexico wanted U.S. recognition of its share of the blame for drug trafficking and cartels in Mexico, funding, and other technological support. During the Peña Nieto administration, this form of mutually beneficial cooperation continued. *Programa Frontera Sur*, initiated by Mexico in response to the 2014 'crisis' at the U.S. border, in turn increased U.S. funding.

Yet this strategy of cooperative migration diplomacy has shifted with the coming of AMLO. At first, his approach was more cooperative. He asked for additional funding to support development in Central America and southern Mexico, in exchange for acceptance of the Migrant Protection Protocols program, which forced transit migrants with pending U.S. asylum applications to remain in Mexico while they wait. By allowing the expansion of the Migrant Protection Protocols and deploying the National Guard to the Southern border, Mexico avoided the imposition of significant tariffs on Mexican goods. Yet starting in 2020, the AMLO administration began to take a more confrontational stance, including with the extradition of the ex-general. Parliament passed a law limiting the activities of foreign agents in Mexican territory, AMLO began to emphasize Mexico's position on non-intervention, in essence implying that the U.S. was trying to intervene in Mexican domestic politics, and Mexican courts exonerated the ex-general after promising to bring charges against him. Despite these more confrontational public stances, U.S.-Mexico security cooperation continues. Yet in the last two years, the AMLO administration has begun to employ a more coercive strategy, making threats to end security cooperation or discontinue its efforts on the southern border if its needs are not met.

I find that Mexican migration diplomacy strategies up until 2020 were not in line with Adamson and Tsourapas' (2019) expectations that transit states will employ coercive bargaining. Instead, Mexico took a cooperative approach, pursuing relative gains with the U.S. Until 2001, U.S. immigration reform and Mexican regulation of transit migration were pursued concurrently. After 2001, Mexico sought funding and aid in exchange for security cooperation, another mutually-beneficial strategy. Yet more recently, AMLO has begun to approach migration diplomacy in pursuit

of absolute gains. I suggest that this shift in approaches was due to both domestic and external factors. First, AMLO, whose term began in 2018, has taken a more confrontational stance in his foreign policy and pursued domestic interests above all else. His political leanings may also play a role: he is a leftist and a populist who has eschewed foreign influence and 'subordination'. Second, this may be due to a shift in the U.S. approach as well: President Trump took a highly confrontational approach to U.S.-Mexico relations, placing the blame for migration and security squarely on Mexico and ending the policy of shared responsibility pursued during the Obama administration. Trump initiated an absolute gains strategy vis a vis Mexico, which may have influenced AMLO's decision to do the same.

In the case of U.S.-Mexico migration diplomacy relations, there has also been considerable issue linkage. Migration has been closely tied to security and the fight against drug trafficking and organized crime. This not only served U.S. policy interests, but also Mexican domestic priorities: Calderon and Peña Nieto both came into office with avowed interests in fighting crime and reducing the influence and resources of the drug cartels, which U.S. funding could support. Furthermore, the policy of 'shared responsibility' allowed Mexican elites to shift the blame for rising crime and security problems from Mexico to the U.S.

The next chapter will compare the cases of Turkey and Mexico, pointing out differences and similarities between the two in terms of their priorities and their strategic approaches.

6. RESEARCH FINDINGS

This chapter will summarize the research findings and compare the two case studies that were investigated. It will first discuss how priorities in both Turkey and Mexico mirrored each other and suggest reasons as to why this may be the case. It will also identify priorities that differed between the two, explaining why this may be the case. Next, it will explore the differences between the two in terms of their strategies used and assess reasons for these differences. Finally, it will briefly assess whether the priorities and strategies could be considered 'successes' or 'failures' and suggest avenues for future research in the realm of assessing migration diplomacy outcomes.

6.1 Priority-Setting

The first research question asked:

How do transit states set priorities when it comes to exercising leverage? Do priorities differ depending on the receiving country with whom they are negotiating?

This study finds that the priorities set by Turkey and Mexico did not vary significantly depending on the receiving country with whom they were negotiating. This indicates that so-called transit states may select similar types of policies that they see as achievable through migration diplomacy when faced with migration control demands. Though priorities set were largely the same, the types of improvements sought for citizens varied slightly between the two. In addition, whereas Turkey demanded silence on de-democratization, this was not a major focus of Mexican negotiations. I argue that domestic factors, not the identity of the externalizing state, are the determinant of state priorities in the midst of border externalization.

Based on my research, whereas Turkish funding priorities have remained relatively static since 2013, Mexican priorities have changed over time. I argue that these changes depend on domestic preferences. Turkey's political leadership has remained relatively static since 2013, when this study started its investigation. The party in charge has not changed, nor has the president (initially the prime minister). In contrast, each Mexican president sought aid from the United States to aid with their respective domestic political agendas.

Within the priority area of improved treatment for citizens, there were a few key differences between Mexico and Turkey. Whereas Turkey focused on visa liberalization, Mexico targeted improved conditions for its citizens already in the United States. I suggest that this difference can be attributed to the distribution of their citizens; 10.9 million Mexican-born people (8.4% of Mexico's population) already reside in the U.S. and seek better pathways toward legalization, while only 1.48 million Turkish-born people (1.7% of Turkey's population) are currently in the EU with many more who seek to enter.

Another difference between the two was the level of integration of visa facilitation and improved treatment for citizens into negotiations about migration control. Turkey fully incorporated visa liberalization into its negotiations with the EU, while Mexico did not incorporate visa liberalization into its negotiations with the U.S. after 9/11. This is not due to a lack of Mexican interest in legalization; instead, I attribute this to the actors and institutions involved in the EU and U.S. In the case of Turkey, Turkey frequently calls for visa liberalization and fulfillment of the roadmap criteria in its meetings with the European Commission. The EC is wholly responsible for visa liberalization frameworks; it has supremacy over mobility in the EU. Thus, Turkey can negotiate with a singular actor and place the blame on one entity when its demands are not met—something it has done frequently, as evidenced by my research. In the case of Mexico, it was not the lack of U.S. executive interest in legalization and improved conditions for Mexican citizens. In fact, Obama, who was president during Calderon and Pena Nieto's administrations, publicly announced his support for a pathway to legalization (Pereda and Monge 2012). Though presidents set the agenda, Congress is the ultimate decision-maker when it comes to legalization, temporary work permits, or other immigration legislation. Mexico thus seems to have removed progress on legalization or other improved treatment for citizens from the agenda in its negotiations with the U.S. It has also been less publicly critical of the U.S.'s failure to reach a deal than Turkey.

Missing from Mexico's set of priorities was a similar focus to Turkey on silencing criticism of de-democratization. I find that Mexico did not focus on this goal in its

use of migration diplomacy. The extradition of ex-General Salvador Cienfuegos and subsequent exoneration is an instance of silencing, not of democratic criticism but of the rule of law. Yet beyond this, Mexico has not, up until now, prioritized silencing criticism. I suggest that this difference in priority-setting is due to three reasons. First, Mexico's recent democratic trajectory, though moving in a negative direction, is not as steep nor as prominent as Turkey's. Freedom House rates Mexico 60/100, a classification of 'partly free' (compared to Turkey's 32/100 'not free' rating) (Freedom House 2021b). Likewise, Mexico ranks 0.39 on the v-Dem Liberal Democracy Index (compared to Turkey's 0.11) (Varieties of Democracy 2022a). Second, though democracy promotion is a tenet of U.S. foreign policy, up until now it has not taken precedence in U.S. relations with Mexico. Ackerman (2016) criticizes this stance, writing, "The United States is working under the false premise that Mexico is a functioning democracy, one where federal authorities are doing their best to strengthen public institutions and uproot rampant organized crime and corruption." In addition to its assumption that Mexican democracy is functioning, the U.S. has decided that security cooperation, including in the realm of migration control, is more important than criticizing democratic declines. Finally, even though my research found that Mexico has not specifically tied silence on democratic declines to its implementation of U.S. border externalization measures, it has not held back from threats and other bargaining tactics, especially since the beginning of AMLO's presidency.

Taken together, these findings refute my hypothesis that the identity of the border externalizer is the determinant of the 'transit migration' state's priorities. Instead, I argue that domestic concerns play a more important role. For the selection of which issue areas to secure funding, this is not merely due to the areas that border externalizers are willing to fund, but due to the priorities that domestic elites adopt in the 'transit migration' state. In addition, the selection of how to pursue improved treatment for citizens in the EU and U.S. is not dictated by EU and U.S. priorities, but navigated according to domestic concerns and demographics.

6.2 Strategy Selection

The second research question asked:

How do transit states exercise this leverage? Does this differ depending on the receiving country with whom they are negotiating?

In answering this second research question, I refer to Tsourapas' (2017) categorization of migration diplomacy strategies. As discussed in the Theoretical Framework (see Chapter 2), states engaging in migration diplomacy employ coercive or cooperative strategies. Cooperative methods, also conceptualized as a 'positive-sum' situation, result in a net benefit for both states involved. Meanwhile coercive strategies, also conceptualized as 'zero-sum' situations, make use of violence, the threat of violence, or unilateral bargaining tactics to secure one-sided gains (Adamson and Tsourapas 2019).

Throughout the time period under study, Turkey employed a coercive strategy. It sought to extract benefits at the expense of the EU, not mutually-beneficial outcomes. This strategy is in line with Adamson and Tsourapas' (2019) expectations: they hypothesize that transit states will employ a zero-sum strategy, seeking to secure absolute gains. Meanwhile, Mexico's strategy has shifted from a mutually-beneficial to zero-sum approach.

I argue that strategy selection, first and foremost, depends on the domestic elites' preferences in the 'transit migration' state. If their stated political and foreign policy priorities put them at odds with the border externalizer, then they will adopt more coercive strategies. Conversely, if they see the border externalizer as a potential partner for domestic initiatives, they are more likely to adopt a cooperative strategy. In addition, I propose that the elites in the externalizing state do play a secondary role in strategy selection. If they adopt a coercive approach towards the 'transit migration' state, then the domestic political elites in the transit state will be more likely to respond with their own coercive approach, rather than pursuing partnerships and cooperation. These findings refute my hypothesis that the identity of the border externalizer plays an important role in the strategy selection of the 'transit migration' state, but indicate that the border externalizer does have a role to play in selection of strategic approaches.

6.3 Success or Failure?

Over the course of my research, I identified instances of migration diplomacy in relations between Turkey and the EU and Mexico and the U.S. Yet I did not distinguish between successful and unsuccessful migration diplomacy — any instance of Turkey or Mexico attempting to exert agency in the bilateral relationship was incorporated into my research. The relative success of these strategies was not the focus of my research, thus I do not draw conclusive arguments. But I think it is valuable to note

those priorities and strategies that were successful and those that were not. After identifying successes and failures, I suggest reasons for why this may be the case.

For Mexico, despite Fox's attempts to reach a compromise and the continued Mexican interest in immigration reform, there has been no significant progress on visa liberalization or better treatment for its citizens. On security cooperation, Mexico successfully convinced the U.S. to accept 'shared responsibility' and struck bargains to secure U.S. funding and support. AMLO was successful in securing U.S. assistance with humanitarian aid to be put towards development in Central America and southern Mexico.

Turkey too has not achieved any progress on improved treatment for its citizens. Five unfulfilled components of the visa roadmap remain, which Turkey continues to contest. Turkey achieved significant progress on securing EU funding to support refugee hosting, development, and other domestic priorities. It also achieved concessions on democratic regressions and ensured a lack of conditionality from the EU. It was not successful with the creation of a safe zone in Syria, another goal that it attempted to achieve using migration diplomacy.

Ultimately, these instances of success or failure indicate that achievements in migration diplomacy are only possible if it is in a policy area in which the border externalizer—in this case, the U.S. or the EU—was already willing to accept concessions. Furthermore, it indicates that success is only possible if the concession matches the border externalizer's own goals. When it comes to visa regulations and improved treatment for citizens, for example, the EU and the U.S. were unwilling to concede because it did not match political elites' goals. Lifting restrictions on mobility was evidently too high a cost for elites to accept in exchange for decreased migration pressure. In contrast, providing monetary compensation or other aid was generally a more successful priority area for both Mexico and Turkey. This indicates that the political cost of providing monetary compensation in exchange for supporting 'transit migration' states was acceptable for EU and U.S. domestic elites.

My study finds that while Turkey employed a coercive bargaining strategy, Mexico approached migration diplomacy from a cooperative standpoint until recently, when it shifted to a coercive approach. In terms of visa liberalization, Turkey used coercion, while Mexico used cooperation; neither strategy was successful. For security cooperation, Turkey again made use of coercion, while Mexico used cooperation; both approaches worked in this case. To secure other forms of funding, including humanitarian and development aid, Turkey utilized coercive bargaining strategies, while Mexico started with cooperation and shifted to coercion. Coercion was more

productive in both instances.

Overall, my findings do not indicate a trend in terms of which strategies are more relatively successful. This may indicate that strategy selection is not the most important factor in determining success. If cooperation can produce beneficial bargains, then it may be an advantageous approach. If coercion can convince the border externalizer to accept conditions or bargains it would not otherwise accept, then it may also be an effective approach. Or, this is merely an indication that more research is required; relative success or failure of bargaining strategies was not the focus of my research. In order to assess strategy effectiveness, I suggest that future research is needed to investigate strategy selection and relative success or failure. Future studies could add cases of transit states that have used cooperation, coercion, and neither strategy vis a vis border externalizers to fully explore this idea. In the next chapter, I conclude my study, summarize my findings, offer suggestions for future research, and comment on how its findings can be applied.

7. CONCLUSION

This study, by exploring the case studies of Turkey and Mexico, attempts to explore the priorities and strategies used by transit states to respond to border externalization. It hypothesizes that the identity of the border externalizer, the EU or the U.S., affects priority selection and strategy adoption. It bases this hypothesis on the difference in institutional settings, political elite preferences, and historical backgrounds between the two. In order to assess this hypothesis, I engaged in an extensive review of the migration diplomacy relationship between the EU and Turkey and the U.S. and Mexico, starting from the introduction of 'transit migration' into the relationship. I find that priorities and strategies are, first and foremost, determined by domestic preferences, priorities, and outlooks, not those of the border externalizer.

Both Turkey and Mexico focused on securing aid and funding to meet domestic priorities, improved treatment for their citizens, and additional money to meet priorities. Turkey also prioritized the silencing of EU criticism of its backsliding on democratization, the rule of law, and other freedoms, another instance of prioritysetting based on domestic priorities. In terms of strategy selection, this too did not depend on the border externalizer. Instead, I argue that strategy selection was largely driven by the preferences, priorities, and viewpoints of Mexican and Turkish leadership. In the case of Turkey, this means that Turkey adopted a coercive bargaining strategy to achieve its migration diplomacy aims. For Mexico, strategies shifted over time, from cooperation during the administrations of Fox, Calderon, and Peña Nieto to coercion during the AMLO administration. This is not to say that factors in the border externalizing state do not play any role at all, but I argue that domestic preferences are more important. Above all, this study emphasizes that transit states are not mere objects of border externalizers. They do not just accept the terms and bargaining strategies handed to them, but select their own priorities, change the terms of negotiation, and shift bargaining strategies.

In addition to focusing on the agency of states as they negotiate strategies of border

externalization, is important to recognize the agency of individual migrants as they respond to and cope with these policies. Indeed, in refugee rentier states, refugees become the 'rent' that the state is using to exert power and influence (Tsourapas 2019). While studying the exertion of state agency, this study does not seek to diminish the agency of migrants themselves. Migrants are ultimately the ones choosing how to navigate border closures or checkpoints, formulate journeys and new pathways, and face the aftermath of these state policies.

This study also acknowledges that states, even while negotiating and navigating migration diplomacy on the macro level, may be simultaneously causing more harm for migrants passing through on the micro level. Frelick et al. (2016) assert that the policy of border externalization, by putting transit states in charge of ensuring human rights for migrants, makes migrants more vulnerable. As they explain, "asylum seekers who would otherwise have been able to avail themselves of asylum procedures, social support, and decent reception conditions are often consigned to countries of first arrival or transit that have comparatively less capacity to ensure rights and process claims in accordance with international standards." Many of the ways in which states exert agency and the policies that these strategies produce place migrants in the middle, using them as bargaining chips to gain advantages. For example, the Turkish decision to stop policing the Turkey-Greece border led migrants to travel many miles and face dangerous conditions, all under the false conception that they would be able to cross into Greece easily. In fact, many of the migrants were marooned at the border in a no-man's zone. Greece deployed additional military personnel to the area and pushed migrants back with tear gas and riot gear (Stevis-Gridneff and Kingsley 2020). Mexico, too, while asserting its agency vis a vis the U.S., has repeatedly put migrants at risk. For example, its acceptance of the Migrant Protection Protocols created dangerous and even lifethreatening situations for migrants, who often do not have access to healthcare, protection, or housing. Human Rights First documented 1,544 cases of rape, kidnapping, assault, and other crimes committed against individuals sent back under MPP between January 2019 and February 2021 (Human Rights First 2021). Border externalization also creates new hierarchies and power dynamics that ultimately harm migrants. For example, border externalization may in turn export gendered effects to target countries. Tyszler (2019) finds that in Morocco, EU policies created male-dominated, racialized spaces of control that put female migrants in particular at risk.

It would be interesting to apply the same research questions to other transit states. Do other transit states exhibit similar prioritization strategies? Do they employ coercive or cooperative strategies in the face of border externalization? A future it-

eration of this study, rather than selecting the border externalizer as the independent variable, could examine the hypothesis that the political leanings of elite politicians determine their migration diplomacy strategies. In addition, it would be interesting to explore the multi-tiered responses to border externalization; while Mexico and Turkey are placed in the middle as 'transit states,' Honduras, El Salvador, Guatemala, and other 'origin countries' also play a role in border externalization and employ their own diplomatic strategies in response. Finally, as suggested in the Research Findings section, future research is needed to assess the factors that determine success and failure of policy priorities and strategies. This particular line of research would benefit from a more expansive selection of case studies, as well as a more well-honed definition of what constitutes 'success' in migration diplomacy settings.

Ultimately, I believe that this research makes a contribution to the literature on migration diplomacy. It embarks on a case study of two transit states that have not previously been compared together, considering their priorities and strategies for exercising migration diplomacy. It emphasizes the importance of considering how transit states are negotiating their own positions in the framework of migration diplomacy. I believe that migration will continue to play an important role in diplomatic relations between states. In my view, it is crucial for research to not only focus on those states that are externalizing their borders, but on those states who are targets of this externalization policy and who are in turn affected by it.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- ACAPS. 2021. "Jordan Syrian Refugees." https://www.acaps.org/country/jordan/crisis/syrian-refugees.
- Ackerman, John M. 2016. "Mexico Is Not a Functioning Democracy." Foreign Policy https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/02/23/obama-pena-nieto-mexico-corruption/.
- Adamson, Fiona B., and Gerasimos Tsourapas. 2019. "The Migration State in the Global South: Nationalizing, Developmental, and Neoliberal Models of Migration Management." *International Migration Review* 54(3): 853–82. https://doi.org/10.1177/0197918319879057.
- Adar, Sinem. 2020. Repatriation to Turkey's "Safe Zone" in Northeast Syria. No. 1; SWP Comment: German Institute for International and Security Affairs, Centre for Applied Turkey Studies.
- AFP. 2021. "Five Years On, EU and Turkey Griping over Refugee Deal." France 24. https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210317-five-dates-on-eu-and-turkey-griping-over-refugee-deal.
- Agren, David. 2022. "AMLO Travels to Central America and Cuba, but Talks to Biden." *Texas Public Policy Foundation*. https://www.texaspolicy.com/amlo-travels-to-central-america-and-cuba-but-talks-to-biden/.
- Aguila, Emma, Alisher R. Akhmedjonov, Ricardo Basurto-Davila, Krishna B. Kumar, Sarah Kups, and Howard Shatz. 2012. *The United States and Mexico: Ties That Bind, Issues That Divide*. RAND.
- Ahmed, Azam, and Paulina Villegas. 2019. "Mexico Has Two Options in Dealing with Trump Demands on Migration. Both Could Hurt." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/07/world/americas/mexico-tariffs-amlo.html.
- Aktan, Sertaç. 2020. "Cumhurbaşkanı Erdoğan: AB 1 milyar euro teklif etti kabul etmedim, biz o parayı da buluruz [President Erdogan: The EU offered 1 billion euros, I did not accept it, we would find that money too]." EuroNews. https://tr.euronews.com/2020/03/02/cumhurbaskan-erdogan-ab-1-milyar-euro-teklif-etti-kabul-etmedim-biz-o-paray-da-buluruz.
- Al Arabiya. 2015. "Erdogan: Europe Responsible for Refugees 'Drowning in the Sea':" Al Arabiya. https://english.alarabiya.net/News/world/2015/07/31/Erdogan-Europe-responsible-for-refugees-drowining-in-the-sea-.
- Al Jazeera. 2020a. "33 Turkish Soldiers Killed in Syrian Air Raid in Idlib." Al Jazeera . https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/2/28/33-turkish-soldiers-killed-in-syrian-air-raid-in-idlib.

- Al Jazeera. 2020b. "Erdogan Vows to Keep Doors Open for Refugees Heading to Europe." Al Jazeera. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/2/29/erdogan-vows-to-keep-doors-open-for-refugees-heading-to-europe.
- Alba, Francisco. 2013. "Mexico: The New Migration Narrative." *Migration Policy Institute*. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/mexico-new-migration-narrative.
- Aliverti, Ana J., and Celine Tan. 2020. "Development Aid and the Externalization of Border Controls." In *The Emerald Handbook of Crime, Justice and Sustainable Development*, ed. Jarrett Blaustein, Kate Fitz-Gibbon, Nathan Pino, and Rob White. Emerald Limited Publishing p. 197–222.
- Andersson, Ruben. 2014. Illegality, Inc: Clandestine Migration and the Business of Bordering Europe. University of California Press.
- Andreas, Peter. 2003a. "Redrawing the Line: Borders and Security in the Twenty-First Century." *International Security* 28(2): 78–111. https://www.jstor.org/stable/4137469.
- Andreas, Peter. 2003b. A Tale of Two Borders: The U.S.-Mexico and U.S.-Canada Lines after 9-11. Working Paper no. 77: The Center for Comparative Immigration Studies.
- Antypas, Ioannis, and Zehra Yildiz. 2018. "Turkey Refugee Deal: Following the Money." *EuroNews*. https://www.euronews.com/2018/03/24/over-1bn-pledged-in-eu-turkey-migrant-deal-still-to-be-paid-.
- Arámbula Reyes, Alma, comp. 2008. "Iniciativa Mérida: Compendio [Merida Initiative: Summary]." Servicio de Investigación y Análisis, Camara de Diputados . http://www.diputados.gob.mx/sedia/sia/spe/SPE-A-CI-22-07.pdf.
- Associated Press. 2001. "Mexico's Fox Discusses Migration." Wired. https://www.wired.com/2001/07/mexicos-fox-discusses-migration/.
- Ataç, Ilker, Gerda Heck, Sabine Hess, Zeynep Kaşlı, Philipp Ratfisch, Cavidan Soykan, and Bediz Yılmaz. 2017. "Contested B/orders. Turkey's Changing Migration Regime: An Introduction." movements: Journal for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies 3(2). http://movements-journal.org/issues/05.turkey/01.atac,heck,hess,kasli,ratfisch,soykan,yilmaz-contested.borders.turkey.migration.regime.introduction.html.
- Aydın-Düzgit, Senem, and Alper Kaliber. 2016. "Encounters with Europe in an Era of Domestic and International Turmoil: Is Turkey a De-Europeanising Candidate Country?" South European Society and Politics 21(1): 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1080/13608746.2016.1155282.
- Aydıntaşbaş, Asli. 2020. "Erdogan's Refugee Gambit." European Council on Foreign Relations . https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary_erdogans_refugee_gambit/.
- Azose, Jonathan J., and Adrian E. Raftery. 2019. "Estimation of emigration, return migration, and transit migration between all pairs of countries." *Proceedings of*

- the National Academy of Sciences 116(1): 116–122. https://pnas.org/doi/full/10. 1073/pnas.1722334116.
- Barigazzi, Jacopo. 2015. "EU Recruits Erdoğan's Help on Refugees." *Politico EU* . https://www.politico.eu/article/eu-leaders-talk-turkey-erdogan-tusk-schulz-juncker-syria-refugees-migration/.
- Barker, Alex, and Piotr Zalewski. 2015. "EU woos Erdogan in effort to stem migration." *Financial Times*. https://www.ft.com/content/6d0900c0-6aa4-11e5-aca9-d87542bf8673.
- Barker, Alex, and Stefan Wagstyl. 2015. "EU Sidelines Critical Turkey Report as It Seeks Migration Deal." *Financial Times*. https://www.ft.com/content/1b4044b8-7415-11e5-bdb1-e6e4767162cc.
- Barone, Guglielmo, Alessio D'Ignazio, Guido De Blasio, and Paolo Naticchioni. 2016. "Hu and Politics: The Role of Immigration in Shaping Natives' Voting Behavior." Journal of Public Economics 136: 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2016. 03.002.
- BBC. 2001. "The Southern Border Challenge." *BBC Mundo* . http://news.bbc.co.uk/hi/spanish/specials/newsid_1426000/1426334.stm.
- BBC Mundo. 2012. "Las trece promesas de Peña Nieto [The 13 promises of Pena Nieto].". https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias/2012/12/121201_pena_nieto_promesas_presidente_mexico_victimas_an.
- BBC Mundo. 2019. "Acuerdo entre los gobiernos de Trump y AMLO: quién gana con el pacto migratorio que evita la imposición de aranceles por parte de Estados Unidos [Agreement between the governments of Trump and AMLO: who wins with the migration pact that avoids the imposition of tariffs by the United States]." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-48589948.
- Becerril, Andrea. 2001. "Rechaza presiones de EU para modificar la política nacional en la materia: Reconoce INM vulnerabilidad del sistema migratorio [Rejecting pressure from the US to modify the national policy on the matter: INM recognizes the vulnerability of the migratory system]." $La\ Jornada$. https://www.jornada.com.mx/2001/11/24/033n1pol.html.
- Birgün. 2015. "100 akademisyenden Merkel'e mektup [A Letter to Merkel from 100 Academics]." Birgün . https://www.birgun.net/haber/100-akademisyendenmerkel-e-mektup-92668.
- Boswell, Christina. 2003. "The 'external dimension' of EU immigration and asylum policy." *International Affairs* 79(3): 619–638. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-2346. 00326.
- Branigin, William. 1999. "U.S. Admits Wave of Illegal Migrants Fleeing Mitch's Wake." Washington Post . https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1999/02/08/us-admits-wave-of-illegal-migrants-fleeing-mitchs-wake/a5bd1c77-b1b8-4c47-be7b-24d29b71de9d/.

- Bruno, Andorra, William A. Kandel, and Jill H Wilson. 2020. *Immigration Legislation and Issues in the 116th Congress*. Report no. R46419: Congressional Research Service.
- Bush, George W. 2001. "Presidents Bush, Fox Conclude State Visit." Speech. https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2001/09/20010906-11.html.
- Börzel, Tanja A., and Bidzina Lebanidze. 2017. "The Transformative Power of Europe' beyond Enlargement: The EU's Performance in Promoting Democracy in Its Neighbourhood." *East European Politics* 33(1): 17–35. https://doi.org/10.1080/21599165.2017.1280473.
- Bürgin, Alexander. 2021. "The European Commission's Role in EU-Turkey Relations." In *EU-Turkey Relations*, ed. Wulf Reiners, and Ebru Tarhan. Palgrave Macmillan p. 219–40.
- Cardoso, Victor, and Israel Rodriguez. 2009. "Hay campaña de desprestigio contra México, dice Calderón [There is a smear campaign against Mexico, says Calderón]." La Jornada. https://www.jornada.com.mx/2009/03/13/index.php?section=politica&article=003n1pol.
- Casas-Cortes, Maribel, Sebastian Cobarrubias, and John Pickles. 2015. "Riding Routes and Itinerant Borders: Autonomy of Migration and Border Externalization." *Antipode* 47(4): 894–914. https://doi.org/10.1111/anti.12148.
- Casas-Cortes, Maribel, Sebastian Cobarrubias, and John Pickles. 2016. "Good Neighbours Make Good Fences': Seahorse Operations, Border Externalization and Extra-territoriality." *European Urban and Regional Studies* 23(3). https://doi.org/10.1177/0969776414541136.
- Castillo, Manuel Ángel. 2005. "Fronteras, migración y seguridad en México [Borders, migration, and security in Mexico]." *Alteridades* 15(30): 51–60. http://www.scielo.org.mx/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S0188-70172005000200051.
- Castillo, Manuel Ángel. 2006. "Mexico: Caught between the United States and Central America." *Migration Policy Institute*. https://www.oecd.org/dev/pgd/43082688.pdf.
- Castles, Stephen. 2010. "Understanding Global Migration: A Social Transformation Perspective." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 36(10): 1565–86. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2010.489381.
- Chabat, Jorge. 2010. La Iniciativa Mérida Y La Relación México-Estados Unidos: En Busca De La Confianza Perdida [The Merida Initiative and Mexico-United States Relations: In Search of Lost Confidence]. Report no. 195: Centro de Investigación y Docencia Económicas.
- Chouza, Paula. 2014. "El Gobierno mexicano culpa ahora a EEUU de la crisis migratoria [The Mexican government now blames the US for the migration crisis]." El Pais. https://elpais.com/internacional/2014/06/21/actualidad/1403378155_923401.html.

- Clemens, Michael, and Jennifer Hunt. 2017. The Labor Market Effects of Refugee Waves: Reconciling Conflicting Results. Research report no. 23433: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Coleman, M. 2005. "U.S. Statecraft and the U.S.–Mexico Border as Security/Economy Nexus." *Political Geography* 24(2): 185–209. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2004.09.016.
- Collyer, Michael. 2007. "In-Between Places: Trans-Saharan Transit Migrants in Morocco and the Fragmented Journey to Europe." *Antipode* 39: 668–90. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8330.2007.00546.x.
- Collyer, Michael, Franck Düvell, and Hein Haas. 2010. "Critical Approaches to Transit Migration." *Population, Space and Place* 18(4): 407–14. https://doi.org/10.1002/psp.630.
- Connolly, Kate, Ian Traynor, and Constanze Letsch. 2015. "Angela Merkel Backs Deal Offering Turkey up to €3bn to Tighten Its Borders." *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/16/angela-merkel-eubacks-aid-deal-turkey-tighten-borders.
- Corchado, Alfredo. 2014. *Midnight in Mexico: A Reporter's Journey through a Country's Descent into Darkness*. Penguin Books.
- Cornelius, Wayne. 2018. *Mexico: From Country of Mass Emigration to Transit State*. Report no. IDB-DP-00630: Inter-American Development Bank.
- Covarrubias, Ana. 2021. The 'Migration Foreign Policy.' The Intersection of Foreign Policy and Migration Policy in Mexico. Seminario Migración Desigualdad y Políticas Públicas: Colegio de Mexico.
- Covarrubias Velasco, Ana. 2013. "La política exterior de Calderón: Objetivos y acciones [Foreign policy of Calderón: Objectives and actions]." Foro Internacional LIII(213/214): 455–82. https://www.jstor.org/stable/23608712.
- Crane, Austin. 2019. "The Politics of Development and Humanitarianism in EU Externalization: Managing Migration in Ukraine." *Environment and Planning C: Politics and Space* 38(1): 20–39. https://doi.org/10.1177/2399654419856908.
- Crawley, Heaven, and Katharine Jones. 2020. "Beyond Here and There: (re)conceptualising Migrant Journeys and the 'In-between.'" *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 47(14): 3226–42. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2020. 1804190.
- De Haas, Hein, and Simona Vezzoli. 2013. "Migration and Development on the South–North Frontier: A Comparison of the Mexico–US and Morocco–EU Cases." Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 39(7): 1041–65. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2013.778019.
- Decision No 1/95 of the EC-Turkey Association Council of 22 December 1995 on implementing the final phase of the Customs Union, 96/142/EC (1996). 1996. Official Journal of the European Communities, 39(35) http://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/docs/2003/december/tradoc_115267.pdf.

- Delcour, Laure. 2018. "The EU's visa liberalisation policy: What kind of transformative power in neighbouring regions?" In *The Routledge Handbook of the Politics of Migration in Europe*, ed. Agnieszka Weinar, Saskia Bonjour, and Lyubov Zhyznomirska. Routledge.
- Delegation of the European Union to Turkey. 2016. "Strengthening the Operational Capacities of the Turkish Coast Guard in Managing Migration Flows in the Mediterranean Sea." Last modified 2016. http://Fundingtomainmigration-relatedactivitiesintheWesternBalkansandTurkey.
- Delegation of the European Union to Turkey. 2022. "Institutional Cooperation." Last modified 2022. https://www.avrupa.info.tr/en/institutional-cooperation-766.
- Destatis [German statistics]. 2021. "Foreign Population by Place of Birth and Selected Citizenships.".
- Deutsche Welle. 2016. "Erdogan threatens to open borders after European Parliament vote." *Deutsche Welle*. https://www.dw.com/en/erdogan-threatens-to-open-borders-after-european-parliament-vote/a-36518509.
- Deutsche Welle. 2019. "Europe 'Will Feel' New Refugee Wave, Warns Turkey's Erdogan." *Deutsche Welle*. https://www.dw.com/en/europe-will-feel-new-refugee-wave-warns-turkeys-erdogan/a-51776809.
- Deutsche Welle. 2020a. "Erdogan Warns 'Millions' of Refugees Heading to Europe." Deutsche Welle . https://www.dw.com/en/erdogan-warns-millions-of-refugees-heading-to-europe/a-52603580.
- Deutsche Welle. 2020b. "Turkey Lashes out at EU over Refugee Deal Ahead of Merkel Visit." Deutsche Welle . https://www.dw.com/en/turkey-lashes-out-at-eu-over-refugee-deal-ahead-of-merkel-visit/a-52116005.
- Die Bundesregierung. 2015a. "Pressekonferenz von Bundeskanzlerin Merkel und dem türkischen Ministerpräsidenten Davutoğlu [Press conference by Chancellor Merkel and Turkish Prime Minister Davutoğlu]." [News release]. https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/aktuelles/pressekonferenzen/pressekonferenz-vonbundeskanzlerin-merkel-und-dem-tuerkischen-ministerpraesidenten-davuto.
- Die Bundesregierung. 2015b. "Pressestatements Von Bundeskanzlerin Merkel Und Dem Türkischen Präsidenten Erdoğan Am 18. Oktober 2015 [Press Statements by Chancellor Merkel and Turkish President Erdoğan on October 18, 2015]." [News release]. https://www.bundesregierung.de/bregde/aktuelles/pressekonferenzen/pressestatements-von-bundeskanzlerin-merkel-und-dem-tuerkischen-praesidenten-erdo.
- Die Bundesregierung. 2021. "Fifth Anniversary of the EU-Turkey Statement." [News release]. https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-en/news/faq-eu-turkey-statement-1878730#:~:text=In%20the%20EU%2DTurkey%20statement, international%20law%20is%20fully%20upheld.
- Dikilitaş, Bahar. 2019. EU Pre-Accession Funds for Border Management in Turkey: Preparing for Membership or Safeguarding EU External Borders? Master's thesis Middle East Technical University.

- Dominguez-Villegas, Rodrigo. 2019. Protection and Reintegration: Mexico Reforms Migration Agenda in an Increasingly Complex Era. Migration Policy Institute.
- Durand, Jorge. 2013. "La desmigratización de la relación bilateral: Balance del sexenio de Felipe Calderón [The demigratization of the bilateral relationship: Assessment of Felipe Calderón's six-date term]." Foro Internacional LIII(213–214). https://www.jstor.org/stable/23608722.
- Düvell, Franck. 2010. "Transit Migration: A Blurred and Politicised Concept." *Population, Space and Place* 18(4): 415–27. https://doi.org/10.1002/psp.631.
- El País. 2004. "Fox afirma que la propuesta migratoria de Bush está por debajo de las expectativas de México [Fox affirms that Bush's migration proposal is below Mexico's expectations]." El País. https://elpais.com/internacional/2004/01/08/actualidad/1073516401_850215.html.
- El-Qadim, Nora. 2014. "Postcolonial Challenges to Migration Control: French-Moroccan Cooperation Practices on Forced Returns." Security Dialogue 45(3): 242–61. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0967010614533139.
- El Qadim, Nora. 2018. "The symbolic meaning of international mobility: EU–Morocco negotiations on visa facilitation." *Migration Studies* 6(2): 279–305. https://doi.org/10.1093/migration/mnx048.
- El Universal. 2009. "Evalúa EU ampliar alcances de Iniciativa Mérida [The US evaluates expanding the scope of the Mérida Initiative].". https://archivo.eluniversal.com.mx/notas/617768.html.
- Esen, Berk, and Sebnem Gumuscu. 2016. "Rising Competitive Authoritarianism in Turkey." Third World Quarterly 37(9): 1581–606. https://doi.org/10.1080/01436597.2015.1135732.
- Esen, Berk, and Sebnem Gumuscu. 2018. "The Perils of 'Turkish Presidentialism'." Review of Middle East Studies 52(1): 43–53. https://doi.org/10.1017/rms.2018. 10.
- Esposito, Anthony, and Nelson Renteria. 2021. "Mexico Says Dodges Bullet on 'Safe Third Country' Talks with U.S. after Stemming Migrant Flows." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-immigration-mexico-idUSKCN1UG04F.
- EuroNews. 2019. "Turkey's Erdogan threatens to "open the gates" for migrants to Europe." EuroNews. https://www.euronews.com/2019/09/05/turkey-s-erdogan-threatens-to-open-the-gates-for-migrants-to-europe.
- European Commission. 2008. "José Manuel Durão Barroso President of the European Commission 'Turkey: Master of the Straits, Master of Its Destiny'." [News release]. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/SPEECH_08_188.
- European Commission. 2014. Report from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council on Progress by Turkey in Fulfilling the Requirements of Its Visa Liberalisation Roadmap. Report No. COM(2014) 646 final: European Commission.

- European Commission. 2015a. "EU-Turkey Joint Action Plan." [News release] https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/MEMO_15_5860.
- European Commission. 2015b. "Funding to Main Migration-related Activities in the Western Balkans and Turkey." [News release]. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/memo_15_5535.
- European Commission. 2015 c. "President Juncker's Intervention at the European Parliament Plenary Session on the Conclusions of the 23 September Informal European Council." [News release]. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/SPEECH_15_5781.
- European Commission. 2015 d. Turkey 2015 Report. Report No. SWD(2015) 216 final: European Commission.
- European Commission. 2016a. Second Report from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council on Progress by Turkey in Fulfilling the Requirements of Its Visa Liberalisation Roadmap. Report No. COM(2016) 140 final: European Commission.
- European Commission. 2016b. Third Report from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council on Progress by Turkey in Fulfilling the Requirements of Its Visa Liberalisation Roadmap. COM(2016) 278 final: European Commission.
- European Commission. 2019. "EU Facility for Refugees in Turkey: €6 Billion to Support Refugees and Local Communities in Need Fully Mobilised." [News release] https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_19_6694.
- European Commission. 2020. "Turkey: EU Extends Humanitarian Support for Refugees." [News release]. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_20_2526.
- European Commission. 2021a. Commission Implementing Decision on the Financing of the Individual Measure to Support Inclusive Quality Education for Refugees in Turkey. Report No. C(2021) 9699 final: European Commission.
- European Commission. 2021b. Commission Implementing Decision on the Financing of the Individual Measure to Support Migration and Border Management in Turkey. Report No. C(2021) 9854 final: European Commission.
- European Commission. 2021 c. "Joint Press Release by the President of the European Commission and the President of the European Council." [News release]. https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/news/joint-press-release-president-european-commission-and-president-european-council-2021-03-19_en.
- European Commission. 2021 d. "Statement by President Von Der Leyen following the Meeting with Turkish President Erdoğan." [News release] https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/news/statement-president-von-der-leyen-following-meeting-turkish-president-erdogan-2021-04-07_en.
- European Commission. 2021 e. Turkey 2021 Report; Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and

- Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions; 2021 Communication on EU Enlargement Policy. Report No. SWD(2021) 290 final/2: European Commission.
- European Commission. 2021 f. Turkey Progress Report 2021. Report No. SWD(2021) 290 final/2: European Commission.
- European Commission. 2021g. "Turkey Trade Picture." https://ec.europa.eu/trade/policy/countries-and-regions/countries/turkey/.
- European Commission. 2021h. "Visa Policy." Migration and Home Affairs. https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/policies/schengen-borders-and-visa/visa-policy_en.
- European Commission. 2022a. "EU Facility for Refugees in Turkey: List of Projects Committed/decided, Contracted, Disbursed." Chart. https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/system/files/2022-02/Facility%20table_January%202022.pdf.
- European Commission. 2022b. "Increasing significance of migration." Knowledge for Policy. https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/increasing-significance-migration en.
- European Commission. 2022c. "Recipients." EU Aid Explorer. https://euaidexplorer.ec.europa.eu/explore/recipients en.
- European Commission. 2022 d. "Turkey Negotiations Status." European Neighbourhood Policy and Enlargement Negotiations. https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/enlargement-policy/negotiations-status/turkey_en.
- European Council. 2015. "Remarks by President Donald Tusk after His Meeting with President of Turkey Recep Tayyip Erdoğan." [News release]. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2015/10/05/tusk-meeting-turkey-president-erdogan/.
- European Council. 2016. "EU-Turkey Statement." [News release]. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/03/18/eu-turkey-statement/.
- European Council. 2020. Special Meeting of the European Council (1 and 2 October 2020) Conclusions. Report No. EUCO 13/20: European Council.
- European Council. 2021. Statement of the Members of the European Council. Report No. SN 18/21: European Council.
- European Council. 2022. "EU Enlargement: Turkey." Consilium. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/enlargement/turkey/.
- European External Action Service. 2021. "Informal Video Conference of EU Foreign and Home Affairs Ministers: Remarks by High Representative/Vice-President Josep Borrell at the Press Conference." [News release]. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/informal-video-conference-eu-foreign-and-home-affairs-ministers-remarks-high-0_en.
- European Stability Initiative. 2016. Turkey Visa Liberalization Scorecard.

- European Stability Initiative. 2017. "Why a EU Visa Liberalisation Process for Turkey Is in Both the EU's and Turkey's Interest." https://www.esiweb.org/whyeu-visa-liberalisation-process-turkey-both-eus-and-turkeys-interest#.
- European Union. 2014a. "Agreement between the European Union and the Republic of Turkey on the Readmission of Persons Residing without Authorisation." Official Journal of the European Union 57(L 134): 3–27. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/en/TXT/?uri=celex:22014A0507(01).
- European Union. 2014b. "Information Relating to the Entry into Force of the Agreement between the European Union and the Republic of Turkey on the Readmission of Persons Residing without Authorisation." Official Journal of the European Union 57(L 267). https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:22014X0906(01)&from=en.
- European Union. 2020a. "European Commission Overview." https://european-union.europa.eu/institutions-law-budget/institutions-and-bodies/institutions-and-bodies-profiles/european-commission_en.
- European Union. 2020b. "European Parliament Overview." https://european-union.europa.eu/institutions-law-budget/institutions-and-bodies/institutions-and-bodies-profiles/european-parliament_en.
- European Union. 2020c. Treaty on Functioning of the European Union (Consolidated Version 2016). No. 12016E/TXT: European Union.
- Eurostat. 2022. "Increasing Significance of Migration." Knowledge for Policy. https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/increasing-significance-migration_en.
- Evans, William, and Daniel Fitzgerald. 2017. The Economic and Social Outcomes of Refugees in the United States: Evidence from the ACS. Research report no. 23498: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Faist, Thomas. 2019. "Contested Externalisation: Responses to Global Inequalities." Comparative Migration Studies 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-019-0158-y.
- Falk, Pamela S. 2002. "U.S.—Mexico Immigration: Getting Derailed Negotiations Back on Track." *In Defense of the Alien* 25: 61–78. https://www.jstor.org/stable/23141322.
- Farahat, Anuscheh, and Nora Markard. 2020. Places of Safety in the Mediterranean: The EU's Policy of Outsourcing Responsibility. Brussels: Heinrich-Böll-Stiftung.
- Fernández-Kelly, Patricia, and Douglas S. Massey. 2007. "Borders for Whom? The Role of NAFTA in Mexico-U.S. Migration." The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 610(1): 98–118. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0002716206297449.
- FitzGerald, David Scott. 2020. "Remote control of migration: theorising territoriality, shared coercion, and deterrence." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 46(1): 4–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2020.1680115.

- Flores, Velázquez, Rafael, and Jorge A. Schiavon. 2008. "El 11 de septiembre y la relación México Estados Unidos: ¿hacia la securitización de la agenda? [September 11 and the Mexico-United States relationship: Towards the securitization of the agenda?]." Revista Enfoques: Ciencia Política y Administración Pública VI(8): 61–85. http://www.redalyc.org/articulo.oa?id=96060805.
- Flynn, Michael. 2002a. "U.S. Anti-Migration Efforts Move South." Americas Program https://www.americas.org/1612/.
- Flynn, Michael. 2002b. "¿Dónde Está La Frontera?" Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists 58(4): 24–35. https://doi.org/10.2968/058004009.
- Fox, Vicente. 2001. "Address to a Joint Meeting of the U.S Congress.". https://www.americanrhetoric.com/speeches/vicentefoxuscongressspeech.htm.
- Freedom House. 2021a. Freedom in the World 2021: Turkey.
- Freedom House. 2021b. Freedom in the World 2022: Mexico.
- Frelick, Bill, Ian M. Kysel, and Jennifer Podkul. 2016. "The Impact of Externalization of Migration Controls on the Rights of Asylum Seekers and Other Migrants." *Journal on Migration and Human Security* 4(4): 190–220. https://doi.org/10.1177/233150241600400402.
- Garibo García, Maria Georgina. 2016. "Migración centroamericana en tránsito por México en el marco de la externalización de la frontera estadounidense: Plan Sur y Plan Frontera Sur [Central American migration in transit through Mexico in the framework of the externalization of the U.S. border: Plan Sur and Plan Frontera Sur]." Punto Cunorte 1(3): 71–102. http://revistas.cunorte.udg.mx/punto/article/view/21.
- Gertz, Bill. 2013. "Obama Administration Considers Plan to Bolster Mexico's Southern Border." Washington Free Beacon. https://observatoriocolef.org/articulos/obama-administration-considers-plan-to-bolster-mexicos-southern-border/.
- Greene, Kenneth, and Mariano Sánchez-Talanquer. 2018. "Latin America's Shifting Politics: Mexico's Party System under Stress." .
- Greenhill, Kelly M. 2010. Weapons of Mass Migration: Forced Displacement, Coercion, and Foreign Policy. Cornell University Press.
- Grigoriadis, Ioannis, and Ayşe Tuba Uslu. 2021. The EU-Turkey Visa Liberalization Saga: Lessons from the European Neighborhood. Issue brief no. 72: Hellenic Foundation for European Foreign Policy.
- Guarascio, Francesco, and Tuvan Gumrukcu. 2020. "EU, Turkey in Stand-off over Funds to Tackle New Migrant Crisis." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-security-turkey-eu-idUSKBN20T1RH.
- Gumrukcu, Tavan. 2022. "Erdogan Tells EU Envoys Bloc Ignored Turkey's Efforts to Improve Ties." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/erdogantells-eu-envoys-bloc-ignored-turkeys-efforts-improve-ties-2022-01-13/.

- Gumuscu, Sebnem. 2020. "Dominance and democratic backsliding under AKP rule in Turkey." In *Routledge Handbook on Political Parties in the Middle East and North Africa*, ed. Francesco Cavatorta, Lise Storm, and Valeria Resta. Routledge p. 192–204.
- Hammer, Bettina, and Craig Kafura. 2019. Republicans and Democrats in Different Worlds on Immigration. Chicago Council on Global Affairs.
- Harris, Gardiner, and Azam Ahmed. 2018. "U.S., Supporting Mexico's Plan, Will Invest \$5.8 Billion in Central America." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/18/us/politics/united-states-mexico-central-america-investment.html.
- Hiemstra, Nancy. 2019a. Detain and Deport: The Chaotic U.S. Immigration Enforcement Regime. University of Georgia Press.
- Hiemstra, Nancy. 2019b. "Pushing the U.S.-Mexico Border South: United States' Immigration Policing throughout the Americas." *International Journal of Migration and Border Studies* 5(1/2): 44–63. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJMBS.2019.099681.
- Human Rights First. 2021. Delivered to Danger: Forced Returns to Mexico.
- Human Rights Watch. 2019. "Syria: Civilians Abused in 'Safe Zones'." HRW. https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/11/27/syria-civilians-abused-safe-zones.
- Hürriyet Daily News. 2014. "Turkish Parliament Ratifies Readmission Agreement, Paving the Way for Visa-free EU Travel." *Hürriyet Daily News*. https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkish-parliament-ratifies-readmission-agreement-paving-the-way-for-visa-free-eu-travel-68316.
- Inter-Parliamentary Union. 2005. Results of the 113th Assembly. In *Conference session at 113th Assembly*. Geneva, Switzerland: Inter-Parliamentary Union.
- Isacson, Adam, Maureen Meyer, and Gabriela Morales. 2014. Mexico's Other Border: Security, Migration, and the Humanitarian Crisis at the Line with Central America. Washington Office on Latin America.
- Israel, Emma, and Jeanne Batalova. 2020. "Mexican Immigrants in the United States." Migration Policy Institute. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/mexican-immigrants-united-states-2019.
- Içduygu, Ahmet. 2005. Transit Migration in Turkey: Trends, Patterns, and Issues. Euro-Mediterranean Consortium for Applied Research on International Migration. European University Institute, Robert Schuman Centre for Advanced Studies.
- Içduygu, Ahmet, and Deniz Yükseker. 2010. "Rethinking Transit Migration in Turkey: Reality and Re-presentation in the Creation of a Migratory Phenomenon." *Population, Space and Place* 18(4): 441–56. https://doi.org/10.1002/psp.633.
- Joppke, Christian. 1998. "Why Liberal States Accept Unwanted Immigration." World Politics 50(2): 266–93. https://doi.org/10.1017/S004388710000811X.

- Kaeding, Michael, and Felix Schenuit. 2021. "The European Parliament's Perspective on EU-Turkey Relations." In *EU-Turkey Relations*, ed. Wulf Reiners, and Ebru Tarhan. Palgrave Macmillan p. 241–64.
- Kahn, Carrie. 2020. "At U.S. Request, Judge Dismisses Drug Charges against Mexico's Ex-Defense Secretary." NPR . https://www.npr.org/2020/11/18/936295214/at-u-s-request-judge-dismisses-drug-charges-against-mexicos-ex-defense-secretary.
- Kandel, William A. 2021. *Primer on U.S. Immigration Policy*. Report No. R45020: Congressional Research Service.
- Karadağ, Sibel. 2019. "Extraterritoriality of European Borders to Turkey: An Implementation Perspective of Counteractive Strategies." Comparative Migration Studies 7(12). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-019-0113-y.
- Kaytaz, Esra Stephanie. 2016. "Afghan Journeys to Turkey: Narratives of Immobility, Travel and Transformation." *Geopolitics* 21(2): 284–302. https://doi.org/10.1080/14650045.2016.1151874.
- Keukeleire, Stepan, and Tom Delreux. 2014. The Foreign Policy of the European Union. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Keyman, Fuat. 2014. "The AK Party: Dominant Party, New Turkey and Polarization." *Insight Turkey* 16(2): 19–31. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26299331.
- Kimball, Ann. 2007. The Transit State: A Comparative Analysis of Mexican and Moroccan Immigration Policies. Working Paper No. 150. University of California San Diego.
- Kruse, Imke, and Florian Trauner. 2008. "EC Visa Facilitation and Readmission Agreements: A New Standard EU Foreign Policy Tool?" European Journal of Migration and Law 10(4): 411–438. https://brill.com/view/journals/emil/10/4/article-p411_2.xml.
- Kucukgocmen, Ali. 2020. "Turkey's Green Light for Migrants Alienates European Allies." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-syria-security-turkey-eu-idAFKBN20Q2LD.
- Kyle, Jordan, and Brett Meyer. 2020. High Tide? Populism in Power, 1990-2020. Tony Blair Institute for Global Change.
- Laube, Lena. 2019. "The Relational Dimension of Externalizing Border Control: Selective Visa Policies in Migration and Border Diplomacy." Comparative Migration Studies 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-019-0130-x.
- Lavenex, Sandra. 2004. "EU external governance in "wider Europe"." $Journal\ of\ European\ Public\ Policy\ 11(4):\ 680-700.$ https://doi.org/10.1080/1350176042000248098.
- Lavenex, Sandra. 2006. "Shifting Up and Out: The Foreign Policy of European Immigration Control." West European Politics 29(2): 329–50. https://doi.org/10.1080/01402380500512684.

- Lavenex, Sandra, and Emek M. Uçarer. 2004. "The External Dimension of Europeanization: The Case of Immigration Policies." *Cooperation and Conflict* 39(4): 417–43. https://doi.org/10.1177/0010836704047582.
- Lavenex, Sandra, and Frank Schimmelfennig. 2011. "EU Democracy Promotion in the Neighbourhood: From Leverage to Governance?" *Democratization* 18(4): 885–909. https://doi.org/10.1080/13510347.2011.584730.
- Lee, Carol. 2009. "Obama Talks Policy with Calderon." *Politico*. https://www.politico.com/story/2009/01/obama-talks-policy-with-calderon-017370.
- Leutert, Stephanie. 2018. The Current State of U.S.-Mexico Security Cooperation. Mexico Security Initiative Robert Strauss Center for International Security and Law, University of Texas at Austin.
- Levy, Jack S. 2008. "Case Studies: Types, Designs, and Logics of Inference." Conflict Management and Peace Science 25(1): 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/07388940701860318.
- Leyva-Flores, René, Cesar Infante, Juan Pablo Gutierrez, Frida Quintino-Perez, Mariajose Gómez-Saldivar, and Cristian Torres-Robles. 2019. "Migrants in Transit through Mexico to the US: Experiences with Violence and Related Factors, 2009-2015." *PLOS ONE* 14(8). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0220775.
- Lippert, Barbara. 2021. "Turkey as a Special and (Almost) Dead Case of EU Enlargement Policy." In *EU-Turkey Relations*, ed. Wulf Reiners, and Ebru Turhan. Springer International Publishing p. 267–293.
- Lopez, Lorena. 2017. "Iniciativa Mérida entregó 2.3 mil mdd en siete años [Merida Initiative delivered 2.3 billion dollars in seven years]." Milenio. https://www.pressreader.com/mexico/milenio-edo-de-mexico/20170226/281732679261728.
- Lopez Obrador, Andres Manuel. 2015. "'Da pena' que un gobierno extranjero quite fondos a México por falta de respeto a derechos humanos: AMLO ["It's sad" that a foreign government takes funds from Mexico for lack of respect for human rights: AMLO]." https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2015/10/20/inicia-amlo-gira-poroaxaca/.
- Lopez Obrador, Manuel Andres. 2018. "Letter to Donald Trump." https://lopezobrador.org.mx/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Carta-firmada.pdf.
- Lopez Obrador, Manuel Andres. 2020. "Letter to Joseph R. Biden." https://twitter.com/m_ebrard/status/1338861300261167112?s=20.
- Lopez, Oscar. 2020. "Mexico, in Rebuke to U.S., Adopts Measure Restricting Foreign Agents." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/15/world/americas/mexico-us-drug-agents.html.
- Lopez, Oscar. 2021. "Mexico Exonerates Ex-Defense Chief Who Was Freed by the U.S." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/15/world/americas/mexico-defense-minister-cienfuegos.html.

- Martin, Philip L. 1998. "Economic Integration and Migration: The Case of NAFTA." UCLA Journal of International Law and Foreign Affairs 3(2): 419–441. https://www.jstor.org/stable/45302096.
- Martinez, Fabiola. 2013. "Eliminan referencia a la 'frontera sur' en boletín sobre reunión con Napolitano [They eliminated reference to the "southern border" in a statement about the reunion with Napolitano]." La Jornada. https://www.jornada.com.mx/2013/07/29/politica/015n2pol.
- Mayda, Anna Maria, Giovanni Peri, and Walter Steingress. 2022. "The Political Impact of Immigration: Evidence from the United States." *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics* 14(1): 358–89. https://doi.org/10.1257/app.20190081.
- Mayorkas, Alejandro N. 2021. "Termination of the Migrant Protection Protection Protection Protection Protections" [Letter]. https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/21_0601_termination_of_mpp_program.pdf.
- Mexico. 2022. In The World Factbook. Central Intelligence Agency. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/mexico/.
- Meyer, Peter J. 2022. Central American Migration: Root Causes and U.S. Policy. In Focus No. 11151: Congressional Research Service.
- Meyer, Peter J., and Rachel L. Martin. 2021. U.S. Foreign Assistance to Latin America and the Caribbean: FY2021 Appropriations. No. R46514 Report: Congressional Research Service.
- Miroff, Nick, and Kevin Sieff. 2021. "U.S. and Mexico Reach Deal to Restart Trump-era 'Remain in Mexico' Program along Border." Washington Post . https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/dec-1-2021-us-mexico-joint-statement-sembrando-oportunidades.
- Mohar, Gustavo. 2004. "Mexico-United States Migration: A Long Way to Go." Migration Policy Institute. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/mexico-united-states-migration-long-way-go.
- Müftüler-Baç, Meltem. 2018. "Remolding the Turkey-EU Relationship." *Turkish Policy Quarterly* 17(1): 119–28. http://turkishpolicy.com/article/913/remolding-the-turkey-eu-relationship.
- Nevins, Joseph. 2010. Operation Gatekeeper and Beyond: The War on "Illegals" and the Remaking of the U.S. Mexico Boundary. Routledge.
- Newsweek. 1999. "Mitch's Migrants." Newsweek. https://www.newsweek.com/mitchs-migrants-169232.
- Norman, Kelsey P. 2020. "Migration Diplomacy and Policy Liberalization in Morocco and Turkey." *International Migration Review* 54(4): 1158–83. https://doi.org/10.1177/0197918319895271.
- Norman, Laurence. 2015. "EU Has to Haggle for Turkey's Help in Stemming Flow of Migrants." Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/eu-has-to-haggle-for-turkeys-help-in-stemming-flow-of-migrants-1446786061.

- Otero, Silvia, and Carlos Benavides. 2012. "'Blindar' la frontera sur, planea Peña Nieto ["Shield" the southern border, plans Peña Nieto].". https://www.pressreader.com/mexico/el-universal/20121011/page/1/textview.
- Panizzon, Marion. 2012. "Readmission Agreements of EU Member States: A Case for EU Subsidiarity or Dualism?" Refugee Survey Quarterly 31(4): 101–133. https://doi.org/10.1093/rsq/hds014.
- Papademetriou, Demetrios. 2004. "U.S. Mexico Immigration Policy the Bilateral Relationship: Hearings Before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee.".
- Papademetriou, Demetrios G. 2002. "A Grand Bargain: Balancing the National Security, Economic, and Immigration Interests of the U.S. and Mexico." Migration Policy Institute. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/grand-bargain-balancing-national-security-economic-and-immigration-interests-us-and-mexico.
- Partido Revolucionario Institucional. 2012. "Presentó Enrique Peña Nieto Sus Propuestas Para Un México Mejor [Enrique Peña Nieto Presents His Proposals for a Better Mexico]." [News release]. https://pri.org.mx/ElPartidoDeMexico/Saladeprensa/Nota.aspx?y=7009.
- Pereda, Cristina F., and Yolanda Monge. 2012. "Mexico's new leader offers to help Obama's immigration reform." *El Pais*. https://english.elpais.com/elpais/2012/11/29/inenglish/1354194525_663277.html.
- Perez Casanova, Gaspar M. 2014. The lost path: regulating transit illegal immigration on Mexicos southern border. Master's thesis Naval Postgraduate School.
- Pickard, Miguel. 2005. Trinational Elites Map North American Future in 'NAFTA Plus'. International Relations Center, Americas Program.
- Pierini, Marc, and Francesco Siccardi. 2021. "Why the EU and the United States Should Rethink Their Turkey Policies in 2021." Carnegie Europe. https://carnegieeurope.eu/2021/01/21/why-eu-and-united-states-should-rethink-their-turkey-policies-in-2021-pub-83662.
- Ponce Lopez, Jannet. 2019. "AMLO busca desaparecer Iniciativa Mérida y reorientar recursos a Desarrollo [AMLO seeks to eliminate the Merida Initiative and redirect resources to development]." *Milenio*. https://www.milenio.com/politica/amlo-desaparecer-iniciativa-merida-reorientar-recursos.
- Presidencia de la República. 2000. *Plan Nacional De Desarrollo 2001-2006*. Estados Unidos Mexicanos.
- Presidencia de la República. 2006. *Plan Nacional De Desarrollo 2007-2012*. Estados Unidos Mexicanos.
- Presidencia de la República. 2020. "Versión Estenográfica. Conferencia De Prensa Del Presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador." https://www.gob.mx/presidencia/articulos/version-estenografica-conferencia-de-prensa-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-del-8-de-diciembre-de-2020?idiom=es.

- Ramos, Jorge. 2007. "Retrasan plan migratorio de la frontera sur [Migration plan for the southern border delayed]." *El Universal*. https://archivo.eluniversal.com. mx/nacion/149667.html.
- Ramírez, Enrique Gómez. 2021. *Mexico's Parliament and Other Political Institu*tions. Briefing Continental Democracies No. pe679.057: European Parliamentary Research Service.
- Rankin, Jennifer. 2021. "EU Plan to Fund Turkey Border Control 'Risks Refugees' Forced Return'." *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jun/23/eu-proposal-to-fund-turkey-border-control-could-lead-to-syrian-refugees-forced-return.
- Refugees International. 2022. "EU-Turkey Statement: Six Years of Undermining Refugee Protection." [News release]. https://www.refugeesinternational.org/reports/2022/3/16/eu-turkey-statement-six-years-of-undermining-refugee-protection.
- Republic of Turkey, Directorate of EU Affairs. 2013. "Agreed Minutes and Annotated Roadmap towards a Visa-Free Regime with Turkey.". https://www.ab.gov.tr/files/sib/19_agreed_minutes_ve_annotated_roadmap.pdf.
- Republic of Turkey, Directorate of Foreign Affairs. 2020. "Article by H.E. Mr. Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu Published in Bild Titled 'Europe Should Finally Wake up from Its Long Sleep,'.". https://www.mfa.gov.tr/disisleri-bakani-sayin-mevlut-cavusoglu_nun-alman-bild-gazetesinde-yayinlanan-makalesi-5-3-2020.en.mfa.
- Reslow, Natasja. 2012. "The Role of Third Countries in EU Migration Policy: The Mobility Partnerships." *European Journal of Migration and Law* 14(4): 393–415. https://doi.org/10.1163/15718166-12342015.
- Reuters. 2019. "Erdogan says Turkey will let refugees into Europe if EU does not support it." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-syria-security-turkey-migrants-idUKKBN1XH286.
- Rodriguez, Richard. 2005. "The New Geography of North America." In *Perceptions and Misconceptions in U.S.-Mexico Relations*, ed. Andrew Selee. Woodrow Wilson Center p. 19–26.
- Rodríguez Chávez, Ernesto. 2017. Central American Migrants in Irregular Transit through Mexico: New Figures and Trends. Issue brief no. 14: Central America North America Migration Dialogue.
- Ruiz, Ana, Ethan Tenison, and Raymond Weyandt. 2020. Andrés Manuel López Obrador's Migratory Policy in Mexico. Central America Mexico Policy Initiative Report no. 216: Lyndon B. Johnson School of Public Affairs.
- Saad, Paulo, Jorge Martínez Pizarro, and Zulma Sosa. 2018. Atlas of Migration in Northern Central America. Report no. S.18-01071: Latin American and Caribbean Demographic Centre.

- Sanger, David E. 2001. "Mexico's President Rewrites the Rules." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2001/09/08/world/mexico-s-president-rewrites-.
- Santa Cruz, Arturo. 2019. "La política de Enrique Peña Nieto hacia América del Norte: normalización e institucionalización [The politics of Enrique Peña Nieto towards North America: Normalization and institutionalization]." Foro Internacional LIX(3-4): 703–31. https://doi.org/10.24201/fi.v59i3-4.2638.
- Sayarı, Sabri. 2016. "Back to a Predominant Party System: The November 2015 Snap Election in Turkey." South European Society and Politics 21(2): 263–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/13608746.2016.1170254.
- Schimmelfennig, Frank. 2021. "Rhetorical Entrapment in EU-Turkey Relations." In *EU-Turkey Relations*, ed. Wulf Reiners, and Ebru Tarhan. Palgrave Macmillan p. 139–56.
- Schimmelfennig, Frank, and Ulrich Sedelmeier. 2004. "Governance by conditionality: EU rule transfer to the candidate countries of Central and Eastern Europe." *Journal of European Public Policy* 11(4): 661–679. https://doi.org/10.1080/1350176042000248089.
- Secretaría de Relaciones Exteriores. 2021. "Memorandum of Understanding regarding International Cooperation between Mexico and the United States." [News release]. https://www.gob.mx/sre/documentos/memorandum-of-understanding-regarding-international-cooperation-between-mexico-and-the-united-states-274402.
- Sedelmeier, Ulrich, and Graham Avery. 2018. "EU Enlargement and Wider Europe." In *The European Union: How Does It Work?*, ed. Daniel Kenealy, John Peterson, and Richard Corbett. Oxford University Press.
- Seelke, Clare Ribando. 2022. *Mexico's Immigration Control Efforts*. In Focus No. 10215: Congressional Research Service.
- Seelke, Clare Ribando, and Kristin Finklea. 2017. U.S.-Mexican Security Cooperation: The Merida Initiative and beyond. Report No. R41349: Congressional Research Service.
- Shear, Michael D., and Maggie Haberman. 2019. "Mexico Agreed to Take Border Actions Months before Trump Announced Tariff Deal." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/08/us/politics/trump-mexico-deal-tariffs.html.
- Sheridan, Mary Beth, and Kevin Sieff. 2021. "Mexico Declares \$3 Billion U.S. Security Deal 'Dead,' Seeks Revamp." Washington Post . https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/07/29/mexico-merida-initiative-violence/.
- Smith, James F. 2001. "As the Smoke Clears, New Attitude on Security Alliance Emerges in Mexico." Los Angeles Times . https://www.latimes.com/archives/laxpm-2001-oct-07-mn-54516-story.html.

- Soylu, Ragip. 2014. "Turkey Seeks More Assistance for Syrian Refugees." Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/2014/05/22/turkey-seeks-more-assistance-for-refugees.
- Spijkerboer, Thomas. 2018. "The Global Mobility Infrastructure: Reconceptualising the Externalisation of Migration Control." European Journal of Migration and Law 20(4): 452–69. https://doi.org/10.1163/15718166-12340038.
- Starr, Harvey. 2006. "International Borders: What They Are, What They Mean, and Why We Should Care." *The SAIS Review of International Affairs* 26(1): 3–10. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26999290.
- Stevis-Gridneff, Matina, and Patrick Kingsley. 2020. "Turkey, Pressing E.U. for Help in Syria, Threatens to Open Borders to Refugees." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/28/world/europe/turkey-refugees-Geeceerdogan.html.
- Stock, Inka, Ayşen Üstübici, and Susanne U. Schultz. 2019. "Externalization at Work: Responses to Migration Policies from the Global South." *Comparative Migration Studies* 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-019-0157-z.
- Storrs, Larry K. 2005. Mexico-United States Dialogue on Migration and Border Issues, 2001-2005. No. RL32735 Report: Congressional Research Service.
- Supplemental Appropriations Act. 2008. H.R 2642 (110th Cong., 2007-2008). https://www.congress.gov/bill/110th-congress/house-bill/2642.
- Sözcü. 2019. "Cumhurbaşkanı Erdoğan: Ordumuzu işgalci olarak nitelerseniz kapıları açarız [President Erdogan: If you describe our army as an invader, we will open the doors]." Sözcü. https://www.sozcu.com.tr/2019/gundem/cumhurbaskani-erdogan-il-baskanlarina-sesleniyor-5381595/.
- Tansel, Cemal Burak. 2018. "Authoritarian Neoliberalism and Democratic Backsliding in Turkey: Beyond the Narratives of Progress." South European Society and Politics 23(2): 197–217. https://doi.org/10.1080/13608746.2018.1479945.
- Tarhan, Ebru, and Wolfgang Wessels. 2021. The European Council as a Key Driver of EU-Turkey Relations: Central Functions, Internal Dynamics, and Evolving Preferences. Palgrave Macmillan.
- The Independent. 2016. "European Parliament Votes to Block Turkey's Attempts to Join EU." *The Independent*. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/turkey-eu-membership-suspended-negotiations-erdogan-vote-a7436256.html.
- Thiollet, Helene. 2011. "Migration as Diplomacy: Labor Migrants, Refugees, and Arab Regional Politics in the Oil-rich Countries." *International Labor and Working-Class History* 79(1): 103–21. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0147547910000293.
- Thompson, Ginger. 1999. "Storm Victims Surge North, with U.S. as Goal." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/1999/01/18/world/storm-victims-surge-north-with-us-as-goal.html.

- Tolis, Daphne. 2020. "Why Did You Come Here If You Don't Want to Cross to the Greek Border." Video. https://twitter.com/daphnetoli/status/1236263937706004481?ref_src=twsrc%5Etfw%7Ctwcamp%5Etweetembed%7Ctwterm%5E1236263937706004481%7Ctwgr%5E%7Ctwcon%5Es1_c10.
- Trump, Donald. 2016. "Remarks by Presidential Candidate Donald J. Trump at a Campaign Rally in Phoenix, Arizona." Los Angeles Times. https://www.latimes.com/politics/la-na-pol-donald-trump-immigration-speechtranscript-20160831-snap-htmlstory.html.
- Trump, Donald. 2019. "I am pleased to inform you that The United States of America has reached a signed agreement with Mexico. The Tariffs scheduled to be implemented by the U.S. on Monday, against Mexico, are hereby indefinitely suspended." Twitter. https://www.thetrumparchive.com/?searchbox=%22mexico%22&results=1.
- Tsourapas, Gerasimos. 2017. "Migration Diplomacy in the Global South: Cooperation, Coercion and Issue Linkage in Gaddafi's Libya." *Third World Quarterly* 38(10): 2367–85. https://doi.org/10.1080/01436597.2017.1350102.
- Tsourapas, Gerasimos. 2019. "The Syrian Refugee Crisis and Foreign Policy Decision-making in Jordan, Lebanon, and Turkey." *Journal of Global Security Studies* 4(4): 464–81. https://doi.org/10.1093/jogss/ogz016.
- Turak, Natasha. 2019. "Turkey's Erdogan Threatens to Release Millions of Refugees into Europe over Criticism of Syria Offensive." CNBC. https://www.cnbc.com/2019/10/10/turkeys-erdogan-threatens-release-of-refugees-to-europe-over-syria-criticism.html.
- Turkey. 2022. In The World Factbook. Central Intelligence Agency. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/turkey/.
- Tyszler, Elsa. 2019. "From Controlling Mobilities to Control over Women's Bodies: Gendered Effects of EU Border Externalization in Morocco." Comparative Migration Studies 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-019-0128-4.
- Ugalde, Luis Carlos. 2001. "The Transformation of Mexican Presidentialism, 1929-2000." The Fletcher Forum of World Affairs 25(1): 115–26. https://www.jstor.org/stable/45289851.
- Ulusoy, Kıvanç. 2008. "Turkey and the EU: Democratization, Civil-Military Relations, and the Cyprus Issue." *Insight Turkey* 10(5): 51–76. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26330811.
- United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. 2022. "International Migrant Stock." Chart. https://www.migrationdataportal.org/international-data?i=stock_abs_&t=2020.
- United Nations Economic Commission for Europe. 1993. "Transit Migration." *International Migration Bulletin*. https://unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/pau/_docs/pau/PAU_1993_Publ_IntMigrBull3.pdf.

- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. 2014. "Monthly Summary on Syrian Refugees in Turkey (as of 30 April 2014)." Chart https://reliefweb.int/report/turkey/monthly-summary-syrian-refugees-turkey-30-april-2014.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. 2021a. "Jordan 2011-2021." Refugee Data Finder https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/download/?url=Y4uO2Y.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. 2021b. "Lebanon 2011-2021." Refugee Data Finder https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/download/?url=1oXUFB.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. 2021c. "Refugee Populations in Turkey." Chart. https://reporting.unhcr.org/turkey?year=2021.
- United Nations Population Division. 2020. "Net Migration." Chart. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SM.POP.NETM.
- U.S. Census Bureau. 2021. "Top Trading Partners." https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/statistics/highlights/top/top2112yr.html.
- U.S. Committee for Refugees. 2002. "Mexico Country Report: 2002." http://web.archive.org/web/20020925002614/http://www.refugees.org/WRS2002.cfm.
- U.S. Department of Homeland Security. 2021. "DHS Statement on the Suspension of New Enrollments in the Migrant Protection Protocols Program." [News release]. https://www.dhs.gov/news/2021/01/20/dhs-statement-suspension-new-enrollments-migrant-protection-protocols-program?ct=t(AgencyUpdate_012120).
- U.S. Department of Justice. 2020. "Joint Statement by Attorney General of the United States William P. Barr and Fiscalía General of Mexico Alejandro Gertz Manero." [News release]. https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/joint-statement-attorney-general-united-states-william-p-barr-and-fiscal-general-mexico.
- U.S. Department of State. 2018. "The U.S. Strategy for Central America and Southern Mexico." [News release]. https://sv.usembassy.gov/the-u-s-strategy-for-central-america-and-southern-mexico/.
- U.S. Department of State. 2022a. "Border Crossing Card." https://travel.state.gov/content/travel/en/us-visas/tourism-visit/border-crossing-card.html.
- U.S. Department of State. 2022b. "Visa Waiver Program." https://travel.state.gov/content/travel/en/us-visas/tourism-visit/visa-waiver-program.html.

- U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Western Hemisphere Affairs. 2021. "U.S. Relations with Mexico: Bilateral Relations Fact Sheet." https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-mexico/.
- U.S. Embassy Mexico. 2020. "United States-Mexico Bilateral Executive Steering Committee of the 21st Century Border Management.". https://mx.usembassy.gov/the-21st-century-border-management-initiative/.
- USAID. 2021. "U.S.-Mexico Joint Statement on Sembrando Oportunidades." [News Release]. https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/dec-1-2021-us-mexico-joint-statement-sembrando-oportunidades.
- Ustubici, Ayşen. 2019. "The Impact of Externalized Migration Governance on Turkey: Technocratic Migration Governance and the Production of Differentiated Legal Status." Comparative Migration Studies 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-019-0159-x.
- Ustubici, Ayşen, and Ahmet İçduygu. 2018. "Border Closures and the Externalization of Immigration Controls in the Mediterranean: A Comparative Analysis of Morocco and Turkey." New Perspectives on Turkey 60: 179–202. https://doi.org/10.1017/npt.2018.16.
- Uçak, Selin, Jennifer P. Holt, and Kavya Raman. 2017. Another Side to the Story: A Market Assessment of Syrian SMEs in Turkey. Building Markets; Syrian Economic Forum; Global Affairs Canada.
- Vammen, Ida Marie Savio. 2019. "New Contested Borderlands: Senegalese Migrants En Route to Argentina." Comparative Migration Studies 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-018-0109-z.
- Varieties of Democracy. 2022a. Democracy Report 2022: Autocratization Changing Nature?
- Varieties of Democracy. 2022b. "Turkey Liberal Democracy Index, 1900-2020." [Chart]. https://www.v-dem.net/data_analysis/CountryGraph/.
- Vega, Luis Alfredo Arriola. 2017. Policy Adrift: Mexico's Southern Border Program. Baker Institute for Public Policy, Rice University.
- Vega, Luis Alfredo Arriola. 2019. López Obrador's Initial Policies toward Central American Migrants: Implications for the U.S. Baker Institute for Public Policy, Rice University.
- Venegas, Juan Manuel. 2004a. "Bush me solicita con frecuencia algunas tareas y a veces yo le pido otras: Fox [Bush frequently asks me for some tasks and sometimes I ask him for others: Fox]." La Jornada . https://www.jornada.com.mx/2004/01/10/007n1pol.php?origen=index.html&fly=2.
- Venegas, Juan Manuel. 2004b. "El plan de Bush, 'respuesta al esfuerzo' de mi gobierno: Fox [The plan of Bush "respects the strength" of my government: Fox]." $La\ Jornada$. https://www.jornada.com.mx/2004/01/08/indexht.php.

- Venegas, Juan Manuel. 2004c. "Fox se dice coautor del proyecto migratorio [Fox says he is co-author of the migration project]." La Jornada. https://www.jornada.com. mx/2004/01/08/006n2pol.php?origen=index.html&fly=2.
- Villarreal, M. Angeles. 2020. U.S.-Mexico Economic Relations: Trends, Issues, and Implications. Report No. RL32924: Congressional Research Service.
- Villarreal, M. Angeles, and Jennifer E. Lake. 2009. Security and Prosperity of North America: An Overview and Selected Issues. Report No. RS22701: Congressional Research Service.
- Vlassenbroek, Julien. 2015. "Visite du président turc: pourquoi Erdogan a été décoré par le Roi? [Visit of the Turkish President: Why was Erdogan decorated by the King?]." RTBF. https://www.rtbf.be/article/visite-du-president-turc-pourquoi-erdogan-a-ete-decore-par-le-roi-9099542.
- Vogt, Wendy A. 2018. Lives in Transit: Violence and Intimacy on the Migrant Journey. University of California Press.
- Walters, William. 2021. "The Migration Route as Governance." In *Handbook on the Governance and Politics of Migration*, ed. Emma Carmel, Katharina Lenner, and Regine Paul. Elgar Publishing p. 242–53.
- Weintraub, Sidney. 2002. "The U.S.-Mexico Migration Relationship after September 11." In Defense of the Alien 25: 79–87. https://www.jstor.org/stable/23141323.
- White House Press Secretary. 2001a. "Fact Sheet: Partnership for Prosperity." [News release]. https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2001/09/20010906-7.html.
- White House Press Secretary. 2001b. "Joint Statement between the United States of America and the United Mexican States." [News release]. https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2001/09/20010906-8.html.
- White House Press Secretary. 2001c. "Joint Statement by President George Bush and President Vicente Fox towards a Partnership for Prosperity: The Guanajuato Proposal." [News release]. https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/joint-statement-president-george-bush-and-president-vicente-fox-towards-partnership-for.
- White House Press Secretary. 2001 d. "Remarks by President George W. Bush and President Vicente Fox of Mexico in Joint Press Conference." [News release]. https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2001/02/20010216-3.html.
- White House Press Secretary. 2007. "Joint U.S.-Mexico Communiqué." [News release]. https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2007/03/20070314-4.html.
- White House Press Secretary. 2009. "Joint Press Conference with President Barack Obama and President Felipe Calderon of Mexico." [News release] https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/joint-press-conference-with-president-barack-obama-and-president-felipe-calderon-me.

- White House Press Secretary. 2012. "Remarks of President Obama and President-Elect Peña Nieto of Mexico before Bilateral Meeting." [News release]. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2012/11/28/remarks-president-obama-and-president-elect-pe-nieto-mexico-bilateral-me.
- White House Press Secretary. 2021a. "Executive Order on Creating a Comprehensive Regional Framework to Address the Causes of Migration, to Manage Migration throughout North and Central America, and to Provide Safe and Orderly Processing of Asylum Seekers at the United States Border." [News release] https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/02/executive-order-creating-a-comprehensive-regional-framework-to-address-the-causes-of-migration-to-manage-migration-throughout-north-and-central-america-and-to-provide-safe-and-orderly-processing/.
- White House Press Secretary. 2021b. "Fact Sheet: U.S. Mexico High-Level Economic Dialogue." [News release]. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/09/09/fact-sheet-u-s-mexico-high-level-economic-dialogue/.
- Winters, Nanneke, and Cynthia Mora Izaguirre. 2019. "Es Cosa Suya: Entanglements of Border Externalization and African Transit Migration in Northern Costa Rica." Comparative Migration Studies 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-019-0131-9.
- Wintour, Patrick, and Helena Smith. 2020. "Erdoğan in Talks with European Leaders over Refugee Cash for Turkey." *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/17/erdogan-in-talks-with-european-leaders-over-refugee-cash-for-turkey.
- Wolf, Sonja, and Gonzalo Celorio Morayta. 2011. "La guerra de México contra el narcotráfico y la iniciativa Mérida: Piedras angulares en la búsqueda de legitimidad [The Mexican War on Drug Trafficking and the Mérida Initiative: Cornerstones in the Search for Legitimacy]." Foro Internacional LI(4): 669–714. https://www.jstor.org/stable/41337568.
- Wolff, Sarah. 2014. "The Politics of Negotiating EU Readmission Agreements: Insights from Morocco and Turkey." *European Journal of Migration and Law* 16(1): 69–95. https://doi.org/10.1163/15718166-00002049.
- Wolff, Sarah, Nicole Wichmann, and Gregory Mounier. 2009. "The External Dimension of Justice and Home Affairs: A Different Security Agenda for the EU?" Journal of European Integration 31(1): 9–23. https://doi.org/10.1080/07036330802503817.
- Yılmaz, Kamil. 2011. "The EU-Turkey Customs Union Fifteen Years Later: Better, yet not the best alternative." South European Society and Politics 16(2): 235–249. https://doi.org/10.1080/13608746.2011.577941.
- Zolberg, Aristide R. 2006. A Nation by Design: Immigration Policy in the Fashioning of America. Harvard University Press.